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ITEM NO. 3(2): AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECTS (CHAPTER 201H, HAWAII
REVISED STATUTES) (KAHOMA VILLAGE SUBDIVISION)
(CC 13-36)

VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Land Use Committee meeting of
January 22, 2014 will come to order. The time is 1:34. I'm Councilmember Don Guzman. I'm
the Vice-Chair of the Land Use Committee. And, just preliminarily, if you have a cell phone,
can you please turn it on silence? I'm gonna introduce our Committee Members this afternoon.
We have Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Sony, I missed Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Shortly to join us will be Gladys Baisa. And, also, excused is
Robert Carroll, and our prayers are with him for a speedy recovery. I'm going to introduce our
Executive Branch. Representing today is Jo-Ann Ridao, she's the Director of Housing and
Human Concerns.
MS. RIDAO: Good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Afternoon. We also have, here for Corporation Counsel, Deputy
Corporation Counsel, Jeff Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Afternoon, Chair.

-3-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 22, 2014

VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And for Staff, we have Clarita Balala, Committee Secretary; and
Scott Jensen, Legislative Analyst; and Carla Nakata, Legislative Attorney; as well as
Erin Fleming, Legislative Attorney. For the developer's representative, we have Stanford Carr
who's the President among other of his resource personnel that will be introduced later on.
Today we have one, single item on our agenda, it's LU-32, Affordable Housing Projects
(Chapter 201H, Hawaii Revised Statutes) (Kahoma Village Subdivision). Assisting us this
morning...I'm gonna go ahead and check in with our district offices. Assisting us in Hana
District Office, Dawn Lono, are you there?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And, Lanai District Office, are you there?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon. And, Molokai District Office, are you present?
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, this is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. As a preliminary matter, I'm gonna state a few public
testimony provisions. If you'd like to testify, please sign up here in the lobby on the eighth floor.
As well as any testimony that is given, you'll be limited to the agenda item on today. Pursuant to
the Rules of the Council, you'll be allowed three minutes and one minute to conclude. When
testifying, when you come to the podium, please state your name and/or the organization in
which you represent. So, at this time, I'm gonna call Ms. Nakata for any first...to call the first
testifiers, thank you.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the first testifier is John Miller.
MR. MILLER: Hi, my name's John Miller, and I'm representing myself. I live on Puunoa Street [sic].
And I'm addressing the Council. Number one, I personally have no knowledge of any
notification of this project, and I learned about it less than ten days ago. I guess there was a
meeting out there on the site. And if I hadn't been told by my neighbor, I'd've never known this
was going on. And, you know, I don't know all the particulars and I don't have a lot of things to
cite from rules and regulations. But, you know, I live in Lahaina, lived there for quite a while;
and one of the things that I'd like to testify is the fact that, you know, Lahaina is a great place to
live, but we do not have the infrastructure and we don't have the facilities for this type of a
project. And whether or not, you know, I appreciate that, you know, Stanford Carr's
Development's work in trying to get their site presented; but this is something that, I think, really
has to be gone over and reviewed extremely carefully. This is not something, I think, that can be
done in a fast way. And I just wanna give you a little story. I live right there on Puunoa
Street [sic] and I drive up to Honokowai every day--and I work for a construction company, I
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make my living off construction, make that a point, too--and when I drive up there, I have to
keep my air conditioning on in my car no matter how cold it is, because I can't stand the smell of
the overtaxed sewer system in Lahaina. And if anybody who's ever gone over there and if
they're being honest, they will tell you that that smell wasn't there ten years ago. And the more
people we add, the smell has just gotten worse. The sewage treatment facility plant up there
can't handle what it has right now. And I don't care what the facts or figures are, I work one
block from the sewage treatment facility plant. I talk to the guys that work there, and they tell
me that the thing is overtaxed and that if there's, like, if there's one fatal flaw, that stuff's gonna
spill. And there's lawsuits on right now against that facility. The second thing is, the traffic
flow on Front Street, getting in and out of Puunoa Street [sic] is difficult even today. When I
come home at 5 o'clock in the afternoon, it takes me ten minutes from the place where I turn off
there--I'm trying to think of the street where Fleming is--and it takes me ten minutes to go from
there to my house, which is approximately four blocks from that turnoff. And they have the luau
there and things in that order, so I don't see how you can effectively put in a couple hundred
units on the north side of Lahaina and not expect serious consequences in traffic flow. And the
other thing is, this is something that's gonna affect Lahaina, the north side, forever, you know.
So I don't think this is a fast-track project, and I hope that you guys really consider. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Miller. Next testifier?
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Susan Miller.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, excuse me, Mr. Miller? Can you come back to the podium?
MR. MILLER: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, are there any follow-up questions to clarify
Mr. Miller's statement? Seeing none, thank you so much, Mr. Miller; sorry for the little
exercise.
MR. MILLER: I thought I had a clean getaway.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Please call the next testifier.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Susan Miller; she'll be followed by Mark Allen.
MS. MILLER: Good afternoon, my name is Susan Miller. I live at 51 Puunoa Place. As the gentleman
before said, in I was not aware of this project at all. I got nothing in the mail regarding it at any
given time. And then I found out that the ingress, in and out of the property, is going to impact
me getting services to drugs or, you know, Longs Drugs or food or even getting to work is gonna
take me longer getting in and out of there because I have to turn left to go out of there. I could
go on and on about, I don't want things across the street, but basically that's how it would impact
me, so thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, are there any need for any of that part of her
testimony to be rephrased? Seeing none, thank you so much, Ms. Miller.
MS. MILLER: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Next testifier, please.
MS. NAKATA: Next to testify is Mark Allen; he'll be followed by Connie Sutherland.
MR. ALLEN: Good afternoon. My name is Mark Allen. My wife and I live at 1150 Kaahanui Place,
one of the small, side streets off of Puunoa Place, no more than a stone's throw from the
proposed Kahoma Village project. I was a previous testifier at both the onsite meeting and the
County Council meeting in January. Initially, I would like to say that neither I nor anyone in my
neighborhood received any written notification or information about this pending project. I've
been informed that the only legal requirement was a notice published in the local paper. When
one of my neighbors wished to establish a bed-and-breakfast facility in their home, everyone in
the neighborhood received written notification. We find it odd that something so small required
personal notification while this large project, which will have such a huge and far-reaching
impact on our neighborhoods, was not held to the same notification standards. My neighbors
and I are still adamantly opposed to the main ingress/egress for this project being placed across
from our small, substandard, 15-foot-wide, street. Several of us met with the developer's
representatives, expressed our concerns and suggested alternatives that would mitigate the
problems that the traffic entering and leaving the Kahoma project will cause our residents. They
placed traffic counters on our street and, not surprisingly, came back with the finding of no
significant impact. Those of us who live in Puunoa and already struggle to make a left turn
during the busier times of the day know that there will be a significant impact on our ability to
exit left from our only egress point. Mr. Goode and Councilman Couch both graciously took the
time to personally inspect our street and the challenges that we face. Additionally, I would like
to say that I have spent over half of my life involved in development of commercial sites on the
Mainland primarily for my own businesses, so I have a great deal in common with and sympathy
for the developer. My greatest challenge was always to ensure that the people surrounding my
properties were not negatively impacted by what I was doing. In this endeavor, it is my opinion
that Mr. Stanford Can has fallen short. As a developer, I have never seen a combination
park/water retention area. This is a situation that the Maui County Parks supervisor indicated at
the last meeting was unusual and unacceptable on facilities that he has jurisdiction over. This
retention area appears to be on higher ground as it is near the highway. The area below the
park/retention area along Front Street has only one water egress point, a 60-foot long, 24-inch
culvert that runs under Front Street and empties into a 6-foot-wide, open drain way between the
homes at 1153 and 1143 Front Street. I am intimately aware of the water flow through this ditch
as it borders my lot for approximately 100 feet. If 80 percent of the subject property becomes
impervious rooftops and pavement, I question the downstream capacity and its ability to handle
the occasional severe storm. As a representative of my neighborhood, I ask you to please not
approve this project as designed, not allow the fast-track status and to not grant exemptions to
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standard codes and building procedures that will be worth millions of dollars in cost reductions
to the owner of what is essentially a for-profit development. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Allen. Members, anything that needs to be clarified?
Thank you very much, Mr. Allen.
MR. ALLEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Next testifier?
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Connie Sutherland; she'll be followed by Michele Lincoln.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I'd like to also acknowledge the presence of Chair Gladys Baisa. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
MS. SUTHERLAND: Good afternoon. My name is Connie Sutherland. I'm asking that you not fast
track this development. If that is not possible, please put conditions on the developer that must
occur before any or all portions of the project move forward. My original concern has to do with
the ingress/egress directly across from my home's only outlet, Puunoa Place. I live in a
cul-de-sac neighborhood and our only ingress and egress is Puunoa Place. The proposal to create
the major ingress/egress of the Kahoma Village project directly across from Front Street at
Puunoa Place puts an undue burden on myself and all my neighbors. We are a small
neighborhood of less than 30 homes and the proposed project is to have over 200 homes. The
traffic flow from the Kahoma Village will make it difficult, if not impossible, to turn north out of
Puunoa Place. Please have the developer rework his traffic patterns so is not to create potential,
fatal auto or pedestrian accidents for all of us in the neighborhood. I have resided at 64 Puunoa
for over 40 years and this is the second time our small neighborhood has been impacted by a
major development. We, the neighbors, and interested parties gathered together in the early
1980s to keep the Puunoa Estates condominium from accessing the oceanfront property from
Puunoa Place; we succeeded. And the result was, the developer redrew his plans and reworked
his project to enter off of Front Street at Kai Pali Place, a block south of Puunoa. This is the type
of cooperation we're asking for. May I familiarize you with our multi-ethnic and
multi-generation neighborhood? Mandy Yamauchi-Ellen and family; the Clarence Hank Peters
family of three generations; the Eberly family, who originally owned the entire area, has their
grandson residing on his family's land; Shirley Chung, 82, widow with a granddaughter and two
grandchildren under two years; the Kane family, now in the fourth and fifth generation living on
the family property; Tosh Nishimura at 93; Ruth Nakamura Griffith and family, her husband
teaches at the intermediate school; the Akiona family; and myself, at age 76. We are a collection
of families who plan on living out our lives and leaving our homes to the next generation. Please
work with your existing constituents and make the proposed Kahoma Village project address our
various, thoughtful concerns. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, any portion of the testimony that needs to be clarified?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Ms. Sutherland, for being here.
You had mentioned some conditions you were asking to be imposed?
MS. SUTHERLAND: Yes, the ingress/egress be changed in whatever fashion that the people in the
traffic department think is more suitable. If they can go south to Kai Pali Place, that's another
possibility. The last time we met, we talked about doing a roundabout. I'm not in a position to
know all the different ways that the traffic could be changed. They could even include wider
access on Kenui, they could also make a dedicated right-hand turn off of the project onto Front
Street going north.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And those were the conditions you were looking for?
MS. SUTHERLAND: Primarily, uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any other clarifications that need to be asked? Seeing none,
thank you, Mrs. Sutherland. At this time, I'm going to...go ahead and come on down for the
podium. I'm gonna go ahead and check in with our district offices. Hana District Office, is
there anyone wanting to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: Chair, there's no one waiting to testify at the Hana Office.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And, Lanai, is there anyone wanting to provide testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. And, Molokai, is there anyone wanting to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Can you please call the next testifier?
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Michele Lincoln; she'll be followed by John Wright.
MS. LINCOLN: My name is Michele Lincoln, and I represent myself When you hear the phrase,
"public trust", you might think it's how the public has placed trust in your decisions or public
trust is that you are expected to enforce all the statutes, laws and ordinances intended to protect
our islands and the people for present and future generations. To be clear, I'm referring to the
legal public trust option which applies to our ocean and that certain resources are preserved for
public use and that you are required to maintain them. Kahoma Village is located in the Coastal
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Zone Management area, and the lack of adequate infrastructure and environmental issues are
reasons to deny the fast-track application and the entire project. The geological issues related to
near shore and the underlying Karst System of the Kahoma Stream pose environmental and
cultural adversity. The Maui News, July 25, 2013, reported, "the final results of the University of
Hawaii study on the impacts of injection wells at the Lahaina waste-water treatment plant
"conclusively demonstrate" a connection between the wells and their flows to near shore
waters". Another study released in December 2012 was presented to the County office of
Planning at the State Land Use Commission meeting that Mala is at its pollutant load. The storm
water runoff from impervious surfaces related to new construction is the reason for
Statute 15-111 that states, "the purpose is to reduce the pollution associated with storm water
runoff from new development". The waters being affected by the Kahoma Village project are
considered Class AA; therefore, it is Federally protected. The Kauai Springs standards of review
that the Maui County Council must give the Kahoma Village permit applications a higher level
of scrutiny because they seek to use the land for economic gain. The Kahoma Village project is
not illegal per se, but the developer carries the burden to justify the use of the land in light of the
purposes protected by the public trust; thus, the Council must deny the fast-track application and,
as a result, must ultimately deny the entire proposed subdivision. The Maui Island Plan
footnotes states, unit counts may be further defined through the entitlement process in response
to infrastructure and environmental constraints. There's a lack of adequate infrastructure. The
inferior Lahaina Waste Water Reclamation Facility and the lack of water meters is reason to
deny the project. The additional traffic will have a negative impact on existing community.
Lahaina school district is overcrowded. Decisions are being made that are not protecting our
children or having consideration for the teachers that must deal with oversized classrooms. The
school impact fees do not come close to defraying the cost related to the additional infrastructure
and expenses related to higher enrollment; thus, the lack of adequate infrastructure and the
pollution related to this project justify the denial of the fast-track application and the denial of the
project in its entirety. The West Maui Community Plan is a law. The footnotes in the new Maui
Island Plan defer to the law, "the precise amenities will be further defined during the West Maui
Community Plan Update and project review and approval process". The Kahoma Village is
zoned, Multi-Family/Park. The Planning Commission voted for Project District as request by
landowner. The minutes of the Planning Committee would support a Park designation. The
West Maui Community Plan criteria is, now, that there be six areas [sic] of park land with a
one-and-a-half-acre greenway adjacent to the south bank of Kahoma Stream parallel to the
County access road. The West Maui Community Plan says, "there's an ongoing need to provide
affordable housing in the region. However, care should be taken not to repeat mistakes made in
the past". Our State Constitution does not provide for housing on privately held land. The
Hawaii State Constitution does provide for a healthful environment for present and future
generations. I invoke the duties of this Council to protect these constitutional rights. The
philanthropy of the Weinberg estate is legendary in our community. The Park designation would
meet their objectives in providing desirable living conditions for all since the infrastructure and
environmental constraints would prohibit the workforce housing. In conclusion, the Park
designation would meet the greater needs of the community, protect our important resources and
preserve this important, cultural site. The project site is one of the last undeveloped areas in the
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ahupuaa of the historical Lahaina district. I ask that you make today's decision with tomorrow's
impact -MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MS. LINCOLN: --in mind and consider your current choice in light of future generations. Follow the
law and deny the fast-track application. The Kahoma Village proposed subdivision must be
denied in its entirety. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You Members, any portion needs to be clarified? Seeing none, thank you so
much, Ms. Lincoln.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the next testifier is John Wright; he'll be followed by Carmie Spellman.
MR. WRIGHT: Thank you very much for hearing me this afternoon. I appreciate your time and
attention. I'm not for this project for cultural and ecological reasons. But, beyond that, I
certainly don't feel that it's worthy of fast track; the reason being, first and foremost is, the EIS is
thoroughly deficient in addressing numerous issues. And I just wondered, what is the standard
of this supposed, subjective assessment as to the environmental impact? Like many of my
neighbors, I spoke on the traffic, which I'll get to in a minute. But something came up
subsequent to the last time I testified to and that's the runoff from all the homes that will be
created there whether it be from the roofs, whether it be from the streets, what have you; that's
not addressing the environmental impact statement. How can you assess the environmental
impact if you're not even looking at the water? Then there's the aspect of the sewers, then the
schools, then the impact on the police, it just goes on and on. So I think, first and foremost, it
should not be fast tracked. And what are you giving up to have this fast tracked, because it's
called, "affordable housing"? Hey, well the lower units, the ones that are gonna be sold for
affordable housing, my understanding, will sell between 350- and upper 300,000 range. To
qualify for a loan of that nature, you're looking at needing between 55 and 75 thousand dollars a
year when you factor in principal, interest, taxes, insurance, homeowners association dues. I
think that's pretty accurate. I talked to John--who's worked in mortgages for years as well, as I
have--and I just don't see that that is a viable exchange. Here you call something, "affordable
housing", which really isn't affordable to most of the populous; but, yet, for that, you're getting
incredible amounts of exclusions - taxes as well as just totally forgetting about the community
plan that people have worked so hard for to look out for the best long-range interest. So to sell
this project as affordable housing and to get all these exemptions, I find lacking foresight. And,
as the prior testifier spoke, you have the public trust to look out for not personal interest. In the
event that the project goes forward, I feel very strongly, as I provided the handout on the ingress
and egress. The impact to the neighborhood should be minimal. And I had provided one
alternative which I think is viable, that being, have your main ingress/egress coming out of
Kenui right across from the Front Street Apartments, which by the way, no other complex or no
other major units development empties out onto Front Street. When there's a feeder road,
generally, you go to the feeder road so it will dissipate that traffic. From this project, it has been
confirmed, there will be 1,800 cars, additional trips per day going in and out; that's gonna be in
-10-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 22, 2014

and out on Front Street right when everybody else is trying to go to school, to work, what have
you. It's not gonna be mitigated by the fact that you can walk to the store or what have you;
that's a fact. And maybe even more so 'cause people need to get around to get all their errands
taken care of. And that's all I have to say at that point. But I really feel it's inappropriate for fast
track, certainly.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any clarification? Seeing none, thank you,
Mr. Wright.
MR. WRIGHT: Thank you.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Carmie Spellman; she'll be followed by John Worrall.
MS. SPELLMAN: Excuse me, I'm so sorry, I didn't turn this off. I don't wanna be a nuisance so bear
with me here, so I don't . . . (inaudible) . . . Aloha, my name's Carmie Spellman, and I live at
the Front Street Apartments. Thank you, Vice-Chair and Council members for your ongoing
assistance in this project. Everybody's pretty much said everything that I would've said. I do
want to mention the fact that I do live at the Front Street Apartments. We've had an inordinate
amount of rain lately, which we needed. However, this morning at 4:00 in the morning, I was
going to get gas and I literally had to roll my trousers up to my knees, and we had standing water
in the driveway and we do every time it rains no matter the amount. So, literally, it was up about
halfway on my tires. I have an SUV. Across the street, it's a pond right now and it's
. . .(inaudible). . . because there's natural springs there; that's just one issue. There's many issues.
I also, as I was returning later this morning, I spoke with a police officer by the name of...his
name's Sergeant Johnson, Jr., Melvin; and he was telling me that he is the officer that promoted
the...I guess he went to the Weinberg Foundation and suggested that they do something with the
property. And, at the time, it was around two years ago, he--I was told--he was going to get an
impact statement, how it was going to affect the police station and the fire station so that they
could adequately cover the safety issues involved with maintaining the Kahoma Village. This
morning, I asked him if he had seen the exemptions, if anybody was going to represent the safety
officers. And he said, exemptions, I don't know about any exemptions. And I said, well, here,
look at them. And I can't refer to my letter that I sent because, unfortunately, I just turned my
phone off. But, in essence, he said, well, that's not going to work. And so he suggested I call
the community relations people to see if they had gotten anything, and they didn't get back to
me. And I encouraged them to have a spokesperson here, but I don't see any officers in blue, so
I guess they didn't make it. And I don't know if it's in the project. I've read thousands of pages,
and I get lost because I am disabled. I do live in affordable housing, what I consider affordable
housing. I'm under the 50 percent level, which means, under 39,300; in fact, I'm under the
20,000 and even lower. Because I have been rear-ended numerous times and I've had brain
trauma; I can't remember from day to day which end is up. I reboot every single day. So when I
heard that people are going to have to qualify at 100 percent up to 180 percent, which is by the
way...this chart that the Director of Housing and Human Concerns--I always...Ridao
or...Ridao?--Ms. Ridao provided me, it says, it has to be $78,600 at 100 percent. And, above
that, would be 100, 400...or about...I don't know, a lot of money. Let's just say over $100,000
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a year, in fact, closer to $200,000 a year in order to get into the upper units. There is an issue
with height which hasn't been addressed in the real sense of the word. They keep saying that our
views won't be obstructed. Well, I live on the second floor presently, and if they put a second
floor building out there, I'm not gonna be seeing anything, nothing, which, you know, I mean
people have to live somewhere. But I think people are confused about what is affordable and
what's low income. And since this isn't low income, I do not promote any of the exemptions.
Especially in light of the fact that the police officer I spoke to today is very concerned, because
he and I agreed that when there's an accident on Honoapiilani Highway, they divert all of the
traffic down on Kenui Street to go either left or right on Front Street -MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MS. SPELLMAN: --and that's a big problem. Thank you for your time. And I did send many of you
letters, and I've been sending them. And I hope I didn't inundate you, but since I have a memory
issue, that's why I do it because I can't remember. So, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Members, any clarifications? Seeing none, thank you,
Ms. Spellman.
MS. SPELLMAN: Thank you.
MS. NAKATA: Next to testify is John Worrall; he'll be followed by May Fujiwara.
MR. WORRALL: Good afternoon. My name's John Worrall. I'm testifying as a resident of Wailuku
Parkside, which is a Stanford Carr development. My wife and I are original owners in Wailuku
Parkside. When we first met with Stanford Carr salespeople in order to buy a house, we were
told that all streets in and outside the development including Eha Street in front would become
County streets, as everybody was told. Subsequently, when the Boards of Directors for the
homeowners association, which originally was controlled by Stanford Carr's management, was
transferred to our actual homeowners, I was first elected President. At that time, I had the
opportunity to see the original plans for the development which included a notation that the
streets were to become County streets eventually. After thirteen years, we have had no success
in the streets being dedicated to the County, nothing has happened. We've been in frequent
communication with Stanford Carr's representatives in various meetings--usually attended by
somebody such as Jimmy and Jay Nakamura--and we're usually, or often, I should say, told that
they can work this out with the County meeting all the requirements for Eha Street in particular,
a punch list, by splitting the cost with our association. We don't feel that's right in that they're
the owner of the roads. Stanford Carr and his KLD Holdings company actually owns Eha to our
knowledge and they still haven't reached a point of accomplishing anything. I strongly believe
that you, the Council, should research all of Stanford Carr's projects on Maui and see if he has
completed his promises regarding dedicating streets to the County in any other developments,
which I doubt that you will find, before you allow him to build another community and make the
homeowners go through the same problems that we have. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any clarification, Members? Seeing none, thank you,
Mr. Worrall.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is May Fujiwara; she'll be followed by Arleen Gerbig.
MS. FUJIWARA: Good afternoon, Vice-Chair Guzman and Members of the Committee. My name is
May Fujiwara. I'm a long-time resident of West Maui. Thank you for allowing me to speak.
Here with me today is some of our members of the Lahaina Honolua Senior Citizens Club. I
would like for them to stand and be recognized. Thank you. I'm here to speak for myself and on
behalf of our many club members who have children, grandchildren and great grandchildren
living with us. One reason we have our offsprings living with us, because of the lack of
affordable housing. You know, I have one grandson living with me and sometimes two. And
my late husband used to say, oh boy, no more privacy, I no can walk around the house with only
my underwear on. Affordable housing on the west side will help workers who have to commute
every day from this side of the island to get to work. Over 40 percent of those working in West
Maui live elsewhere other than on the west side. Living closely to where they work, they would
be able to spend more time with their families and less time driving to and from work; and to
save them money, also, they don't have to fill up their gas tanks so often. Another reason we ask
you to approve the fast-track application is because for the sake of our young people. Our
carpenters, electricians and other tradespeople need work now not later. Think of how many
jobs this project will create. The developer has assured me that he will be hiring local people.
And, you know, most of these young people have jobs that are on-call jobs. And this means not
working fulltime and they just go to work when they're called upon, and this makes it very
difficult for them to make ends meet and I think this is another reason why so many of 'em are
still living with us. We humbly ask you to please approve the fast-track application submitted by
developer, Stanford Carr, a reputable developer, a Maui boy, for this Kahoma Village project
with 51 percent of the homes being in the affordable category. We only found one thing wrong
with developer Carr, he is not a Lahainaluna graduate. He's a Maui High School graduate, but I
guess people...we do have some good people from Maui High because I know Chairman Baisa
is a graduate of Maui High. Anyway, help us old folks get our children and our grandchildren
out of our homes so we can have peace and quiet in our golden years. Thank you for allowing
me to testify.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, May. Hold on a second, May. Members, any clarification?
Seeing none, thank you so much for coming all the way on this side -MS. FUJIWARA: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --to testify. Next testifier?
MS. NAKATA: Next to testify is Arleen Gerbig; she'll be followed by Paul Laub.
MS. GERBIG: Vice-Chairman Guzman and the Committee Members, good afternoon.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Psst, psst.
MS. GERBIG: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Cannot hear...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Arleen, can you get a little closer to the mic?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, move it...yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MS. GERBIG: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. GERBIG: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good.
MS. GERBIG: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Don't mind Mr. Victorino. Go ahead, Arleen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I beg your pardon. Sir, I gotta hear on this end.
MS. GERBIG: Alright, okay. My name is Arleen Gerbig, and I'm a resident of Lahaina and have
worked and lived in Lahaina for over 20 years in two separate occasions: first, as an employee
of Lahainaluna High School in the '80s and, now, as a retiree and a member of the Lahaina
Honolua Senior Citizens Club for the past eight years living in Kahana. The Kahoma Village
subdivision is an ideal project for the many varied family incomes on the west side. This project
will offer many opportunities for these families that are now renting, living with family members
or having to travel from the other side of the island to their jobs on West Maui. In my opinion,
Kahoma Village will reduce Honoapiilani Highway traffic throughout West Maui by reducing
worker travel time and highway use from a central location in Lahaina. In addition, the economy
of West Maui and all of Maui will benefit by having needed worker housing available on West
Maui. Along with this housing development, new businesses, additional employment
opportunities and economic growth will come to West Maui. This subdivision, with its many
varied housing designs and pricing, offers a great opportunity for all types of homebuyers. I
strongly urge the Committee to approve this subdivision. Thank you for your consideration.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Arleen. Members, any clarification? Seeing none, thank you so
much, Arleen.
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MS. GERBIG: Thank you.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Paul Laub; he'll be followed by Alice Lee.
MR. LAUB: Aloha, everybody.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aloha.
MR. LAUB: I'm Paul Laub, and I'm speaking for myself. Infrastructure must come before
development. And a structure built on a bad foundation will not survive, and the same is true for
children. For the last five years, I've been a substitute teacher on the west side and I have taught
in each of the schools and in each of the grades from kindergarten through senior. I have
testified and the principal from Kam III has testified and the EIS states that the schools are
overcrowded. If you want our children to have a good education, please don't pour more
children into a crowded system. It's like throwing gas on a fire. We work very hard to help
these children. If you've ever been helped by a teacher who has had the time to give you
positive direction, you know what I'm talking about. We have very little time to help each
individual student. Simply, if you really care about the education of our children and their
future, you'll make sure they have a good foundation. And a good foundation, perhaps, maybe it
would be helpful if this Committee would pass a resolution to the State requesting more
classrooms for the west side; that would be positive. Thank you very kindly.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Laub. Any clarification? Seeing none, thank you. I'm
gonna go ahead and check in with our district offices to see if there's anyone wanting to provide
testimony. Hana District Office, are you there? Is there anyone wanting to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And, Lanai District Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And, Molokai District Office, anyone wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Now, we'll go back to the Chambers. Go ahead and proceed
with the next testifier.
MS. NAKATA: Next to testify is Alice Lee; she'll be followed by Stuart Kahan.
MS. LEE: Good afternoon, Vice-Chair Guzman and Committee Members. My name is Alice Lee,
former Director of the Maui County Department of Housing Human Concerns, and I am here
testifying as an individual on Item LU-32 in support of the Kahoma Village project. Believe it or
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not, this project was approved...or the zoning was passed on this property many years ago in
1961 when Jo-Ann Ridao and I were still in grade at St. Anthony's. So, you know, although you
may consider this to be a fast track, the zoning was passed a very, very long time ago. And the
developer is actually proposing a less-dense project than what he could have developed. As we
all know, the need for housing begins with population growth. According to the Hawaii Housing
Planning Study of 2011, population grows when the natural increase--meaning the excess of
births over deaths--and the net in-migration combined and when new households are formed
from older ones. When the number of households grow, new housing units are required to house
them. In Maui County, the average, annual growth rate is about 2.22 percent per year. In 2010,
Maui County's population was about 154,924 people. Now, it's closer to 160,000 people and
growing every year. In Maui County, the percent of occupied units that were owner occupied
rose from 58 percent in 1990 to 61 percent in 2006. And, in 2011, the percentage of
owner-occupied units fell down to 56 percent. Not only is Maui County trending backwards in
homeownership, we lag behind the entire state. Kauai is at 60 percent, the Big Island is at
66 percent, Oahu is just above us at 56.1 percent. Our population keeps growing, but a
corresponding adequate housing stock does not. This situation will continue to lead to
overcrowding and doubling and maybe tripling up in households. The Kahoma Village project
will not only provide needed housing, it will provide housing to those needing it the most, to
those earning 110 percent or less of median income. There are many residents who need housing
in West Maui, there are many residents who want to live where they work in West Maui, but just
don't have that option. In the last 10 to 15 years, Central Maui has taken the brunt of new
housing developments, limiting choices of where a person could buy a new, affordable home.
Too many people who live in Central Maui must make the long commute to West Maui because
that's where they work. But, again, due to a serious lack of housing inventory in West Maui,
people are deprived of their preferences of where they can afford to live. So, based on the
foregoing, I ask that you vote in favor of the Kahoma Village project, in favor of needed housing
opportunities on the west side. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any clarification? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Lee.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Stuart Kahan; he'll be followed by Sonia Peters.
MR. KAHAN: Good afternoon, Council Chair; good afternoon, Council. My name is Stuart Kahan,
and I've been a resident of the area in question for 35 years, so I've seen it kind of be what it is
and go through its changes. My concern is not so much for the project itself which has gained
Council approval many times. I remember Project District IV, which was the same area and got
approval. So here we are maybe 10-15 years later and we have another proposal to bring
housing into the area. While the proposal to bring housing to the area is not a bad proposal, the
proposal to bring housing to an area that is not ready for it with its infrastructure is poor
planning. So I suggest to the Council to take this off the fast track and, perhaps, take a really
close look at where this project is and how it relates to the families and the community around it.
While my concern for Baby Beach and the residents of Puunoa are concernful, I think the bigger
concern is, what happens when these 200 families decide to go down to the ocean and it's Mala
Wharf that they decide to go down to? Mala Wharf is a dilapidated, 75-year-old construction
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that is more hindrance than anything else. If this is left in place and these 200 families, with
their boats and their recreational attitude, is going to overwhelm this community in that place.
So I suggest that Stanford Can include changes in automobile trafficking, that he bring into his
development concerns Mala Wharf and start to work with the State and the County to make this
project something that is so exciting and so beautiful that it really brings the good attention to
Lahaina that we need. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, are there any clarifications? Seeing none, thank you,
Mr. Kahan.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Sonia Peters; she'll be followed by Tyler Dos Santos-Tam.
MS. PETERS: Good afternoon. Thank you, Council members, for allowing me to speak today. My
name is Sonia Peters. And we live, my family and I, live in my husband's family home near
Puunoa. And, excuse me, I'm just a little passionate about this neighborhood. The family have
lived in the neighborhood for well over 50 years. Unfortunately, my mother-in-law past away a
year and a half ago, and she'd be rolling in her grave right now. My husband remembers the
tidal wave, approximately 1958, that came into the neighborhood, devastated the neighborhood.
Even before we became a state, five years prior to that, Hurricane Nina came in the
neighborhood. And, just for the record, my family and I did not receive any notice of this
project; although, going back, I know there were some articles in the Lahaina News, but I don't
think that's sufficient when there's a significant impact on the neighborhood. I've just come
back from the Mainland and just found out about the Kahoma Village and, therefore, I couldn't
be at the site inspection on the eighth of January. And since I've only had a short time to review
this project, please just allow me to share some of my quick thoughts and hopefully, Council
members, you'll be making the right decision. Our goal is to provide access to high-quality
housing for residents while preserving environmental, cultural assets, said Committee Chair
Robert Carroll in a press release. Public input will help the Committee decide whether the
Kahoma Village project meets the standard. Council members, please listen. Thought one, the
proposed Kahoma Village is to be built on TMK (2) 4-8-1 on 21.6 acres and developer have
applied for the HRS Section 201H-38, Affordable Housing. Under the FAQ process, under the
Section 201H-38 Hawaii Revised Statutes, the developer need to provide the DPP certain items.
A, demonstrate that the residents in the area have been notified. My family have not been
notified. B, evidence that the project is not located in a floodplain or tsunami-hazard area. Well,
anyone can tell you it is a floodplain and tsunami-hazard area. We've had to evacuate several
times in the last few years because we've had evacuation notices. Oh, by the way, I forgot to
say, I am a Kam III School student, graduate of Kam III and Lahainaluna. Thought number two,
there's limited egress and ingress as it is now and adding more residents to the area will put the
health and safety of all residents. I've read that the FEA for the project was published in
September, finding of no significant impact. When you have 30 homes versus over 200 homes
and you call that, no significant impact, that's I believe is an irresponsible statement. To add an
additional 600-plus residents in a floodplain is just plain irresponsible. To say, since the Lahaina
Bypass is available, isn't gonna cut it because there is limited access to the Lahaina Bypass.
When I want to go to the Lahaina Bypass, I have to go through the Lahaina Cannery Mall
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parking lot; that is not gonna cut evacuation plans. You cannot turn left onto Kenui Street in
order to go to the Lahaina Bypass. And thought number three -MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MS. PETERS: --this is one of the open spaces that's still available for us. Puunoa Beach area, four
parking stall. On numerous occasions, I've had to ask people not to -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Peters?
MS. PETERS: --urinate or defecate in that area.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Peters -MS. PETERS: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --your time has concluded.
MS. PETERS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
MS. PETERS: I hope you have questions for me.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, is there any clarification? Seeing none, thank you so much,
Ms. Peters.
MS. PETERS: Thank you.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the next testifier is Tyler Dos Santos-Tam; he'll be followed by
Roy Vandoorn.
MR. DOS SANTOS-TAM:
Aloha, Vice-Chair and Members of the Committee.
I'm
Tyler Dos Santos-Tam. I'm the Executive Director of the Hawaii Construction Alliance, which
is the umbrella group for the State's 15,000-member-strong carpenters, laborers, masons and
operating engineers unions. I've had the pleasure of meeting with several of you on various
occasions, and I look forward to meeting with the rest of you to talk about issues related to our
construction industry here. Over the past year, our four unions have been working together to
advocate for our members and for the community at large. And one area of particular interest to
us is housing, which brings me here today. It's no secret that Hawaii has a housing supply
problem. In fact, the County of Maui's 2011 Housing Planning Study noted that "a significant
number of Maui households live in overcrowded conditions or are doubled up with other
families". And I wanna thank the MEO and May Fujiwara for bringing that up, that many
people, my generation, live with their parents or grandparents and would like to be able to move
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out someday soon. The study further noted that the island's housing market is marked by high
prices and restricted supply; and it concludes that by any method of reckoning, there'll be a need
for units at nearly every market level for a long time to come. And so the proposed Kahoma
Village project will help to meet this demand by building 203 units of which half are planned to
satisfy the affordable housing criteria for people of certain income levels. The Kahoma Village
project will also create quality jobs for Maui's construction industry as indicated in the project's
final environmental assessment. And so this is why I come before you today asking for your
Committee to take favorable action on this project. Mahalo and I'm open for any questions if
you have any.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any clarification? Seeing none, thank you...wait,
excuse me. We have Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are you aware that the Council has approved, in my estimation,
thousands of affordable housing units yet to be built, but approved? Why isn't your counsel after
those dead-bait developers and companies to construct what has already been approved?
MR. DOS SANTOS-TAM: That's a good question. You know, we work with a number of developers
and contractors every single day. And these are very thorny issues as you bring up. But, you
know, the project before us today is Stanford Can's project. He has been a great developer at
least on Oahu and, in my experience, in Kakaako where we're working with him to build
affordable housing projects there. You know, as for these projects -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Have you heard about Wailuku Project District -MR. DOS SANTOS-TAM: --as for these projects on Maui...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Piilani, Piihana Project District on Maui and its affordable
components?
MR. DOS SANTOS-TAM: You know, as for the projects on Maui, I can't speak for those. But, you
know, I do wanna focus on this project today and hope that you take favorable action on it.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Tam. . . . (Clears throat) . . . excuse me. I'm gonna check
in really quick with our district offices. It's been a little bit of awhile. Hana District Office, are
you available or is there anyone waiting to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Lanai District Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And, Molokai, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. We'll proceed back to Chambers.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Roy Vandoorn; he'll be followed by Naomi Guth.
MR. VANDOORN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me to testify today. My name is
Roy Vandoorn. I am a Wailuku resident living in a Stanford Can development where the roads
have not been dedicated. The Committee will be discussing various requested exemptions today.
As I'm sure of most of the Committee is aware, there are numerous neighborhoods on Maui
where the roads have not been dedicated to the County even though homes were sold back as far
as the year 2000. Stanford Can has been involved in a number of these developments. As far as
I'm concerned, until the roads and other infrastructure have been dedicated to the County, no one
should consider that these projects be complete. As I was taught by mother, it's best to start one
project and complete it before you start the next project, otherwise, you're gonna wind up with a
bunch of uncompleted projects; and that's where we are today. I would first suggest that before
approving this project, that the developer be required to finish all the uncompleted projects on
the island. In addition, before this project is approved, I request that changes be made to ensure
that the citizens of Maui are protected. As Albert Einstein stated, the definition of insanity is to
repeat the same behavior and to expect a different result. Therefore, I cannot believe that
without changes, that this project will actually be 100 percent completed. I see more roads that
will not be dedicated to the County. Therefore, I ask that if this project is approved, hopefully
after the developer's unfinished projects are completed, instead of agreeing to exemptions, that
the following three requirements be included: first of all, any bond or security not be returned to
the developer until all the roads and infrastructure has been dedicated to and accepted by the
County; second, that the developer is prohibited from finalizing the sale of any unit until all the
dedications had been completed; and, third, that no water meters be installed until the water and
sewer systems have been fully dedicated. I respectively request that you do what is necessary to
get the numerous, unfinished projects completed and ensure that any new project, especially the
one that you're considering today, be completed before the developer is allowed to walk away
with their bond and profits. Thank you for this opportunity.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any clarification? Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Vandoorn, for your testimony.
Do you have that in writing and can we get a copy of those, at least those concerns you had?
MR. VANDOORN: Absolutely. You can either get my...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They'll get 'em, right there. Thank you.
MR. VANDOORN: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any other clarification? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Vandoorn.
MS. NAKATA: Next to testify is Naomi Guth; she'll be followed by Donna Ting.
MS. GUTH: Aloha, Mr. Vice-Chair and Council members and Staff. My name is Naomi Akiona Guth.
I was born in Pioneer Mill Hospital in Lahaina, Maui and raised in Lahaina at Puunoa Place at
our family home. First of all, I want to say that I did not receive any notice to the Kahoma
Village project. Secondly, I support affordable housing on the west side. Coming from a family
of seven children and then me marrying and having six of our own children, yes, affordable
housing is very important to me and to the future of children and to our grandchildren. I am
Hawaiian. My kupuna came from Kauai to Lanai and to Lahaina on my papa's side. On my
mama's side, our kupuna came from Hawaii island to Kahikinui and to Honolua and then moved
up above to Punalau after being displaced by the tsunami in 1946. I come from a long line of
fisherman and farmers, mainly kalo farming. My mama taught me, as she had been taught, to
gather limu, opihi, ha'uke'uke, wana, aama and anything in the ocean close to the shoreline and
on the reef to sustain us. Papa was a machinist for Baldwin Packers, also known as Maui Land
and Pine, Monday through Friday, except for the summer months when the pineapple cannery
would operate 24/7. On the weekends, papa was a commercial fisherman, and my mama and
brothers would have to go out on the boat, too, and do deep-sea fishing with hand lines for
opakapaka, onaga, lehi, uku and et cetera. The fish would then be sold to Kawaguchi Fish
Market on Front Street in Lahaina. The ocean sustained us. As Hawaiians practicing our
culture, pule before you go holoholo, take only what you need and, after, give thanks to Ke
Akua. We were taught to have a deep respect for the ocean as our kupuna did, teaching us the
value to malama the ocean and to malama the aina, because what you do up mauka directly
impacts makai. The ocean plays a vital role in all life: marine life, marine plant life as well as
our life, as we have all been taught by our parents and kupuna and having to put to practice, as a
family, to gather, to fish and to play and enjoy. As Hawaiians, we are much a part of the aina
and the ocean; you cannot separate us, we are intertwined with both, and there is no monetary
value that can be put on either. The history of Lahaina is deep, vast and startling. Lahaina was
the seat and capitol of the Hawaiian government. Political decisions were made here that
affected all of Hawaii nei, Hawaiians and non-Hawaiians, both sugar and pineapple plantations
have their history here. Lahaina was also the whaling port in all of Hawaii. Lahaina has its
charm and is unique with its location and climate that allures travelers from all over the world.
The proposed Kahoma Village project will situate the last open space in all of Front Street. The
project will impact the ocean and the land greatly with such severity, adding more pollution to
our ocean with an already overburdened wastewater reclamation plant and -MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MS. GUTH: --injection wells...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Guth, I apologize, your time is concluded.
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MS. GUTH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You can wrap it up by one brief word, if you'd like.
MS. GUTH: Alright. The decision you make will be your legacy and the future for those generations to
come.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, do we have any clarification? Seeing none, thank
you very much, Ms. Guth.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Donna Ting; she'll be followed by William Greig.
MS. TING: Good afternoon, Council Chairperson and our County Council. I'm here today...as most of
you know, I've been a realtor for 40 years.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I'm sorry, can you...
MS. TING: Can you hear?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Could you identify yourself on the record?
MS. TING: Oh, I'm Donna Ting.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
MS. TING: Okay. I am a realtor on Maui, and I also own a house in one of Stanford Carr's
subdivisions. I purchased this house not as an original owner, but three months after the project
was completed. I bought it from a young man that had to go back to the Mainland, take care of
his family. And, at that time, I was not told that the roads had not been dedicated to the County.
It's been thirteen years, and we have spent a number of hours and days trying to get this done.
And, till this day, if someone has an accident in our subdivision, every homeowner in that
subdivision is responsible, because those roads are not County roads. Our subdivision is a victim
of Stanford Can and/or the County's overlook. Now, when you do a subdivision, you can sell
before you've completed all your infrastructure if you bond it. And I can't understand after
13 years why those roads have not been dedicated, it's ridiculous. I am not opposed to housing.
I have three children of my own, believe me, I know what privacy is. I would want my privacy.
What I'm opposed to is that things are fast tracked and ok, we're gonna do it; because, on Maui
County, your word is your bond. If you tell someone you're gonna do it, you better do it,
because somebody's gonna tell somebody next door. Stanford Can does a great product, and I
would love to sell it as a realtor, that's how we make our living. But, right now, something is
broken, and the County Council, you guys, are the sergeants at arms. You're the ones who are
going to leave a legacy, as Auntie said, you are the ones. And so you need to pay attention to
what's been done in the past. And I'm pau.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
MS. TING: But you could tell the passion I feel about this.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
MS. TING: I sat on the board for years, and everybody just goes, oh yeah, well okay, maybe someday.
Pau already. And I don't want it to happen to you folks in Lahaina.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you very much. Members, any clarification? Seeing none,
thank you so much, Ms. Ting.
MS. NAKATA: And the next testifier is William Greig; he's the last person who has signed up to
testify.
MR. GREIG: Aloha, Chair, Council members. My name is William Greig. I'm a representative for
Hawaii Operating Engineers, Local 3. I do support the project and also represent over
200 members here in Maui. Of course, we are looking and hoping to get more work to come out
and also having opportunities for our members' families, as well as my family, to have
opportunities to afford affordable housing. On my wife's side, they have three generations of
families living in one house in Lahaina and on the verge of being able to afford their own house,
but still nowhere to go and purchase. I hope that the Council chooses the right decision and fall
in support of this project. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Greig. Members, any clarification? Seeing none, thank you
so much, Mr. Greig. Is that, in terms of our testifiers, is that the last...
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, that's the last person who signed up to testify.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Let me check in with our district offices. Hana District Office, is
there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And, Lanai District Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And, Molokai District Office, anyone wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh thank you so much, ladies. I'm going to go ahead and dismiss you at
this time. Anyone in the gallery that is wishing to testify, please come forward. Seeing none,
Members, at this time, I'm gonna be closing public testimony without any objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objection.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, I'm going to go ahead and take a short recess so that we can do
what we need to do in the restrooms, and we'll come back in about five minutes. Very good.
We're now in recess. . . .(gavel). .
RECESS:

2:41 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:57 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: . . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The January 22, 2014 Land Use Committee
shall reconvene. We're gonna go ahead with...the item on the agenda is LU-32, Affordable
Housing Projects (Chapter 201H, Hawaii Revised Statutes) (Kahoma Village Subdivision). The
Committee is in receipt of the following: a correspondence dated December 30, 2013, from the
Director of Housing and Human Concerns, transmitting an application for the development of
the proposed Kahoma Village Subdivision project in Lahaina, Maui, Hawaii,
TMK: (2) 4-5-008:001, pursuant to Section 201H-38, Hawaii Revised Statutes. The proposed
project consists of 203 residential units with 51 percent, or 102 multi-family units, meeting
affordability criteria, and 101 single-family, market-rate units. The property consists of
approximately 21.6 acres owned by The Harry and Jeanette Weinberg Foundation Incorporated.
The site is located on the Front Street, and bordered by the Kahoma-Kai Stream Bridge, Kenui
Street, and H'piilani Highway on Lahaina, Maui. The Director of Housing and Human Concerns
has also transmitted a proposed resolution to approve the project, approve the project with
modifications or disapprove the project. The Committee is also in receipt of the correspondence
dated January 14, 2014, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, transmitting the revised
proposed resolution to approve the project with or without modifications, incorporating revisions
to the list of exemptions being requested. Members, please indulge me, I'm going to present
how we're going to proceed. Now, first, I will ask the developer's representative to summarize
the revisions that have been made to the requested list of exemptions attached to both the
resolutions approving the project and the resolutions approving the project with modifications.
These revised proposed resolutions are reflected on today's agenda. And I also understand that
it's intended to address some of the concerns that was discussed at the Committee meeting that
was held on January 8th. Following the developer's summary of the revised proposed
exemptions, I will ask the Director of Housing and Human Concerns, along with the Department
of Corporation Counsel, to briefly comment on the revisions that have been made to the list of
exemptions. Then, next, I will intend to call forward representatives from the Department of
Water Supply and the department, Environmental Management. And, Members, you will recall
that these departments were available at the last meeting, but the Committee did run out of time
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to question them. So, Members, you will have the opportunity to field any questions to those
departments at that time. Because I intend to dismiss these departments once their questions
have been addressed, I'd suggest that you have any modifications you would like to be proposed
pertaining to these departments, that you raise them while they are here, present in the Chambers.
Water Supply and Environmental Management representatives will then be dismissed. I will
then call the Director of Public Works, followed by the Deputy Planning Director, to comment
on the revised exemptions pertaining to their respective departments and to respond to any
further questions the Committee may have for them. And then, finally, I intend to call forward
the developer to address a proposed modification received at today's meeting and any questions
from the Committee. The Committee will have that opportunity for a full discussion and to
receive any additional modifications or other revisions to the proposed resolutions that the
Committee Members may wish to discuss. The Chair will ask the Director and the Deputy
Director--as well as the Corporation Counsel--for Planning as well as Housing and the
developer's representatives to remain for the entire meeting. Time is at the utmost essence here
for this Committee this week. We have a quorum until 8 p.m. this evening. If necessary, I
anticipate taking a dinner break from 5 to 6 p.m. And if also necessary, I intend to recess this
meeting until Friday, January 24th at 1:30 p.m. following the regular meeting of the Council so
that the Committee may complete its review of this application and make a recommendation. As
a reminder, the Council's deadline to make a decision on this project is February 13, 2014. If the
Council does not approve or approve with modifications or disapprove the project by that
deadline, the project will be deemed approved. So, with that being said, I'd like to call the
developer's representative to the podium. Colleen Suyama, can you please come to the podium
and identify yourself? Then briefly summarize the revisions that have been made to the
requested exemptions. And for Members...excuse me. Members, for your reference, the
correspondence for the document that we're talking about is January 14, 2014 from the
Department of the Corporation Counsel in reference to Exhibit "2", and that is the revised
proposed resolution to approve the project with modifications. If you need any clarification of
any of the points covered by Ms. Suyama, you may ask them; but, please, hold any other
questions until we are done with each of the departments. Thank you.
MS. SUYAMA: Okay. Good afternoon, Vice-Chairman Guzman and Members of the Land Use
Commission...I mean, Land Use Committee. My name is Colleen Suyama, and I'm with the
planning firm of Munekiyo and Hiraga, Inc. With me today from Stanford Can Development is
Stanford Carr, Jay Nakamura and Lori Lee. We also have, from the lending agent, which is
Prime Lending, Marie Imanaka. We also have, from Alakea Design Group, Michael Kujubu
who is the architect for the project. Our engineering consultant is SSFM International; and we
have Eric Matsuda, Fiona Van Ammers who's the lead project engineer, and Michael Packard
who's our Traffic Engineer. From Geolabs, we have Nick Mitchell who is our geotechnical
advisor. And from Xamanek Researches, we have Erik Fredericksen who is our archeologist.
To summarize, following the last Committee meeting, we, you know, requested modifications to
the exemptions and that was what was presented by the January 14th resolution. In terms of
what we are asking for in terms of the exemptions, in terms of Item A, the exemptions are the
same in which we are asking for exemption from the Community Plan Amendment as well as
from the Residential Workforce Housing Policy. The reason why we put the Residential
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Workforce Housing Policy in is that we understand there is consideration by the Council to take
the exemption for 201H projects out of Chapter 2.96, so we just, as a safeguard, have asked that
exemption to be included since, right now, we're not subject to Chapter 2.96 as a 201H project.
In terms of public services, we are asking, continue to ask, the exemption from any future traffic
impact fees that may be enacted by the Council for the West Maui area; this is a precautionary.
Right now, there is no impact fees established. In terms of exemptions from Title 16, based upon
comments that came up from the last meeting, we are now asking exemptions from the fees only
for the affordable units. So the new waivers states at the end, this exemption shall not apply to
the market-rate units in the project. And that was one of the questions that Chairman Carroll had
asked, if the fees were exempted, you know, what would that total cost be? So we had
responded by letter to the Council, to Chairman Carroll, dated January 17, 2014. And because,
now, we're only asking for the affordable units, the fees come to approximately $122,400, and
this is only for the affordable units. Also, as part of the discussion, the Department of Public
Works voiced concern that the exemption from the Fire Code and Building Code, residential
code, was open ended; so he had suggested that there'd be some time limit. So we had proposed
that it would be adopted prior, you know, like the waiver would be until prior to issuance of the
last building permit for the project or within eight years of the granting of the Special
Management Area Use permit, whichever occurs first. This project is within the Special
Management Area and it is subject to obtaining an SMA permit. And the eight years come from
the standard condition that the department recommends to the commission, which is three years
to initiate construction and five years to complete construction. So, because there is that
precedent with the Maui Planning Commission, we suggested an eight-year time limit. In terms
of exemptions from subdivision, those remain unchanged except for our condition,
Waiver No. 2, which is dealing with the park. And what it is is that it's clarifying that the park
that is within the project--there are three park sites--which would be privately owned and
maintained, but it also clarifies that the park shall be open to the public. I believe the way it was
written originally, it didn't really state that it's publicly...I mean privately owned and
maintained, but it is open to the public. So the statement that the park shall be open to the public
is included. And only a portion of the parks shall be utilized for drainage purposes and that's to
clarify that it's not the entire park. Exemption, the utility lines, which is Exemption No. 3, we
had recommended that it be only for Front Street, so we clarified that this is only for the Front
Street improvements; all the other utility lines will be placed underground as required by the
ordinance. And, also, we deleted the exemption from any fees from Title 18, so that's been
changed. In terms of zoning, there is only one zoning exemption that's currently being asked;
and this was in response to Deputy Planning Director, Michele McLean, informing us that there
is a new Apartment District ordinance. And it did change the definition of heights or, you know,
what was the maximum height? And, based upon the maximum height of 35 feet, they'd no
longer need this exemption, they can build within the standards of the A-1 Apartment District.
And the only other thing is that they're asking in terms of zoning is the exemption identifying
what the permitted uses were. And this is...the new waiver is based upon the input of the
Planning Department to clarify what would be the permitted and accessory uses and structures
for the project. In terms of the exemptions from Title 20, we've deleted or dropped the request
for those exemptions. So that basically summarizes what the applicant is requesting.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, just to narrow the discussions here, we're only going to discuss
the revised exemptions. So if you have any clarifications —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --for the developer? Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I do have a couple real quick ones that I made notes on. And I'm
gonna go straight to parks. And first question I have is, you know, when you say, it'll be open to
the public, who would be liable if somebody gets hurt, then? It's a private park open to the
public.
MS. SUYAMA: It's, generally, it's gonna be the association.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. SUYAMA: So, usually, the association would take some kind of liability insurance on it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Not a good thing; but, okay, we'll talk some more about
that. And, the next one, you said, not all of the park is going to be used for drainage. What
percentage of the park would be considered drainage?
MS. SUYAMA: I would call my...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can wait, Mr. Chair, for...but I do need that question answered,
`cause now you're saying, not the whole park. Okay, fine. Is it half, a third? I would wanna
know those two particular answers. I mean . . . (coughs) . . . excuse me, I got one answer, but I'd
like to know the second one, because you just stated that not the entire park will be used for
drainage. So, what, how much
MS. SUYAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --what percentage?
MS. SUYAMA: We can have our engineering consultant address that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I can wait for that if you wanna wait till a little bit later.
Let Members -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --ask the other... `cause I have some more questions, but I'll allow
others to ask.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, any further questions? Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If Ms. Suyama can respond? Regarding the SMA, you know, lot of
times, we get the Commission give us their thoughts and recommendations. So have you
anything from the Commission indicating some of the SMA conditions they would consider for
this project?
MS. SUYAMA: No, we don't. For your information, during the environmental assessment process,
Chapter 3.43 process, we sent the project to the Planning Department as well as the Maui
Planning Commission for their input.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And they came up with?
MS. SUYAMA: Basically, the Department came up with a number of comments which we addressed in
the environmental assessment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. My other question I would like to ask you is, you know, I
mean all of us who go west side knows about traffic, especially during the change of shifts of the
visitor plants at 3 p.m., 7 a.m. I get one problem to be exempted from impact fees, especially
when you're gonna put one subdivision of this size. So I don't know how you guys can justify to
US.

MS. SUYAMA: It's probably something that the developer will need to address. I need to make a
correction. We did go before the Maui Planning Commission during the environmental
assessment process. But, at that point, it's just looking at the environmental assessment and not
necessarily setting any kind of conditions on the project.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Did the Corps of Engineers give you any comments on any of these
exemptions as it regards to it being close to the Kahoma Stream project?
MS. SUYAMA: No, they just informed us that if we are going to do anything within Kahoma Stream,
we would then have to go through the regulatory process with them. My understanding with the
project engineer is that we are not disposing any water within Kahoma Stream, and she can
further discuss drainage with you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And so while we have received comment, I'm hoping you
can put this to bed 'cause the key question is, is this within the flood zone and does it qualify to
be exempted?
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MS. SUYAMA: They are two things. It is not within the FEMA flood zone, it's zoned X, which is
minimal flooding, however, the project site is within the Tsunami Evacuation Zone; which are
two different things. I mean there may be, you know, I know that on the FEMA map along the
ocean side, there are what they call the VE Zone, which is the velocity, that you're subject to
velocity waves coming in.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. SUYAMA: This project is not within any of those zones.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause I remember and I sat on Council when we got sued
for that major flooding in Lahaina, okay, after a major...I think was a major storm, one of the
hurricanes. Well, we got sued.
MS. SUYAMA: Right. On the FEMA map, it's not within the flood zone, it is within the Tsunami
Evacuation Zone. And, just as an.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So that means the County cannot be sued, this one?
MS. SUYAMA: I cannot answer that question. You would have to ask your legal counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Suyama.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, any other further...yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Suyama? Yes, please come back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ms. Suyama, nice try.
MS. SUYAMA: Mr. Couch, you always like to ask me questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. You know, Mr. Hokama mentioned the tsunami. Has any
thought been given to evacuation routes here? 'Cause it is in the evacuation zone. And, you
know, you have the one exit onto Kenui Street and that's gonna get really blocked up quick
`cause everybody's coming out of the Front Street Apartments. And you also have the Puunoa
Street [sic] exit and unless there's, you know, that intersection is controlled by police officers or
something, it's just gonna be nuts there for the first...during the evacuation. Have you guys
given any kind of consideration to how that's gonna be handled or is it just whoever can get out
can get out?
MS. SUYAMA: I think that's something that the developer should address. But, just as an aside, this is
a personal opinion, though. What I understand about evacuation, when a tsunami is coming,
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there's usually enough warning to the public that a tsunami is eminent and there's warning. And
they give you several warnings before they actually tell you, now is the time to evacuate. And,
usually, it's several hours before the anticipated time that a tsunami's going to hit. So it's not
like you're going to have everybody at this time just rushing out to get out at that same time, you
know, it's over a period of time that people would evacuate an area. And hopefully, you'll have
enough people evacuating...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It kinda sounds like you don't live in a tsunami zone.
MS. SUYAMA: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Living in a tsunami zone, no matter what time, the roads are chocked.
MS. SUYAMA: I don't live in a tsunami zone, but I have family members who have evacuated out of
Kihei -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
MS. SUYAMA: --and come to my home in Kahului until the emergency is over.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you on that one. So you're here to answer which
questions? 'Cause I got a few ones, all different aspects.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, Mr. Couch, can we just narrow the questions at this time period to just
the revised exemptions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The revised exemptions.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And then, that way, I can get to the departments and get their comments on
the revised -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --exemptions. And then we'll come back and bring the developer and we'll
open up the floor for -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --all kinds of questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: On the revised exemptions, I agree with Mr. Hokama, traffic impact
fees, while there aren't any now, it is in my Committee and we're working on getting that out. I
would say, it would be okay to...for me, it would okay to exempt from the affordable units; but
the market units, I would think, would not be exempt from the traffic impact fees.
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MS. SUYAMA: Right. And that's something that the developer can address.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That's it on the list of exemptions now. I got a lot of questions
on drainage, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions from the Members? Yes,
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. No, my questions are for the developer, but they're
in another area when we get to the opportunity to talk to him. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Going back to Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair, I guess for Ms. Suyama, these exemptions, these are
the changes to the exemptions that were originally asked for?
MS. SUYAMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And so the ones that are not appearing on this, have been
taken out?
MS. SUYAMA: We're no longer requesting those.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So the bonding and all that other stuff?
MS. SUYAMA: Yeah, that's all out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Very good.
MS. SUYAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much, appreciate that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Victorino brought up another concern of mine. I know you
requested an exemption for some bonds. Is there a performance bond required in this?
MS. SUYAMA: I cannot address that. That's maybe something the developer can address.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any further questions, clarifications? Okay. Seeing none. I'm going to be
asking the Director of Housing and Human Concerns for any brief comments in regards to the
revised exemptions. Ms. Jo-Ann Ridao, please identify yourself.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. My only comments regarding the revisions is that the developer has
addressed all of the concerns or revisions that were requested in a prior meeting. And I believe
that all of the departments affected by these exemptions have been given the opportunity to
review the exemptions, so they should be prepared today to answer whatever questions you may
have regarding the exemptions. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And for Deputy Corporation Counsel, Mr. Jeff Ueoka, any brief comments
in regards to the revisions of the exemptions?
MR. UEOKA: No comment, Chair, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any questions for the Members to Corporation Counsel or the
Director of Housing and Human Concerns? Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Ueoka, question for you. If an exemption
conflicts somewhat with a modification--we haven't done a modification yet, but there's one I'm
gonna propose that may conflict with Exemption A2, and I think the proposed modification is
along those same lines--which has precedence?
MR. UEOKA: I would recommend, at that point, we just modify the exemption list -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: --and put in whatever additional requirements into the modification list.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha. Okay, good. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions? Seeing none, at this time, I'm going to
call on the Department of Water Supply. I believe the Director is here, Mr. Dave Taylor, as well
as Jase Miyabuchi. Come on down. Mr. Taylor, do you have any comments in regards to the
revised exemptions or the project in itself?
MR. TAYLOR: My understanding, Mr. Chair, is there are no new exemptions that apply to the
Department of Water Supply.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Members, open to the floor. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Taylor, thank you for being here. Will this project still be
governed under the Show Me the Water Bill or will this be exempt from that?
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MR. TAYLOR: Member Victorino, my understanding, this project is a multi-family project that is
51 percent affordable. The water availability ordinance, Show Me the Water Bill, says that any
multi-family that has more than four units falls under the Show Me the Water Bill unless it's a
100 percent affordable; so this would fall under the policy directives of the Show Me the Water
Bill.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I beg to differ, I thought it was ten, but that's okay. I won't go
into...
MR. TAYLOR: It's a ten-unit subdivision -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's right.
MR. TAYLOR: --or four units of multi-family.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Whichever, you know, so they wouldn't qualify on either
side, as I'm hearing?
MR. TAYLOR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'll let others ask questions.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Any other questions, Members, for Mister...yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, the obvious question is, can they show you the water?
MR. TAYLOR: The water availability ordinance kicks in at subdivision or building permit time,
depending on when that is. It is not a land entitlement obstacle. So whether it's zoning or
community plan change, these kind of things, none of those are limited by the water availability
ordinance. It's either the active subdivision or building permits, you know, something further
down the line. So this project, for example, when they get to one of those things, either
subdivision or building permits, at that time, they would either have to show the water or we
would have to have water at that time. When that is, when they come in, I don't know. I don't
know what their schedule is. A lot of projects fall behind schedule. But our Department doesn't
endorse, I'd say, withholding land use entitlements because of infrastructure issues that may or
may not be resolved later. You know, there's a reason that the Show Me the Water Bill says,
subdivision or building permit time. It allows developers to move ahead at early stages in the
process as long as they know that when they get to that later stage, this will apply to them. In
this case, it's very clear the developer knows, because it's written very specifically in their
application that they understand that they fall under this. So as long as they understand their
risks and understand the situation, we don't really have any problem with what they submitted.
But, again, when they come to that time, whenever that is, it'll be whatever the situation at that
time is.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, that kind of, you know, I understand the logic in that. But it
kind of bothers me a little bit that we...if we go through this whole process and say, yes, you can
do this, and then it runs up at subdivision time and says, well, there's really no water, that's kind
of unfair for the applicant, I would think. So...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Let me ask a follow-up question to Mr. Taylor. In your discussions with the
developer, has there been any indication as to how the developer will meet the water availability
requirements?
MR. TAYLOR: I personally did not meet with this developer at any time, but I know staff has gone
back and forth with these reviews and possibly met with him. I think what, my understanding is,
what we're aware of is what's in their application, is that they may be willing to help or they may
be just waiting for us to have water. As Members on the Water Resources Committee know, we
are working on, for example, we have a well that's under way right now in West Maui, we also
have some treatment plant improvements in West Maui that are under way. Whether or not
some of those will be successful or not, we are not at the point where we know yet. So if one or
both of those are successful, there is a chance that the Department of Water Supply may, in the
not real distant future, have significantly more reliable capacity to offer meters on, or both of
those may not turn out well and that doesn't happen. So I can't commit to that right now
whether or not these projects will be successful or not. We have a well that drilling is under way
as we speak. So it might be that the developer wants to wait or they may have something else in
the back of their mind that we're, as yet, unaware of. But, as far as I know, they're probably
waiting for us to have enough water to support them. But I think any more detailed questions
that you'd have to really ask the developer.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I think we'll just follow that up when the developer comes up. Yes,
Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director, whose system would they connect to? Would it be the
County's or Kapalua Land...I mean Water Company, could you tell us?
MR. TAYLOR: They are in our service area. The area where they are, near the Cannery Mall, those
kind of things, that is served by the Department of Water Supply. The Kapalua water system is
far more, you know, towards the north -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: --and the Kaanapali system is also in Kaanapali proper.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: So the area of Lahaina town is Department of Water Supply.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I find it interesting, since you just shared with
the Committee that they may be waiting for your Department to finish up with that well, that
means it's gonna take, what, a year or two before you get one production capacity?
MR. TAYLOR: Well, I was speculating about what they may be waiting for.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
MR. TAYLOR: But, basically, if we knew that the well was productive--although it may not be on line,
we don't have a pump and these other kind of things -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: --as soon as we know that the well is productive, it's just a matter of time till it's
functional. So a lot of these things, obviously, can happen simultaneously. So, to us, the big
issue is, once we have a positive water-pumping and water-quality test even though, you know,
we may not have run a line to it yet, we may not have permanent power, those things are within
our ability to do. The big issue is, whether or not the well turns out to be good and whether the
quality turns out to be good.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And we're not there yet?
MR. TAYLOR: And we're not there yet.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So I find it interesting we being asked to fast track this
project.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that was kind of...I was gonna follow up on that is, if we said,
yes, today and they're ready to build tomorrow, do we have enough capacity today? I know
other things could be built, 'cause the one above it, the other side of the highway, that
fast-tracked one still has yet to start, the other Kahoma one?
MS. RIDAO: I believe that Kahoma project is in...actually they're in court right now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So, just hypothetical, do we have enough capacity today for
them?
MR. TAYLOR: Under the Show Me the Water ordinance, you know, Council established some
parameters. And, as I mentioned earlier in Member Victorino's question when I answered that,
is this falls under those parameters. So the Department, since even before I got here, was saying,
there isn't enough water for things that fall under the parameters of the Show Me the Water Bill.
So since no new, reliable capacity has been developed since then, you know, that hasn't changed.
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So we're gonna have to have something else come on line, some more additional, reliable
capacity of some sort whether it's debottlenecking the treatment plant capacity or a new water
well source, you know, something along those lines to raise our ability to reliably supply water
before that interpretation of that law would change.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, Mr. Chair, my concern then would be, you know, he's being very
optimistic--which is I think one of his New Year's resolutions--but what happens if this well
doesn't go and then we're stuck with having given them fast track, but they got no water? And I
understand they know that in their application, but as you well know and your fellow attorney,
you guys can fight that kind of stuff and say, well, the County owes us this project and they gave
us approval knowing that we didn't have enough water. Those are some of the concerns I have
is that...I don't know, cart before the horse kind of thing on this one. I'm not sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: It's well noted, and hopefully the developer's taking notes at this point.
When they do come up, they can address some of those concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, I'm sorry, did I...yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead, let Ms. Baisa, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, I didn't...oh, sorry, kind of blind on this side.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's okay. Now I know why Member Carroll suffers in this seat. It's
kind of in no man's -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Chair Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --it's kind of in no man's land. But I just wanted to say that, you know,
I hear what my colleagues are saying and, yes, it is a concern. Kinda makes you wonder why we
would, you know, again, like say, put the cart before the horse. But I think the whole idea is to
move this along so that the developer can, you know, move. 'Cause it takes so long for us to get
anybody through all this process. But I remember, I was here when we did Kula Ridge, and it
was the same kind of situation where we gave them permission to build it, but now they have
to...when they come for subdivision, they're gonna have to find the water. And so this is not
unique, this does happen.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was gonna echo the same sentiment as Ms. Baisa. And I tell you
what, I've talked to Corporation Counsels and we stand on very strong, legal ground as far as
that is concerned. 'Cause they are taking the chance, because this is not 100 percent affordable;
number one, let me remind you of that. And, number two is, they have market-priced which they
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have to put all of that in, encumbersome [sic] in this whole development, they have to somehow
find the water whether it's through us or some other means, but they have to find water. And we
stand on strong, legal grounds so I have no qualms. They wanna come at us, that would be their
choice. You know what I'm saying? But I think every one of us understand how that bill has
worked and will continue to support it. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, no further questions for the Department of Water
Supply? Seeing none, you may be excused, Mr. Taylor. At this time, I'm going to call on the
Department, Environmental Management, to the floor to make any comments on the revised
exemptions and/or the project itself Today we have Deputy Director Michael Miyamoto.
Please state your name for the record.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Good afternoon, Chair. My name is Mike Miyamoto. I'm the Deputy Director for
the Department of Environmental Management.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And do you have any comments in regards to the revised exemptions and/or
the project itself?
MR. MIYAMOTO: In looking at the revised exemptions, none of it pertains to our Department of
Environmental Management regarding wastewater or solid waste. Regarding the project overall,
we are working with the developer of it to secure some easements for, if you recall, we have a
CIP project to construct a new force main for that pump station in the area. So we are working
with the developer to secure easements for that force main around this project up to the highway.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members...yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let me ask Mr. Miyamoto a real quick question.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Sony.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's the million-dollar question.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You know, I gotta sit this way.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is there capacity? Because we've been told and we've heard and,
you know, there's all kind...and I agree with the smell, I mean it's wonderful if you have no
nostril problem, you know. But, realistically, can they handle this additional capacity that's
gonna be produced by this project? Because there's other things being finished right now.
Hyatt's finishing up their tower. I know there's other things that are being completed which will
put more stress on the system itself So, with that being said, can we afford more capacity to this
one treatment plant?
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MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair? Very similar to the Water Department, you know, if it came on line
today, yes, we do have the capacity. We are in the process of doing some modifications to the
facility to make it more efficient, and we are looking to address some of the odors that have been
brought to our attention by surrounding development. And so the capacity today, yes; down the
road, if other developers that other projects come before them, we can't guarantee until that
moment when we see what's actually on line. But today, yes, we do have the capacity and we
are working to upgrade that facility. As you know, we are in somewhat a litigation regarding our
effluent that goes into injection wells. We are working on cleaning that effluent that goes into
the ground. We are making efforts to make it more efficient and cost effective. You may have
noticed that we put photovoltaics out there to try and reduce our electric cost, also. So we are
making efforts to bring that plant up to its original capacity.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I guess the last question I have in this, will the
market-priced homes, whatever environmental fees, or...they're not being exempted are they as
far as...
MR. MIYAMOTO: There are no exemptions -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There's no...
MR. MIYAMOTO: --relative to any fees or...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For any of the housing that's been built out there?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's good enough for me. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mrs. Baisa? Sorry Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's alright. Thank you very much. Mr. Victorino really asked my
question. I was responding to the testifiers. Somebody said that the sewer system was
overtaxed, and I wanted to clarify, and Mike's already done that. So thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members...yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Miyamoto, for your comments. When
you say, yes, they're at capacity today, does that include the tower that's being built at the Hyatt?
Because I mean I'm assuming that, that, you're taking that into account.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's a lot of units.
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MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes, we do work with the Planning Department relative to what developments are
in the works and we do put it into our model to check the capacity of the system, both our
collection system and our processing facilities.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions? Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Miyamoto, for being here. The
Wahikuli pump station right there, which I think would be pretty close to this project, would that
be the pump being utilized which I think was upgraded specifically for Leialii's buildout, if I'm
not mistaken.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Actually, the pump station you're thinking about is Pump Station 3, which is
further towards the old, I guess the restaurant that's closer towards the civic center. That was
developed for, you know, the future Leialii development. The one that you're looking at is the
one we call Pump Station 4, which is right at that Mala Wharf triangle area. And that's the force
main that we're replacing, going around this development back up to the highway and continue
on down.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any other Members need clarification questions?
Seeing none, Mr. Miyamoto, you are excused. Thank you.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I'm going to call on the Department of Public Works, Mr. David Goode is
the Director, to come down and give comments on the revised proposed exemptions as well as
any general comments he has for the project. Good afternoon, can you please identify yourself
for the record?
MR. GOODE: Good afternoon, Chair, Members of the Committee. David Goode, Director of
Department of Public Works. For the County, we did receive the revised exemption list, and
looks like there's been some positive changes. Item Cl, the exemption from the building codes,
this is related to the fees, the proposal is only for the affordable units not for the market units,
which we're supportive of. And Ms. Ridao and I had a conversation earlier today. We will work
it out between our two departments, so that when we get an application for building permit, we'll
know whether it's an affordable unit or market unit, 'cause normally that's not noted on the
building permit application, so departments can work that out. We're fine with C2 as it relates to
the timing of which...if we have any changes to the building code. And, mind you, I'm not
speaking about...you gotta talk to Fire Department on the Fire Code. But as it relates to the
building codes, the goal here was to have those codes apply during the initial buildout of the
project. And then any subsequent changes would fall under the current codes in effect. We're
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fine with the way that wording has been suggested. DI, relating to subdivisions, we didn't have
a problem with this. The first time, D2, is more of a Parks question. And, D3, just clarify that
the overhead utility lines along Front Street, we're fine with that as well.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. General comment in regards to the overall project, Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: No. Department stands on its comments previously.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Members, any follow-up questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Is this where we can ask him about the overall
project?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause I have lots of drainage questions.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Goode, you saw the plans for the drainage, I believe.
Would the drainage basin, basically at the uphill portion of the...
MR. GOODE: Can you tell me what you're looking at?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This one right here.
MR. GOODE: Oh, okay, just the site plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, the site plan, yeah. Sorry.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It basically has part of the park as a drainage basin, and that's pretty
much where all the...any drainage looks like it's gonna go. And then a lot of impervious
surfaces below that, downhill of that. And I understand what they're trying to do, because,
apparently, the water table down below is quite close to the ground, so they can't dig a deep
basin 'cause it'll stay filled with water. Is this something normal that you guys see all the time or
is this something that can handle the drainage? 'Cause my biggest concern is runoff off all those
roofs and all those roads, straight into the one little culvert that goes across the street and down
into the ocean without any kind of, you know, settling at all or I don't know. I look to your
expertise as to see if this really would work.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Mr. Chair --
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes?
MR. GOODE: --and Mr. Couch, the application actually include a preliminary drainage report, which is
beyond just the site plan. It was preliminary, so it's still subject to...well, a complete one needs
to be filed at the time they submit their construction plans. And they did, in fact, contemplate
having this park area as a drainage basin that would retain some water. And as your question
was that that's normal, yes, it is normal. In fact, Front Street Apartments, directly across the
street, across Kenui, almost the same elevation, utilizes the same concept.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Where the drainage basin is higher than the lower portion?
MR. GOODE: I can't remember exactly where it is, but if I recall, it was spread out through the project.
I don't think it's right along Front Street, I think it's more in the middle of the project -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --is my recollection.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I guess...I'm sorry.
MR. GOODE: Anyway, to finish, so their preliminary drainage report indicated that they were going to
partially satisfy, through this basin, but also utilize some of the drainage infrastructure that's
located makai of the property. And that drainage infrastructure, depending on which route they
chose--`cause there's a couple options--may need to be upgraded. So, once they got further in
the detailed design, they would then identify what those options are and run those plans through
us. But keep in mind, we have two ordinances that prevail with drainage. Number one, they
can't put more water off the site than did before development. So, right now, there's water
running off this site, okay. When they're finished with this development, they can't have more
water coming off the site, in general. Second, our new ordinance says that the water quality, the
post-construction water quality, has standards now. And techniques that would be deployed in
the subdivision design to help the water quality that comes off the site be as best as practical.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that was my other question, was gonna be low-impact design, is
that...
MR. GOODE: Low-impact design is one of the techniques. And low-impact design is kind of a term of
art that the EPA promotes. And it uses things like grass swales or rain guards, et cetera, so that
the water coming off the site is cleaner than it would normally be. Low-impact design is allowed
under our rules, so we've established rules on how designers can, you know, implement that
ordinance to get the water quality as good as possible, so all that gets sorted out in the final
design.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Mr. Chair, follow up?
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Who monitors that after the construction's done or is there any...it's all
engineering and numbers and says, okay, this is the way it should work. Does somebody go out
after it's done and then during a storm like maybe today and say, ok, we know the numbers
before and the numbers after or less, and the quality of the water is less? I mean, does that get
monitored after?
MR. GOODE: No, it does not get monitored. Basically, the way that the rules are developed was based
on a body of science and work at the national level that says, you know, if you implement these
types of things and I guess that they're maintained to some average standard, you're gonna get
better water quality and you don't have to have a lot of inspectors running around taking
samples, et cetera, et cetera. So it's a very practical solution, if you will; but, no, we would not
have people actually taking samples.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions from the Members? Okay.
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I thought you was looking to give Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I was just double checking, making sure, that's why I had looked back.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I didn't ask the first question. I waited my turn this time.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Sure, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'll raise my hand high, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. So, Mr. Goode, what you're saying, basically,
if I hear you right, that the real test for drainage will come when they finally put in their
subdivision plans.
MR. GOODE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, at this point, we assume that when that plan comes through
you or your Department, if it doesn't meet the necessary codes and ordinances and all that that
exist, you're gonna say, uh-uh, you gotta get it done this way.
MR. GOODE: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, in other words, even when we give approvals now-and, again, water and all that--it's still subject to your approval or your Department's review and
approval; and if it isn't, then it doesn't move on. Am I correct in that statement?
MR. GOODE: Every step of the way.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I think that's very important to understand, we
can fast track whatever we want, Mr. Chair, but it still falls on the departments to approve all of
these various ordinances except if we approve exemptions. And that's why I think that a
limitation of exemptions helps us now to take a better look and for the public to feel a lot better.
Now, the other question I have is the traffic issue. I mean, you know, they just, you know, it's
the 800-pound gorilla in the whole thing. Drainage is part of the flooding and tsunami, but
without the proper egress/ingress, you're gonna have a problem. This have morphed into a
different version, I think, three times, two or three times, if I'm correct. In your professional
opinion, and like Mr. Couch wanted your expertise--and that's dangerous when you use that
word--is this the best of the plans that you saw? Because, again, you know, we've had
suggestions: go off of Kenui, go further down, right turn in, right turn out, along Front Street.
And I know traffic impact's gonna be there so long as you build five or more homes, you're
gonna have some kind of traffic impact. And we have traffic impact every place on this island
from about 6:30 to about 8:30 in the morning and from the afternoons from about 3:30 to
5:30-6:00, depending, if everything went well. My question to you is, is there any alternative
that you've seen that would fit better for this project than you see on the table now?
MR. GOODE: Okay. While we haven't evaluated it closely, there's been discussion of a
right-in/right-out along Front Street closer to the stream channel.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MR. GOODE: In general, we like to have more than one way out, if you will, because that just loads
everybody in one spot. So current project has two, one on Kenui and one on Front; we support
the current location on Front versus the original location across from...going to Mala.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: But having a third one, you know, properly spaced, enough distance, this third one
being, say, on Front near the stream channel, perhaps, just is another place to distribute traffic.
So, as you've probably heard from our Department before -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MR. GOODE: --lot of times projects come up and neighbors don't want the change. But as long as it's
distributed as best as you can, you minimize the impact and you give the residents of the new
project more options.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: So it's something I think is worth looking at, but I can't commit that it's perfect.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, and I'm not asking for that. But, again, the best option.
And, again, you've pointed out a right-in and right-out, and I don't know how they would
configure that. I guess we'd have to talk to the developer. And I'll hold my question till he
comes up as far as that is concerned, on the right-in and right-out off of Front Street. You know,
and I know where you're talking about, but that's real limited from where they presently have
because the bridge comes...that bridge...what do you call that? Can't think of the name, now, I
went blank.
MR. GOODE: Well, there's a bit of a ramp -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, ramp.
MR. GOODE: --coming up, so -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --you wanna utilize that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Very little space I think.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, and there's also been discussion of a pedestrian access -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MR. GOODE: --which would move some of the pedestrians away from that intersection at...was it
Puunoa
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Puunoa, yeah.
MR. GOODE: --and Front. So that's another option that's I think worth looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Now, and Kenui, you understand, they've been talking
about using Kenui as their main ingress/egress. What do you feel about that, knowing that Kenui
is not a very wide street, neither is Front Street. So they were talking about using that as a...that
was the one Mr. Wright gave. I don't know if you got a copy of that.
MR. GOODE: Well, I'm looking at it now -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Wright I think was the one --
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MR. GOODE: --I wasn't quite sure what you're referring to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --if I'm not mistaken. So, you know, I listened to the testimony
and I wanna see -MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --what you think. And I'm not saying make a decision, but I mean
is there any validity to his idea?
MR. GOODE: I haven't looked at it nor had my staff look at it, but I mean it seems possible that...a
quick look at it means that anybody going onto Front is gonna have to do the right-in/right-out -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MR. GOODE: --and there's a tendency, as we've all seen, for people to disobey that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I know. Yeah, I see that out in Kahana all the time. The
right-in and right-out to Kahana Hillside, you know.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, it happens.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's one of 'em, yeah. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair,
appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director, I had couple of questions, one on drainage, you know,
particularly because it's next to the Kahoma Stream and my limited understanding of Federal
regulations called Waters of the US and its ability to connect to the ocean, do you think you need
to check in, receive a Corps of Engineers' permit and approval?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair and Mr. Hokama, my understanding is, if they stay away from the stream as it
relates to trying to put drainage water into it, then they don't need any Corps approval. If they
wanna take any of their drainage water and put it into the stream channel...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, my thing is, as I understand, any municipal thing that can go to
the ocean qualifies, so it doesn't have to be in the stream, can be through the drainage from this
project that goes into the ocean that would qualify.
MR. GOODE: I don't think so. I think the term the stream....or the Waters of the US is, I think, pretty
liberal with the Corps. I mean we have some other dry gulches in Haiku that they consider a
stream in the United States.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, for Hawaii, it's not a good Federal policy, but Federal policy is
Federal law, public law, so -MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --you know, my thing is, but some things, even if we don't like it,
we have very limited choice to just follow unless we want the penalties and fines from the Corps
against the County. So I would ask that we check on that to make sure. My understanding is,
there's no exemption from street standards, so I'm assuming we're all having County standards
on our roads, internal. You know, I get problems with how I see the traffic flow pattern, and I'm
waiting for Fire, because I get some concerns regarding fire protection for this subdivision. But
do you think...because you look at all our current neighborhoods, subdivisions, you know, that's
a County law, no overnight parking, we get overnight parking. People park at stop signs
overnight, you know, disregarding a line of sight issues and everything else. Do we need to put
conditions to consider those things for this subdivision?
MR. GOODE: Well, the only public roads that I'm aware of would be just Kenui and Front, and I
believe the internal roadways would be private.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Perpetuity?
MR. GOODE: That's a question for the developer I think.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 'Cause if it's perpetuity and like, you know, that's something
different.
MR. GOODE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But if they're gonna consider asking us to accept dedication, then I
got one problem.
MR. GOODE: My understanding was that the internal roadways would remain private.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Director, I appreciate your responses.
Chairman, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions from the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. That brings up another set of questions, I guess. So it's
gonna be private roads, those are expensive to maintain are they not?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So what is the impact...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, what's the impact on the affordable units? I mean it's gonna be
the...and I guess maybe that's for Ms. Ridao as well. 'Cause they're gonna have homeowners
association fees and, you know, the affordable guys are already gonna be hit with, you gotta
maintain the park, now you gotta maintain the roads. I know in our homeowners association, it's
just the parking lot. We have that five-year slurry seal thing and that's big bucks. So I'm just a
little concerned about the maintenance of the internal roadways and internal parking lots I guess.
In your...and maybe Ms. Ridao has to answer that I'm not sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Why don't we go with Mr. Goode first and then we'll go to Ms. Ridao.
MR. GOODE: Well, I'd just add that there's definitely a cost there and that the HOA or AOAO
definitely needs to set aside funds for it.
MS. RIDAO: Yes, definitely, there are going to be HOA fees, and something we would have to work
with the developer on in keeping it at a reasonable amount. I'm not sure what they pay, like, at
Iao Parkside.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, you know, you can keep it at a certain amount while the
developer's on the board; and then once they're off the board, it's the homeowners...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Homeowners association.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, usually, unless they have somebody from the affordable units on
the board, then it's all the affordable guys...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The market.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry, the market guys dictating what the prices are gonna be and
the affordable guys might get stuck. I don't know. Is there anything we can do to kinda work on
that or figure that out? I don't know. Having been on a board like that, I can see how that can
happen.
MS. RIDAO: Actually, what comes to mind immediately is that there will be more affordable units than
market rate units.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MS. RIDAO: So I mean, you know, the affordable people would be able to have more of a say if there's
a vote as far as what that, you know, will entail. You know, I live in a subdivision that is...our
association dues are very, very reasonable and our roads are private. So I think it can be done. I
mean it's something that has to be worked on for sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That's just a concern, Mr. Chair, that I have. It's not a deal
breaker or anything, it's just -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --some other things that once everybody's in, then things get crazy for
the affordable guys.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Well, we can ask the developer -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --when they come up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I'm sure they'll have somewhat of a response to that. Any other questions?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I had one last for Mr. Goode. I don't know if you've heard some
of the testimony about this or have seen some of the testimony about this Karst System. Does
that have any effect--it's apparently a bunch of underground waterways that are pretty close to
the surface--does that have any effect in the subdivision designs or anything like that?
MR. GOODE: I think only as relates to...generally, there would be a soil engineer who would take soil
samples, drill in and evaluate those soil samples as it relates to the design, the subsequent
foundations or the internal roadways or even the road widening that we have to do on Kenui and
Front. So usually, as it relates to any roads that'd be turned over to the County, we would see
that soils report.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: So that's all I have to add.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then you would know about any...I mean there's testimony, and I just
wanted to clear it up with you of any kind of potential sinking and whatnot. I'm assuming that
you haven't heard about that or we, the County, hasn't heard about it at the Front Street
Apartments, 'cause I would assume it's all under the same...
MR. GOODE: We heard that there may have been on Kenui Street, there might've been instances
where maybe there's some unstable ground due to the Karst System or something else. So we
did send out an engineer to look at it and also our highways supervisor for Lahaina. They
noticed, I think it was, some longitudinal cracks along the asphalt, but they didn't see...it didn't
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seem that unusual to them. We've had other locations, not necessarily in Lahaina. So,
essentially, we kinda made a note to monitor the area, but we didn't notice any ill effect on our
roadway.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you don't have concerns of potential sinkage?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Some sinkholes.
MR. GOODE: I always have concerns of real, big sinkholes -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I don't mean on the roads, I mean in the...where the buildings are.
MR. GOODE: --especially on rainy days like today, but no...no, I don't think in general. We've done a
lot of work in Lahaina. We rebuilt Front Street, you know, years ago. We do other work in the
area, water and wastewater. We've dug all throughout this area, and I'm personally not aware of
us running into this Karst System, but I suppose it's possible.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any other Members? No follow-up questions? So I see none,
SO...

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, real quick. Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yes. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Goode, for being here. So I think the one
concern you had last time in regards to their exemption from bonds, that's been deleted, right,
and you're very happy about that?
MR. GOODE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You're supportive?
MR. GOODE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And then in regards to following up on Mr. Couch's inquiries in
regards to Karst and perhaps, you know, the water table being kinda high in that area, you know,
there's been talk about Alamihi Pond being in this particular location and what have you. How
does...the term, "compaction", is that a term solely in regards to fill, I guess, like grading and
grubbing and if you're gonna fill an area, then you need to make sure that, I guess, the soil is
compacted enough to where it's not gonna settle and fall and, you know, erode away, does that
have any bearing upon this project at all, compaction or I don't...I was just...
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MR. GOODE: Yeah, in general, yeah, in any construction, I mean having really solid foundation
whether it's for a roadway or a home or a building, a multi-family-unit building, needs to be on
stable ground. And so part of the process is that, in starting with the soils engineers, is really to
understand, okay, what type of soils do have, do we have expansive soils like clays that tend to
expand with water, do we have sandy soils, do we have rock, do we have...you know, on Oahu,
they deal with corals a lot. I'm not familiar with this Karst and having encountered that and
what the remedies might be. But that's exactly why the study is done in advance to say, okay,
what do we have to do? And that sets forth other construction details will be and how you build
up your foundation, and you compact as you go so that it's strong.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But...follow up, Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So as far as you know, it's not at that stage. I mean just preliminary
borings have been done to find out, I think, because of the inquiries about this Karst System. But
other than that, it's hard to really say at this point until more, I don't know, the soil analysis
report comes out or what have you. Is that kinda where we're at?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think it'd probably be best to ask the developer or their engineers, 'cause I don't
know how much soils analysis they've done to date.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Goode. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Seeing none, I'm going to
excuse Mr. Goode. And can you be available for on call just in case, if we have any questions?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I've set aside till 8:00.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. But, for now, you're excused. Thank you very much. Okay. We
have the final department, which is the Planning Department. If you could please come down?
And we have the Deputy Director, Michele McLean. Please come down and give us a comment
on the revised exemptions as well as any overall comments in regards to the project itself
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm Michele McLean, Deputy Planning Director, and also here is
Danny Dias who is the Staff Planner. There really are only two exemptions now that relate to
the Planning Department. The very first one that's listed under Al indicating that the project
wouldn't need a Community Plan Amendment. And then the other one is El, related to the
permitted uses in the Apartment District. This is more of a clarification. Those uses are
generally the same types of uses that are permitted in the Apartment District. But because the
structures are a little bit different than what we typically see, it's more of a clarification that the
clustering and the townhouses as well as all of the accessory uses would be permitted. So it's
not really a notable deviation, if you will. And those are the only two that relate to Planning.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Any overall comment in regards to the project itself?
MS. McLEAN: No. Well, just some of the comments that have already been made that the property
was zoned quite a long time ago and that the proposed development is less density than the
Apartment District zoning would allow. If it were built entirely for multi-family use and that the
project will have to obtain a Special Management Area major permit from the Maui Planning
Commission. During that review process, which is a public process, that will require neighbor
notification and will require another round of agency review and then analysis by the Department
against the criteria of Chapter 205A, Hawaii Revised Statutes, as well as the rules of the Maui
Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, I'm gonna get with Mr. Hokama first, thank you, and then
followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you, again, just, you know, I apologize. I was trying to
understand your comments on El, please, Director. You're telling us that it's not really an
exemption because all of these are permitted uses currently -MS. McLEAN: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --under the newly adopted zoning for this particular component,
apartments?
MS. McLEAN: The permitted uses as listed in the most recently revised Apartment District says, the
permitted uses are any use permitted in the Residential and Duplex Districts: apartment houses,
boarding houses, rooming houses and lodging houses, bungalow courts and apartment courts,
and townhouses. And so... 'cause the cluster units are a little bit different design than we
typically see -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. McLEAN: --the alley units, multi-family townhouses units, those are just a little bit...I wouldn't
say they're different, they're just not typical from what we usually see, so this is more of a
safeguard or a clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So is it a permitted use or not, currently?
MS. McLEAN: That would take...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 'Cause if it is then we don't need this exemption, right?
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MS. McLEAN: Correct, yeah, that's true. If we could say definitively that it's allowed, then we would
not need the exemption.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MS. McLEAN: But when we are posed questions like this, we have a lot of internal discussion and we
look at maybe past opinions that had been generated -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. McLEAN: --if the same question was asked. So just to be safe, we want it clarified that these
would be allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Would be allowed?
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification, Director, I appreciate that.
Other than that, I would just say, you know, your Department, with Mr. Couch's Committee, has
worked very hard to update the various zoning categories, the Code; and, you know, except for
100 percent, I get a hard time, you know, exempting and re-bastardizing our zoning categories,
you know. We work hard to make it the zoning categories meet the current time with the
permitted uses, accessory uses; and then to come and bastardize our whole work with
exemptions, such as this type of request, it just bothers be. 'Cause, you know, Council works
hard to try and update it with your Department, we understand the length it takes for zoning and
other things, so we try to modify and update. And so I would hope the Department would look
at these in the potential with the same eyes, because you guys work hard to create good standards
for zoning categories. And for me, you know, that's our Code. We work hard -MS. McLEAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and I'm tired of exempting things from the Code. Thank you,
Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any other further questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I'm sorry, I...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh wait, yeah, it was Mr. Victorino first.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Out of order.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I apologize, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm going like Ms. Baisa, we down at the end and no notification.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . . (Inaudible) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead, go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: No, no. It's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll wait till after Ms. Cochran. I'm not in a rush.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So, okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Alright. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank you, Department, for being here. So, you know, as
brought up, this area is Project District IV, and I'm reading the details on it. And, you know, I
understand that they could be doing more density. I think there's already concerns about density,
but being Apartment zoned and what have you. But, you know, I'm reading what past Council
has worked hard on back in that day to create this Project District IV, Weinberg property, and six
acres of it was to be park, you know, and it was going to be linear on, I think, three sides of this
whole property. But, now, it's kinda wall-to-wall density, you know. And so I have a huge issue
from what was discussed and vetted and, you know, determined back then; and, now, here we are
today, fast tracking an entirely different vision and idea. You know, the original was going to
have senior housing and good things, you know. Split evenly between commercial business,
park and all this stuff, Chair. So, you know, I hate to see--and I've said this on other projects-what we do as a body today, gets totally gutted and whatever, changed, tossed upside down,
10-20 whatever years down the road, you know, after we worked hard in creating such a vision.
So I kind of, you know, cost and comparising [sic] that. So that No. 1 exemption in regards to,
you know, community plan standards and General Plan, I kinda...it does bother me. It doesn't
sit very well with me, Chair and Department. So, you know, I guess you folks are okay with it,
and it's, you know...I just...
MS. McLEAN: We recognize that the vision that the West Maui CAC and the Planning Commission
and the Council, in adopting the existing West Maui Community Plan, the vision that they saw
- 53 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 22, 2014

for that, but it hasn't been implemented. And circumstances change, conditions change, the
demand for things changes. And so new proposals come along and are considered on their
merits. And because of the, you know, the compelling need for affordable housing, you know,
the 201H process allows that to be the main consideration with these projects. And so, looking
at all of it together, then, yeah, we can stand behind what's being proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Department, for your comments. You know, but again,
the term, "affordable", I have questions about, also. And the demand, I still hear the, you know,
the agreement of what this was intended to back in the day. So I have my issues. Thank you,
Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any other Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for remembering, Mr. Chair. That's okay, that's okay,
and actually, that's a good segue into what I really wanted to find out is, you know, the original
Project District IV that was done for this property was more density, but to be inclusive of senior
homes, even a little shopping area and all that. And that was back in the '60s, '70s and '80s
when all of this was originally being planned prior to the Lahaina Cannery and some of the other
adjacent shopping complexes that are there now, am I correct?
MS. McLEAN: Well, the West Maui Community Plan, that was adopted in the late '90s.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So the last plan that was adopted was the '90s?
MS. McLEAN: But I don't, you know, that's a good question. I don't know if the prior plan also had
the same designation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and see that's...
MS. McLEAN: That might have, so it might've just carried through.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and that's one of the issues that I think we need to look at,
because that was part of the problem. Like Ms. Lee came and said, you know, back in the '60s
already, you know, we started working on this. And, like a lot of projects, we start working
some here and some 30-40 years later, like the other one we just worked on yesterday that never
got completed because of some questions, but the agreement was made in 1983. And so, now,
we wanna buy housing in 2014, you know, and was revised in '84, so some 30 years later, you
know. So things change, world changes, conditions change. Back in 1984, we had big phones,
but there only was a phone, it wasn't the rest of this, you know, so the world changes. My
question is, what if, let's say--let's play the what if game--they were to just stick with original
Project District IV, what could they build in here and how many units could they build in here?
More or less, if they decided, okay, you know, somebody just made an issue of, let's keep it the
way it was. So let's keep it the way it was, what could they build in here and how much more
density could they have in here so that maybe the neighbors may have a little more sense of
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appreciation for what is going in there instead of what might've gone in there? I don't know,
you know. So, again, that's the question I have for the Department, and then maybe, you know,
if going take you long time to find it, maybe you can just respond a little bit later. But I think
there, you know, the senior housing all that, I love veteran housing, I'd love to see that. But
here's 200 units, basically, could we have 300, 400? What could we have had in there had we
done the original project district versus what they're proposing now?
MS. McLEAN: Yeah, I can't answer that here now. I mean it's roughly a 24-acre site...actually I think
it's a little bit larger than that. The project district refers to 24 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. It's 21 acres.
MS. McLEAN: Oh this, okay, 21.6. Six acres of park that needs to be subtracted from that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. McLEAN: Then you subtract an area for roadways and so forth. And then there's some split
between the business and the multi-family; I don't-know what that split is. Is it 50-50 from that
balance or is it, you know, more of the housing side? I mean we could -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And of course...
MS. McLEAN: --pencil out a couple of scenarios.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And, of course, I could ask you this question, if there was
commercial ventures in there, would that not probably bring more traffic? Because a
commercial venture probably would need customers coming in and out. I doubt if you have any
commercial ventures that nobody comes at all and no employees. So, again...
MS. McLEAN: And the commercial would require a Change in Zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go. So, again, you know I understand what my
colleagues are saying. And when the developer comes up, we have a lot more questions that
need to be answered.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Alright.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for your clarification. The best you could,
Ms. McLean.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I think, Mr. Victorino, you might have been following up on, I think,
Alice Lee -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's correct.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --mentioned that, in the past, they were planning on more density than -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --than the, you know, the present developer's planning for. But we can go
ahead and follow that up with the developer when he comes up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Are there any follow-up questions? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have a question for you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If and when the Committee starts talking about modifications and
conditions, if we wanna move this forward, is Planning still gonna be available or should we ask
them now?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. I actually have it in my notes. I'm sorry, Michele, that you are going
to have to stay and remain for the entire period.
MS. McLEAN: That's terrific.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So you will not be excused this evening until we all leave.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So you would prefer to take that discussion up after, Chairman, not
with them here currently?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. What we can do is we can take a break right now for five minutes so
that whatever...you guys don't wanna take a break for five minutes?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don't mind.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, okay. So what we can do, we can go ahead and talk about any kind of
modifications if you'd like with any proposals that you may have.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I want it on the record though, Chair, why my comments...I want it
on the record during the meeting, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I prefer not to do this during recess, thanks.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. So we'll go ahead and proceed. You have any
modifications that you'd like to present at this point to...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I guess they wanna take...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, the ladies.. .
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, take a break.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Break.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, I thought you said it was okay not to take a break.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. We wouldn't...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. We're gonna take a break. A ten-minute break, is that good for you
guys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Make it five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Mr. Chair, aren't you gonna.. .
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Five?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're saying you're gonna break at 5 o'clock, so I mean, you
know.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Five minutes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Five minutes.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Five minutes. Just for, you know, what we...whoever needs to use the
restroom and things. So we'll just do five minutes. Thank you. Recess at this time.
.(gavel). . .
RECESS:

4:20 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:33 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: . . . (gavel). . . The January 22nd Land Use Committee shall reconvene. I'm
going to ask the Members one last time if they have any other follow-up questions for the
Department of Planning. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She has an answer for my question; but, okay, I'll wait till
Mr. Couch -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but the question I had for her, she has my answer now.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Very good.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Victorino, for that.
Ms. McLean, you know, they have to go through an SMA major. It's my understanding that
SMA majors, that it's potentially they could be denied, is that right?
MS. McLEAN: Yeah. The Maui Planning Commission could approve, approve with conditions, deny,
and the SMA process also allows for intervention.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So I guess, Mr. Chair, that kind of...that's another safety valve
if we were to continue this, you know, to confirm this. Potentially, there's still some...if they
don't meet all of our concerns or whatever that there are some...there is one more safety valve.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Chair, and that was one of my follow-up questions
with Ms. McLean, so we're good with that one. And my other question you have the answer to?
MS. McLEAN: Yeah, we did some quick calculations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: What was the question again?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was the one, how much density could go into that area if they
just use -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the present Project IV -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --District Project IV?
MS. McLEAN: Right. So looking at the language in the existing West Maui Community Plan, it
references a 24-acre site with six acres of park -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --so that leaves a balance of 18 acres to be developed. If we took that 18 acres and used
half for commercial and half for residential, the Apartment zoning has a lot coverage limitation
of 25 percent, meaning that the total footprint can't exceed 25 percent of the lot area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. McLEAN: It also has a floor area ratio of 40 percent, meaning that total square footage, so
counting second and third stories can't exceed 40 percent. So if we took just nine acres of
residential, if we included the park area in the lot-coverage ratio, which you can do, that's
15 acres, so 25 percent of that, meaning the total footprint would be about 3.75 acres or over
163,000 square-foot footprint. That's not...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know, you're just blowing me away with all these numbers. I
hope...
MS. McLEAN: I'm working you through...I'm working at how to get the answer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: If you do the floor-area ratio, which is total build out, is more than 261,000 square feet.
So if you just say, an average of 1,000 square-foot unit, you'd have 261 units.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that's if you were going 1,000?
MS. McLEAN: And that's with a nine-acre, nine-acre split.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
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MS. McLEAN: If we did a different split, you have your 18 acres. If you did, let's say, 14 acres of
residential and four acres of business and still having your six acres of park, you'd get--going
through those same calculations--about 348 units, at a 1,000 square feet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So the density could be extremely higher than versus what they're
putting out right now. And that is also excluding commercial and depending what type of
commercial would go in there, what kind of traffic you would have coming in and out of...for
that part of the equation, is that correct, Ms. McLean?
MS. McLEAN: That's correct. And that's still allowing four acres of commercial, which is quite a
large commercial area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Quite a large sum, so...okay, okay. So just so that, you know, the
neighbors understand that, you know, there's a lot more to be done with this, but it's actually
been pared down compared to what was originally okayed in the original Project District IV,
Lahaina plan, Lahaina -MS. McLEAN: . . . (Inaudible) . . . Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Lahaina--what do call?--Community Plan. If that's...the west
side, right?
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. At least we got the answer. So,
now, we're at least...everybody's a little more clear on what's happening with this whole thing.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. Any other questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So in the description of this project district, it was to be evenly
divided between commercial business, multi-family and senior. So you just like did the half-half
thing, but it was gonna be a third of each or something or rather.
MS. McLEAN: Well, the multi-family and senior, I'm not making a distinction between...I'm looking
at residential buildout under the Apartment District zoning, using half of the balance of the land
after you have the park. So if you average 1,000 square feet per unit, whether that's senior or
multi-family -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --that's 261 units if it's half-half. And the community plan, to me, doesn't say it's
gonna be an even split among those three types of uses. So there could be, you know -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well...
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MS. McLEAN: --a lot of commercial and, you know, it doesn't distinguish how much of each.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Well, follow up, Chair? Well, I mean just 'cause in the
sentence, it's like and, and, and and. So it's like three...anyways, I'm good. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: Then, actually, the density would be higher if you have a third of the land being used
for commercial, a third for multi-family and a third for senior, then there'd be more units than
the 261 because there'd be a smaller area for business and more area for residential.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You okay? Okay. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So another way to look at this then, Director, would be, if they didn't
ask for the exemptions, they could go to construction plans and apply for permits -MS. McLEAN: They would still have to...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: and SMA, right?
MS. McLEAN: Correct. They would be able to build...they wouldn't be able to develop the
commercial component under the community plan. 'Cause with the SMA major, you need to
find consistency -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. McLEAN: --between zoning and community...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But the housing components, they could go straight to construction
plans and building permit reviews?
MS. McLEAN: After Special Management Area Use...yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, after the required SMA review by -MS. McLEAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Commission. And if Commission gives approval, they could go
straight to building permits.
MS. McLEAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So we wouldn't need to have me sitting in this Chamber right now.
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MS. McLEAN: Right. And they wouldn't have an affordability requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh, right. So why wouldn't they do that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Workforce housing.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, yeah, they still gotta do workforce housing.
MS. McLEAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: They not exempted from that. But, anyway, since we are here this
afternoon--I prefer to be somewhere else--what do you think if Committee requires...and, again,
because I get my issues about following through and performance, okay. My issue's
performance of the developer and the development, okay. I know what happened at Wailuku
Project District. I know what happened in Piihana Project District. I don't need another repeat
of the same movie with the same players, okay. So, for me, I'm thinking, why wouldn't this
Committee, if it was really about the affordability, as we heard in testimony, require that
100 percent of the affordable units be built first and sold before any market unit? If that is the
selling point and we're serious about affordability, then make that the requirement, that
100 percent of the units has to be done first. You know, I'm tired. I mean you know and your
Department that Council has approved a lot of affordable units that have yet to be constructed
but have been approved, okay. So it's not like Council has been sitting, twiddling thumb and not
trying to address the community's concern for affordable housing. I think we've performed. I
think what we may have been lacking is the whip and the punishment for those that don't
perform affordable components of the developments. So is that something the Department can
support?
MS. McLEAN: We wouldn't have a reason to oppose it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Is there any other areas regarding the affordable components
that the Committee might need to be more cognizant of so that we can either modify or condition
appropriately? Should we put a cap on the amount of sales price, should we put in a perpetuity
clause for affordability? I mean, you know, I look at both Departments. I'm sorry,
Director Ridao, your comments is very important, also.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Ridao, did you wanna respond to the first question, which would be the
100 percent of affordable built first and then sold first?
MS. RIDAO: I would not have any...I'm sorry, Chair. I would not have any objection to that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Counselor, you have comments you need to share with us?
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MR. UEOKA: No, sir.
MS. McLEAN: I can't think of anything off the top of my head, but I'm happy to give it some thought.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I would appreciate if there's things that you feel is, you know,
important as part of policy and approval, especially if we are going to go down the affordability
path as the rationale for serious approval consideration; then, you know, I would hope, either you
or Ms. Ridao, if you have things that makes sense for us to include, I would appreciate those
comments. Thank you, Director. Ms. Ridao, you have...I'm happy to hear it.
MS. RIDAO: No, the only thing I can think of is that the developer does have his lender here. So I
think it would be really good to hear from them as far as, you know, the financing at a certain
level and what would be required of a borrower to qualify for that amount, that kind of stuff. I
think would be very informative for the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I will. Thank you for that suggestion. And, Chair, at the
appropriate time, if the Committee would allow, I'd be happy to hear the comments from the
lender. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Hokama brings up an interesting point, in
perpetuity. I think we've expanded that word about quite a lot, in perpetuity. You know,
affordable housing in perpetuity. I think we've come to the conclusion that that's not possible.
Now, correct me if I'm wrong, that when we've done other projects that when we've put in a
25-year, buy-back clause or some kinda...to keep it in the affordable market. We've had some
challenges. Now, unless we put it under the Land Trust and the Land Trust buys it, I don't think
we can do that. Now, correct me if I'm wrong, Ms. Ridao, 'cause I think we've gone through
this same scenario with others. You know, we have one 100 percent affordable housing project
being completed right now that started--we were at the groundbreaking--and that's Waikapu
Gardens II. Only 56 units, but 100 percent affordable, okay. So it's being done. Kahoma, the
upside one, might have been started, but Land Use got in between it and they went through legal
challenges on that, which then they reversed their decision and said, no, it was done, and the
Council did the right thing. Is that correct, Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: Yes, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean so, you know, I think sometimes we're our worst enemies.
Government is his worst enemy, you know. We can put out all the words you want, and we put
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words after words after words; and the frustrating part, nothing gets done. Because sometimes,
there's too many words, there's too many legal obstacles to challenge. Is that correct,
Ms. Ridao? And you stated that.
MS. RIDAO: Very much so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, you know, I mean I'm glad to hear this project, you got
an SMA that still gotta be done. The Department still have to review all of their plans and
nothing's completed, so even if we said, yes, today, there's still a lot to be done and many of the
exemptions that they first came in with are gone, because they know we wouldn't stand for it,
okay. And there is a past history, and I think we're gonna discuss the past history. And I think
something has to be put in for past history, you know, I agree with that statement. But, beyond
that, adding in perpetuity on all these other...or setting prices, how do you determine what the
price is? Well, you guys have your formulas here from HUD and...right, Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, again, we seem like we're stuck in the mud every time.
No offense to anybody in this room. We're stuck in the mud. We start to get into these what
we've discussed many other times. I like to discuss and move on if we're gonna. If you don't
want it, say, no; if you like it, say, yes; if you wanna add some conditions, by all means. But
let's not get on the other side of perpetuity and all that kind of stuff, because we found out that
doesn't work, lenders won't lend money. Even when we had a 25-year buyback, we had the
hardest time, isn't that correct?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So I'd like us to move on. And if they want, you know,
and I have some conditions I'd like to put on. But I'd like to move on, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But to go into these areas again, to me, it's just not worth the
conversation. And I challenge anybody to tell me differently. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, yeah, I do believe we all do have, in one way or
another, a modification to be proposed. I'll just let you know, FYI, that Chair Carroll, also, has a
modification that's addressing a one-to-one ratio of affordable housing versus the market-rate
housing to be built at the same time, a one-to-one requirement. So I will be proposing that
during a timely manner as we proceed forward. At this time, if there's no other questions for the
Department, they will stay on by, up here, we have both Departments here, Housing and
Planning and Deputy Corporation Counsel. I am now going to be calling on the developer to
come down here. And introduce yourself and be open for some questions from our Members.

-64-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 22, 2014

MR. CARR: Good afternoon. Thank you, Vice-Chair. My name is Stanford Can with Stanford Can
Development. Members of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity to address any
concerns and issues you may have with respect to our 201H application and proposed
amendments.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And we have their first question from Chair Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I have a short list, but I think an important
list.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: What we can do is, we'll just start down the line starting from you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. I'll try to keep it brief. One of the questions that I wanna ask is,
during the testimony, we heard repeatedly people say, nobody told me and I didn't know
anything about this and I didn't get any notice. So, Mr. Carr, I would like to know what effort
you made to do some outreach.
MR. CARR: Yes, first of all, let me just clarify that we have been working on this project for three
years. We have spent $1.8 million in commission studies in order to prepare a complete
201H application. Part of the process of the 201H application is, also, the reach out and notify
the community. We started with 2011, a presentation before the Lahaina, Kaanapali 2020 panel.
We then, in 2012, publicized a notice in The Maui News about Kahoma Village and our proposed
project and held a community meeting at the Lahaina Senior Center along Lahainaluna Road.
We had about 60 to 80 people in attendance; addressed any concerns; we provided presentations
of the site plan; elevations; architectural plans; we had present with us, our civil engineer; our
traffic engineer; our architect; our land use consultant, Munekiyo Hiraga. We had then, again,
had a presentation by invitation with the West Maui Taxpayers Association in January of 2013;
and we then made a full presentation there. I believe, Councilwoman Baisa, you were there. I
believe, Ms. Cochran, you weren't present at that one. I believe Councilmember Victorino,
possibly Councilman Don Couch and Mayor Arakawa was present. But we made a full
presentation to the community about the project and our intentions before 300 people. We had
our first public hearing of the project at the site visit on January 8th, but we also came back on
January 9th to, again, by invitation, address the Lahaina West Maui community before the West
Maui Taxpayers Association, again, before a body of about 300.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I just wanna get that on the record.
MR. CARR: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, one more question, Chair, and then I'll yield. I have another one,
but I can wait.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Sure, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The second one I think is very relevant, and that is in regards to the
concern that we've heard from testifiers, also, about, don't approve this project because Mr. Carr
has not fulfilled his requirements in terms of having the roads dedicated. Can you please inform
us on that status?
MR. CARR: Yes, ma'am. And I thank you for the opportunity to address this issue, because this is a
matter that we have been working with the County for over 15 years, and have spent millions in
the process. You heard testimony earlier of two homeowners in Wailuku Parkside and possibly
Iao Parkside. Iao Parkside was developed in conjunction with a condition that C. Brewer and
D.R. Horton, Schuler Homes, build Eha Street; that was one of the conditions. Eha Street was
never dedicated to the County, or more like the County has never accepted dedication of Eha
Street till today. It has probably been more than 20 years since Eha Street was constructed. We
developed Wailuku Parkside opening our models in December of 1999 and built 116 homes
there. I believe we completed that project around 2001. We were precluded, or the County was
precluded, from accepting dedication of the roadways of Wailuku Parkside because Eha Street
was not accepted by the County because the roadways in Wailuku Parkside connect to Eha
Street. So it's kinda like a stalemate, you're stuck. Milton Arakawa was the Public Works
Director at the time. What tied his hands from accepting or proposing recommending dedication
to the Council and to the County was that Eha Street no longer meets the standards of the
County. Because when it was constructed in the '90s, there were different standards; and,
therefore, the cost to retrofit Eha Street to the then current standards would have cost millions,
actually in excess of what it originally cost to construct Eha Street. I understand, more recently,
the Council passed an ordinance that will allow for the acceptance of the dedication of Eha
Street. In the interim, though, throughout all these years--`cause in 1999, we bought C. Brewer
Homes, we delisted from NASDAQ, took the company private in March of 2000--there were
title issues dating back to the 1800s because these lands were owned by Wailuku Sugar,
C. Brewer Company and, when Eha Street was constructed by Brewer, they encroached some of
the adjacent neighbors. So we had to clean up title issues, resolve encroachment issues; we spent
a few hundred thousand dollars and many years through that process. I think we finally was able
to complete all of the issues by mid-2000s. At which time, though, the road no longer meets the
current standards of the County even though despite that fact that, at the time it was constructed,
it was built and approved plans by the County, inspected by County inspectors and completed
pursuant to permitted drawings; that's the issue and that's lies the problem. The unfortunate
thing is that I've been, you know, I've been chastised, trashed. My mom watches these
proceedings monthly, so I get the call of my mother concerned that her son is getting plastered
with being blamed for all of these issues that I'm not at fault of creating. But I have never had
the opportunity to address this issue till today, so I welcome this opportunity after 15 years. The
sad part of about it all is that when we sold these homes to these people, they pay real property
taxes and the County receives, in the General Fund, all the real property taxes of these homes
that we've built and taken the risk and finance and constructed, but nothing has gone back to the
community with respect to services. So that's a problem, everyone kinda misses that point.
We've built on this island for nearly 23 years, probably a little over 2000 homes over that
23 years. Not all of those communities required dedicated roadways. We've built resort
condominiums in Wailea, up in Pukalani, private communities with private roadways, privately
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maintained by the associations. But for communities like Kehalani in Wailuku Project
District III that Councilmember Hokama referred to earlier, Wailuku Parkside, those
communities have generated millions of dollars of real property taxes that have gone into the
General Fund to help sustain this County's services, but it's now my fault because the County
hasn't accepted dedication of the roadways and the homeowners believe it's all my fault and I'm
the culprit here. So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, but thank you for your answer, and I think it's kinda we have a
Mexican standoff here. And we're gonna have to deal with it, because we can't just leave those
roads in limbo forever. You know, we have a bill at the Legislature we're working on called,
Roads in Limbo, and it's because, you know, these things happen and then roads are...who do
they belong to, who's responsible? So we need to deal with it. But I think it's important that we
hear both sides of the story -MR. CARR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --so that we kind of, you know, have factual information to deal with.
So thank you very much for that. And, Chair, I'll yield.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here.
MR. CARR: Pleasure.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: To ask further on the road dedication, who is liable for anything in
regards for any kind of liability in reference to that?
MR. CARR: The entity that holds title to the roadway. In the case of Eha Street, when we were first
acquiring the...purchasing the stocks of C. Brewer Homes, this is in 1998. We entered into an
agreement with Doc Buyers and the controlling group to acquire 53 percent of the stock. There
was a woman that had an argument with her husband in lao Parkside. There were jersey barriers,
concrete jersey barriers, blocking Eha Street from allowing you to continue beyond lao Parkside
to Millyard. Well, she got into an accident. She ran into the barriers, 'cause it was in the
evening. Brewer got sued for that accident because they owned the roadway. And because we
were in the midst of acquiring the company, that became an issue. The deductible for Brewer's
liability insurance was in excess of 100,000, so we ended up writing a $60,000 check to
compensate the woman in settling the claims of that accident. So the owner of the road bears all
of the risk of any catastrophic accident there, the liability; so we continue to pay for insurance,
street lights, the real property tax. So there really needs to be a resolution to it, because all of the
liability continues to bear with us, and that's why we have to put in a single-purpose entity to
isolate and limit that liability.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, thank you.
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MR. CARR: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I have another question. You know, affordable homes is the, you
know, the main, I think, topic for us to take into strong consideration to fast track this, my
understanding. And I realize, as a developer, you need your market sales to offset, but you
know, Mr. Hokama brought up a good point as to provisions or maybe conditions or how can we
have assurance. I understand you have four years for construction and going through all your
permitting requests. What are your thoughts--or maybe it's not you to answer, but maybe your
lender--to follow through with that the affordable homes will be the first provision? Because
that seems to be the factor for us to push forward this project.
MR. CARR: Sure. And I can appreciate and understand the concerns of satisfying the conditions of
affordability in complying with it. I understand that there's been a number of 201H projects that
have been before the body past but not constructed. In the case of what you mentioned, a very
valid concern, is that in many cases, the market-rate homes are subsidizing the cost of the
affordable. So that unless the market-rate homes sell, the developer cannot obtain financing to
construct the affordable because of all of the infrastructure that must go in first: the drainage, the
electrical, sewer, water, power that must go into the asphalts in order to build the project. In
many cases, if the margins are too tight and, because the affordable component has usually a
negative impact on the appraised value of the property because it's an encumbrance that needs to
be satisfied--excuse me--that's always an issue with the lender that you must obtain the presales
of the market rate in order to assure the lender that as you're closing homes, you're closing
market-rate and affordable homes, that you're satisfying that subsidy so that you're able to make
the debt service on paying back that loan. Now, in the case of this project, it's a very atypical
project before you. This property is owned by the Weinberg Foundation; they have owned this
property since 1974. Their previous development in Lahaina is across the street, Lahaina
affordable rentals. The woman you heard testify, Carmie Spellman, lives in that project that the
Weinberg decided back then in, I believe the late 90s, early 2000s, to do 100 percent low-income
rental project through the use of the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program, and we are very
familiar with that program because we build a lot of that on Oahu and are constructing a
high-rise project of that nature right now. So they built 100 percent affordable right across
Kenui Street at Lahaina affordable apartments. And so we've have been tasked by the Weinberg
Foundation to look at their portfolio of assets, because the Weinberg Foundation donates
$100 million a year to charities all over the world, and Maui gets its fair share of this. They
would like to develop this project and use the proceeds to continue that mission of donating
$100 million a year. We had vetted the issue about possibly developing other products here:
senior rentals, looking at the conformity and consistency of the then community plan. By the
way, what we're proposing here in Kahoma Village consisted with the 2012 Maui Island Plan
that's been adopted by this Council. So through vetting the different uses and opportunities and
being sensitive to the adjacent neighborhoods and community and residents, we felt that this
opportunity here presented an opportunity to provide for-sale housing to a broader spectrum of
families by developing three different product types from multi-family townhouses where no one
lives above you or below you to a higher density single-family detach in a clustered
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configuration with many cul-de-sacs as well as the alley-loaded product that enable us to create a
much more pedestrian-friendly neighborhood and a much more aesthetically-appealing
neighborhood. And this affords different families of different incomes an opportunity to own a
home in West Maui, Lahaina.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, in response to my question, it's my understanding that you may
not consider, because of the cost of your development, to build the affordable homes first. Then
my next question, too--and, you know, I don't know how this works--but because your
development would include affordable homes, would you qualify for tax credits as a developer
or your landowner?
MR. CARR: No. The Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program is a separate program -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Alright.
MR. CARR: --for the development of rental apartments. But, because of the unique nature of this
opportunity, the Weinberg being a $2 billion foundation, nonprofit, they're providing us the
financing. And so we can agree before this body to contemporaneously build the affordable
while we're building the market.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. That's good to hear. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Carr, for being here. And just a
ballpark figure on prices that are out there for your affordables.
MR. CARR: Sure. From the low 300s to upper 300s. And let me caveat that, that is based on a
assumed, 30-year, amortized loan, interest rate of 5 percent. If interest rates goes up, the sales
price must come down; conversely, if interest rates go lower...which we don't expect that to
happen again we'll never see that interest rate environment that we saw in the last few years
come back again, probably not in our lifetime. So the real risk and our concerns is interest rates
going up. So the three years that we have spent in preparing the studies to submit this
201H application and the outreach, which is why we made a decision to process this under 201H
because it is a fast track, but we've done all the work on the upfront and vetted it with the
various departments. In fact, it was the previous Mayor when we started on this project, it was in
the Tavares Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And any price range as in HOA fees at this point?
MR. CARR: I actually brought our Association Property Manager to address those specific and any
other technical issues with our team of consultants here to get into specific numbers with you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Can you please call him down?
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MR. CARR: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And can you please identify yourself for the record?
MR. GRAHAM: My name is Duncan Graham. And as far as the maintenance fees, there is a range of
them depending upon the product type. So the single-family market units, as they are just a
general master association, they range at about $80 and that is if they do decide to do a pool
within the community. Without a pool, they're about $40 per month. For the townhomes, they
range depending upon the size of the unit itself, between $250 and about $270 per month. And
the alley-loaded units are about 170 to 180 dollars per month. And those numbers are based on
comparable projects that we have managed in the past as well as established projects and using
their numbers so that we've got a decent calculation for what the replacement costs are, what the
reserve requirements are, et cetera.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And I guess I'm not sure if this is a question for
you, but as in road dedications, as we heard the concerns from other Carr projects, is there...I
guess for Mr. Carr, thank you. Does anyone else have questions for the gentleman? Okay.
Well, yeah, I guess, Mr. Carr, are you intending to dedicate...oh sorry, Chair, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, hold on. Can you come back to the podium?
MR. GRAHAM: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I just wanted to...with those numbers that you've presented, I wanted to ask
Ms. Ridao, did you happen to hear -MS. RIDAO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --the finances? And just to get a quick comment on...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, if we go into comments, could we have copies of that?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, can you produce copies for our Members?
MR. GRAHAM: I can produce 'em. I don't have the...this is the only set that I've got with me.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, you can present it to our Staff and they'll make copies, and we'll have
that distributed for our Members tonight. So just really quick on those numbers.
MS. RIDAO: I think the numbers that he mentioned are very affordable. My concern would be, is it
affordable based on what they're mortgage is going to be? Can they afford it plus a mortgage?
So that would be my question.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any follow-up, Ms. Cochran, into what Ms. Ridao said? A questioning?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I mean, no, but I think to have the numbers jotted for the record
would be helpful, 'cause we have a Table 1, which lists the unit type, square footage, bedrooms,
et cetera; but then there's no dollar amount, so that's why I wanted to get more details there.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So looking forward to a sort of more comprehensive, detailed table.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are you done with Mister...okay. 'Cause I have questions for
Mr. Can and this gentleman here.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Carr, can you come back?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, no. I -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --still wanna go with the AOAO fees for the...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are there gonna be two? Is there gonna be an AOAO and an HOA?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And each is gonna be responsible for the...the AOAO is gonna
be responsible for the parking? Apparently, it's a big parking lot.
MR. GRAHAM: Yes, they will be responsible for the parking lot because they're the only portion of
the project that is gonna be utilizing that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And part of the AOAO is going to be the townhouses and the
affordable rentals or...
MR. GRAHAM: The townhomes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. What about the affordable rentals? I thought the multi-family
units were all going to be affordable? So a townhome is a multi-family unit is it not?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that's an affordable as well as the cluster, the apartments?
MR. GRAHAM: The clusters that are around are clusters of single-family units that are on individual
cul-de-sacs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So all the yellow in here is all just townhomes?
MR. GRAHAM: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And those are the 180 that you said -MR. GRAHAM: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --was the...so which ones were the $80 fees?
MR. GRAHAM: The $80 fees are for all units within the association. So that's both the multi-family
units as well as the single-family units.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh. So it's 80-plus...
MR. GRAHAM: That's the HOA. And then there's the AOAO fee that covers their small, dedicated
area.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Having been involved in that kind of situation, I know our
AOAO fees started at about $190 six years ago, five years ago; they're now at $500.
MR. GRAHAM: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just...are...have you . . . (inaudible) . . . a lot of it was because the
reserve study wasn't done correctly and there weren't enough reserves.
MR. GRAHAM: The numbers that we use for the reserve study are based on comparable-sized projects
that have been in existence.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That's my only concern is when it starts to get up there at $500
a month, it's not an affordable...
MR. GRAHAM: And when the actual construction begins, we will continue to monitor these numbers
and insure based on what is actually final construction for them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. And I have some questions for Mr. Carr.

- 72 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 22, 2014

VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I think, Mr. Couch, just on that follow-up issue, I think you raised the issue
that would the association fees be affordable to those who are in the affordable -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --category?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And I haven't heard a response, yet. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Mr. Chair, before he leaves, I wanna talk to him, too.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, right. Go ahead and proceed.
MR. GRAHAM: I'm not going anywhere.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Proceed, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah. So because you know why, you're commenting
everybody by flip flopping.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I just wanna make sure. I'm at the end of the table, I don't
wanna flip and not be able to flop.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: No, it's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You go ahead, proceed, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So, for Mr. Carr then. You know, you made a very nice speech
about the Weinberg and all the money that they're giving and they're using the proceeds from
this to help continue their philanthropy. The question I have, what are you getting out of this?
MR. CARR: I've been hired with a fee to effectuate this business plan, to monetize this land that's been
sitting fallow for the last forty years -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
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MR. CARR: --and it's become, in the more recent years, a problem for them with homeless people
camping out on the site and vagrancy that has gone on there. It's been an expensive maintenance
issue.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand that. But, without giving -MR. CARR: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --away your trade secrets or whatever, you obviously are doing this to
have a profit, yes?
MR. CARR: Correct. And at a very much less profit than I would be able to finance any other project,
a like-kind project, because no lender would finance a project on such a tight margin given the
risk.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. CARR: And so this is a very atypical anomaly of a project because of the entity that we're dealing
with -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. CARR: --and the purpose of effectuating this business plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it's your best interest to get it all done and get it complete and get
out of the way?
MR. CARR: Correct. And the good part is, the money that is generated is going towards a great cause,
and that Maui will also get its fair share of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That leaves another whole set of questions on there. Just some
concern about the comments about not finishing projects, one of the ones...it's my understanding
and I may be completely misinformed, but were you required to underground the utilities going
along Honoapiilani Highway for the Kehalani project? I was told by the State Department of
Transportation, you were required to do that, that's why they are hanging some of the wires off
of a tree. It's been hanging off of a tree for, now, five years.
MR. CARR: I don't know what issue you're particularly speaking of, but we have spent $100 million of
infrastructure development in Project District III. The utilities along...or the improvements
along Honoapiilani have been installed in various phases over the last 15 years starting before
our involvement of that company, which only began in 1999. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that's a C. Brewer setup?
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MR. CARR: C. Brewer. C. Brewer originally started the project. You know, we bought the company
in '99 and took it private in 2000. But there is tremendous amount of underground utilities
including a 120-inch CON/SPAN that goes under the highway, that's how the drainage flows out
to the Waikapu retention basin that's about a mile away.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I'm sorry, I'm referring to the cable and the telephone and the
electrical -MR. CARR: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --on the mauka side from Kehalani, close into here, up to I forgot what
street it is -MR. CARR: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --but that's my understanding.
MR. CARR: Kehalani was not conditioned through the Land Use Commission or its zoning ordinance
to underground the utilities along High Street.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not along High Street, I'm sorry. Honoapiilani Highway at Kehalani,
the intersection of Kehalani on the mauka side.
MR. CARR: Okay. And the mauka side, you have all underground utilities there. All underground
utilities, sidewalks, County-standard roadways pursuant to the...that's how we...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. CARR: That's the only way we're gonna get permits and constructed is to conform with the
County conditions as well as codes. Because in order for us to construct, they gotta issue us a
permit. Those drawings have to be designed pursuant to those codes and sections.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well, I do know that they're hanging off of a tree because I get
calls on it on my radio show every week.
MR. CARR: You know, I welcome a follow-up as to...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I was just wondering if those were required, yeah.
MR. CARR: Off the top...J.D., you know? Jay's...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Are those...Mr. Couch, is this a...is there a nexus to this problem?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, the finishing up of projects is my concern as well.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I think couple of my other Members, this way, are...
MR. CARR: Well, you and Riki, because you're hearing that from Riki. Riki doesn't...me and Riki
had a personal issue that goes back years, so...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Hey, Mr. Carr -MR. CARR: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --let's just-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That's all. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --create this...it's a good...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, sorry, Chair. Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So, Mr. Couch, did you have any more questions -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, that was it.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --for this round? Okay. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I had a...when Mr., I think, Graham, is it?
MR. GRAHAM: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I had a question for Mr. Carr, too, at the time -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, did we pass you before?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in regards to...real quick -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We're gonna through another...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --this project, Kahoma...0kay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, we're gonna through a round robin. So, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is it my...
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. So, Mr. Carr, I've heard your presentation, I've read
your documents. And so I find it interesting since, you know, Mr. Victorino did share that
maybe a mile or so down the road, you know, we approved and gonna have 100 percent
affordable housing project, 52-56 units, and that's being financed by, you know, a financial
institution and whatnot. So how can a project like that still get approved, move forward, get
constructed, sell the units to our residents; and then we're hearing that for your project, unless
there's this market component, the affordables can't happen. What is the difference from your
perspective or your financial, you know, people who's gonna support the financing of
the...what's the main difference that another developer can do 100 percent, get the financing, get
it squared away, do the infrastructure; and for this project, it's dependent upon the markets?
MR. CARR: Sure. Be happy to explain the difference. Mr. Spencer purchased the Waikapu property
from Wailuku Agribusiness at an Ag rate; I think, if I recall, it was about $40,000 an acre. He
then processed the entitlements under a 201H requesting the exemptions that were passed by the
Council. Again, many of the fees that we originally requested, as well as codes but also deviate
from any major, offsite improvements along Waiale, as well as we consented to allow them, at
the time, to drain into our basin that we spent $15 million to improve. So, in that case,
Mr. Spencer bought land at a very favorable price, sought entitlements under an expedited
process using the 201H statute. The Weinberg Foundation has owned this land in Lahaina for
40 years. They had built a project across the street, 100 percent affordable rentals that serves
households 60 percent to, predominantly, 50 percent of the area median income. This property
was originally 24 acres. Three acres of this property was condemned by the County in order to
build and construct the Kahoma flood-stream improvement back in 1986 in collaboration with
the Army Corps of Engineers; so that was one contribution they made back in the mid '80s. For
the last number of years, the County also paved along Kenui Street which is actually on
Weinberg property for use of roadways. Part of what we're constructing in our discussions with
Public Works and consultation with Department of Planning and permitting is, what
improvements need to be addressed within the neighborhoods? And there is a need for on-street
parking along Kenui Street as well as sidewalk improvements along Lahaina, Front Street. So,
again, more property about another, oh, three-quarters of an acre of Weinberg property is gonna
be utilized to improve the right of way of Front Street, Lahaina as well as Kenui. So that's
additional land that's being gifted to the community along with sidewalk and parking
improvements along Kenui and pedestrian usage and sidewalks along Front Street in addition to
street trees. So these community contributions add up to about another couple million dollars.
Spencer's not making those types of improvements in his neighborhood, and conditions of such
were not imposed upon him with his 201H application; so there lies the difference.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I appreciate your response to that, Mr. Carr. So is the Foundation
looking at, in trying to balance out the pro forma, the profit and loss statement, looking at the
property at its current value or at the value they originally purchased it at?
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MR. CARR: Well, at its current value, they've owned the property for 40 years. In fact, they have been
for years, up until we brought it to their attention when we started land planning this project is
that they were paying real property taxes based on a 24-acre parcel when they actually only
owned 21 acres, because three acres was utilized for the Kahoma flood improvement. So they
paid real property taxes over the last 40 years, they've spent 40 years of holding it, maintaining
it. I don't know what they actually paid for it -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. CARR: --in 1974, but given that they're...they've considered that given what they've contributed
to the neighborhood and West Maui, building the Lahaina rentals apartments across the street
that are 100 percent affordable serving households of the very low income, they felt that it was
more appropriate to provide homeownership in this project.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that response, Mr. Carr. Can you tell us why
the Foundation didn't go forward with what they currently have already zoned?
MR. CARR: Well, they felt...well, first of all, the reason why...we had two options in order to process
the entitlements for this property. The property's zoned Al Apartment, okay -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. CARR: --but the inconsistency lies with the community plan. The community plan called for
Park, Senior, Business. The Weinberg Foundation already owned existing commercial in
Lahaina on Front Street, the Lahaina Marketplace couple blocks away, felt that, you know, any
more--we looked at it as well--that any more business opportunity would not be, probably,
favorable for the community. I mean you gotta...whatever you do build has to be successful or it
becomes a blight. And so housing, you know, this is the...in my recollection, okay, this is the
first family, non-resort, single-family-home opportunity in West Maui in over 20-plus years,
excluding the DHHL Leialii project which was originally intended to be a family-housing project
endeavor by HFDC under the Waihee Administration. You know, the State, by resolution,
resolved with DHHL to donate that to Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. But there has
never been a single-family project of this nature and infill this opportunity for local families to
afford to buy on the west side of Maui for, God, at least more than 20 years. So it's a very
unique opportunity and given that thousands of people commute to work daily.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, and I agree, I mean this is an infill project and, you know, it has
its merits, Mr. Carr. But even hearing that, you can still do the project without the commercial
component under your current zoning. So I'm just trying to figure it out. I mean you already got
the zoning.
MR. CARR: But there's an inconsistency. We would have to come in for a Community Plan
Amendment before this body, before the Council. So we could have chosen three years ago-yes, you're right--to process an application of a Community Plan Amendment, that was a choice,
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and be faced with whatever conditions that we would be imposed upon us through the process
and vetted through various public hearings and community presentations. We made the decision
three years ago subsequent to having discussions with the Planning Department, Public Works,
all the various departments of this County that...as well as the Housing Director--who back then,
under the Tavares Administration, was Jo-Ann Ridao--had a 201H application process would be
the appropriate platform to entitle this project to resolve the inconsistencies of the underlying
zoning as well as the community plan.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe you should have talked to Council members before that
decision was made, but it's the past, it's the past. So, again, you know, for me, one of the
concerns is ability to perform and finish up what are presented to us. So maybe you can help me
understand better then, Mr. Carr. Why, you know, the two other projects you had control over,
Piihana and Wailuku, why that affordable components for those projects lag behind and in the
end you chose not to do it?
MR. CARR: Well, let...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If that's wrong information, please correct me, Mr. Carr -MR. CARR: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --`cause that is my understanding. If it's wrong, I'm happy to have
you correct me.
MR. CARR: Correct. And I know that you have been bringing up the issue with respect to the bridge,
Piihana/Imi Kala Bridge for over a decade, because those comments are...or conversations has
been shared with me. Piihana has a 50 percent inclusion area affordable housing requirement
that will serve households from 50 percent of the area median income and below, meaning the
very, very low income, I think that tops off at 80 percent. But 100 percent, it also has the
condition to build a roadway, build a new bridge across Imi Kala. And, again, it was probably
good intentions of the Council at the time back in 1992 imposing these conditions on C. Brewer
at the time to advocate for the community. The reason nothing has been built or could have been
built is because it's not financeable. It's saddled with so many conditions that burden the cost
that you cannot make economic sense of it even if you were to give me the land for free. The
subsidies are tremendous, including roadway improvements along Kahekili Highway. So, in
other words, the way I look at it, it was C. Brewer either did not really take into account the
financial impact of these conditions when it was first proposed by the Council--which they
accepted, alright--so nothing has ever been built. In order to mitigate those costs, the developer
of Hale Mua, Sterling Kim--who also agreed to voluntarily participate with us in constructing the
Imi Kala Bridge--we went before the Legislature and worked with the legislative representatives
of Maui: Joe Souki, Shan Tsutsui, Kyle Yamashita, Senator Roz Baker, and through their
support and effort and shepherded it through the Legislature, a $6 million appropriation CIP for
this County, to actually go construct, start the planning and subsidize the cost of building the
bridge. We had that money appropriated by the Legislature, it's still with the County, it's never
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been utilized. Along the way, we had people squatting on the property, much like Weinberg has
had on this particular Kahoma property over the years. In the case of Kahoma, the police were
very cooperative to assist us in evicting or having the squatters leave. In the case of Piihana,
these people claimed Hawaiian rights, gathering rights, that they own the land, that they had title
to it through kuleanas; and the police response was, we needed to get this resolved judicially.
We started that process about five years ago. It wasn't until more recently that it was...the
courts finally approved, through a long, expensive arduous process to finally evict those tenants
there that were trespassing. So that project has not been built. It probably will not be built
unless it is brought back before the County to amend the zoning ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say that is a legislative, you know, option to deal with the
issues, so I would agree. With Wailuku Project District, Mr. Carr, I know you did your markets
and you do successful markets. I hear a lot of people are pleased with your product. Can you
tell us what occurred with the affordable components and why we didn't see more units being
constructed under the affordables?
MR. CARR: Quite frankly, we have overbuilt our...we've exceeded our affordable requirements in
Kehalani. We do so every day. We are continuing to build Hoolea Terrace, which we've
started...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that your apartment clusters, like, four units per building?
MR. CARR: They're six-plex buildings.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Six-plex.
MR. CARR: We're currently finishing up that neighborhood. It's 174, two and three-bedroom,
condominium units. We designed that anticipation that, you know, we need to offer first-time
homebuyers a basic, first-time ownership, you know. We saw that...and so we started that
project in 2008, basically, at the beginning of the recession. And so that project has at least
afforded the construction workforce employment over these lean periods of years while we were
in a recession. So 100 percent of that project is considered affordable.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I was told that that was market so I stand corrected, Mr. Cam
You know, I thought that was...my impression from those that...a few that bought told me that
they believe that was a market-type unit -MR. CARR: Well, we...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --at a very good price.
MR. CARR: Yes. I mean there...see, the "affordable" term is really abused, 'cause what's affordable
with one person is not particularly affordable to another.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: True.
MR. CARR: So I like to define that "affordable" term by way of median incomes, 'cause, now, you're
consistent with HUD and the County Housing Department's interpretation of what is affordable.
So when we started building Hoolea Terrace, we were offering those two-bedroom units for
$199,000 for a two-bedroom, one-and-a-half bath condominium. The three bedrooms started at
230,000. And, predominantly, those were the prices for the last up until maybe only two years
ago, you know, and prices, we were able to slowly creep up because costs have been going up as
well. But that's probably the first project in my 25-year career on a for-sale project that someone
could buy a unit, rent it out and get positive cash flow and have a yield on their equity, you
know, 'cause that was unheard of; that is unheard of since the '60s or early '70s when interest
rates were so low. Again, it was an opportunity during a certain window of opportunity in time
because of the interest-rate environment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I understand that. And the willingness or unwillingness of
lenders to give mortgages, you know, we understand that since we depend on real property
revenues a lot. So back to Kahoma, Mr. Carr, you know, you heard my suggestion to the
departments about making the affordables move forward?
MR. CARR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And so you telling us that's not a doable thing or is that something
you folks can try and figure out through a construction schedule and whatnot?
MR. CARR: Actually, I would have to verify with our civil engineer on looping the infrastructure with
respect to our drainage, sewer, water on the logistic phasing of that infrastructure and how it's
laid in. What I did respond was that we will build the affordables contemporaneously while
building the market, so concurrently. I cannot agree to build the affordables first and complete it
before I build the market because it would require too much subsidy, it's not financeable. Any
condition like that on any project would probably be not financeable.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What if we said, the first 25 percent?
MR. CARR: Again, I would have to go back and consult with our civil engineer. Because before you
can occupy any homes and convey and sell, in order to get a certificate occupancy, you need to
install the infrastructure. So, again, the challenge I come back to is that we would need to take a
look at the logistic phasing of how the infrastructure is constructed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So can I take the response that you are at least willing to have your
people review it and see what is doable -MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --instead of a one to one?
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MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That, I would appreciate on your part, Mr. Carr.
MR. CARR: Pleasure to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I've -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --completed this round. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. I thought you'd never get to this end. And, you know,
Mr. Chair, I think you had mentioned that you were looking at 8 o'clock.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, we were supposed to take a dinner break at 5:00, but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Take a break at 5:00, you know, and we're way over, now.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: What we could do is, I'm gonna ask our Members, do you wanna take a
break now or you wanna continue with Mr. Victorino's line of questioning and then take a
break?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can wait. But, you know, what I'm saying is, we're gonna be
done...or at least we're gonna try to conclude by 8 o'clock. And, you know, some people do
need to eat and have some personal needs taken care of. I'd prefer to yield right now, and if
that's Mr. Can's...he's okay with that, and maybe whatever you say, maybe come back at, I
don't know, 6:30 at the latest, I don't know. You make the call.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Or do you guys...yeah, one hour. Yeah, we can do...why don't we -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not quite an hour, but...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --agree to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't know. Whatever everybody else...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Fast food.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Forty-five.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's forty-five minutes.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Forty-five minutes. Yeah, 6:30. Why don't we go ahead and -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Break now.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --take a recess for dinner and -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So long as you promise me -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --we'll come back at 6:30.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I get first dibs with Mr. Can after that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You do. You're number one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We'll take a recess till 6:30. Thank you. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

5:38 p.m.

RECONVENE:

6:32 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: . . .(gavel). . . The Land Use Committee shall reconvene. And I believe we
left off in the line of questioning with...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: No . . . (laughter) . . . with Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Don't . . . (inaudible) . . . to Mr. Couch again.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Here we go starting off the night wrong.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --biting at the bit there. Okay. Mr. Victorino, you can proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, but unfortunately, there's no one there to question.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yes. The developer ran away.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, well, you know.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: No, Mister...thank you. You may proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, first of all, thank you, Mr. Carr, for hanging in there and
allowing us to have supper, because, now, at least our brains are functioning, at least for some of
us. Anyhow, Mr. Carr, first and foremost, first question I have for you, you've seen this
conceptual plan by Mr. Wright about a...what he wants to do is take away the Puunoa Place
ingress/egress and make a right-in and right-out onto Front Street from the property, which kinda
goes right through your couple of homes in that area. And that's closest to the Kahoma Stream.
If you're looking at your map...do you have a copy of this one?
MR. CARR: Sorry, I don't have.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay, there you go. Thank you. I'm sorry I didn't get you
one copy. So you can see what he's asking for. And in talking with Mr. Goode, David Goode,
he didn't think it was a bad idea to have a right-in and right-out as a third option. But when you
look at this, and let's say we don't eliminate the Puunoa Place egress/ingress, do you think
anywhere along the line would there be any space for a in/out right, out right in...on the right
side? I mean I know that's gonna...
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In right, out right, right, out right.
MR. CARR: Councilmember Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know what I meant.
MR. CARR: --it's been normal practice of our experience in dealing with the roadways with Public
Works on every island to create cross intersections and to avoid more T intersections. And
because of the geometrics of the Ala Moana/Mala Wharf roadway -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MR. CARR: --and hearing the concerns of our first community presentation in 2011, before the
community at the Lahaina Senior Center, we relocated our main entry along Front Street across
from Puunoa. In order to make it even safer, we provided for a divided median strip, landscaped
median strip separating the ingress and the egress. With respect to Mr. Wright's proposal to ask
for a right-in/right-out only and how that would impact the traffic flow along Front Street, I
would like to defer to our Traffic Engineer, Mike Packard from SSFM, who's available here that
can speak to the technical issues with respect to our roadway designs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you would allow that, Mr. Chair --
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, please do so.
MR. CARR: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I guess so that we can conclude with this one and move on to the
next.
MR. PACKARD: Good evening. Mike Packard with SSFM. This is the first that I had seen of this,
either. So is the intent to...your question is, adding it in addition to the Puunoa Place or...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that was what Mister...and if I'm correct in my memory, I
think our Public Works, Mr. Goode, thought it might be a good idea to add an additional right-in
and right-out onto Front Street closer to the Kahoma Bridge. And I may be incorrect, but I think
that's what he said. And can anybody correct me if I'm wrong, was that what he kinda indicated
that was a better...he thought that was a good idea. Chair -MS. RIDAO: If I may?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I think Ms. Ridao would like to say something, if I may?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I'm sorry, I apologize.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: I think he said, it would be a good idea, however, he added that we all know that people -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. RIDAO: --abuse those ins and outs, yeah, the one in one out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So he thought it was a good idea, but with the preface that,
you know, some people will abuse it.
MR. PACKARD: So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In other words, from the

side, they'll turn left.

MR. PACKARD: So from the plan shown here, the right-in/right-out is shown not across from
Ala Moana/Mala Wharf.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, it's further down, closest to the bridge.
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MR. PACKARD: Right. So what this is, is creating is a new access point off Front Street.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. PACKARD: To put it in perspective, in the peak hours, Front Street has anywhere from 500 to 600
vehicles an hour.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. PACKARD: Coming off of Puunoa Place, it was 11 vehicles -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Per hour?
MR. PACKARD: --in that one hour.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. PACKARD: Our project is proposing, with the two access points, the one off Kenui and the one
off Front Street, will have in the range of 30 to 60 vehicles in the single hour. So by adding a
secondary, being actually a third access point along that stretch of Front Street, you're breaking
up those 500 to 600 vehicles that are traveling along Front Street. The intent of traffic
engineering is to limit the number of access points on your primary roads. Honoapiilani being
our highest class of roadway, arterial, which is why the State does not allow us to add an
additional access at that point; Front Street being the second one, it's a collector; and then Kenui
Street, which is a lower class of road. Really wanted to...it's best to separate those accesses,
having one on Kenui and one on Front Street, to allow for the distribution of the traffic. By
putting a third, second access on Front Street, you're potentially impacting the 500 to 600
vehicles that travel along Front Street--and the person who testified, it takes him 10 minutes to
get from point A to point B--you are really making those vehicles further delayed. So, in my
professional opinion, I would have to say that I don't think it's a good idea.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I guess the last question I have for you, because we all
understand and it's been told to us that a lot of traffic would exit this Puunoa Place exit, turn
right and go up to somewhere by the shopping center, cut across to come to Keawe to go up to
the schools--which is, you know, if they go up to Princess Nahienaena or Lahainaluna High
School or Lahaina Intermediate--that would be a route that these parents would take in the
morning. Because if you turn left, first of all, getting out there and then you have to go down to
Lahainaluna Road and then go back up which is probably even a bigger nightmare at this point in
time, right?
MR. PACKARD: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you're concurring what I'm saying as far as parents taking
kids to school in the morning?
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MR. PACKARD: I can't say that I would anticipate a significant number of parents in a community of
this size that would create a level of impact that would necessitate mitigating any potential traffic
problems from them making these movements.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you think that with 200 additional families or 206 units that
we're not gonna have a significant amount of parents taking children to school?
MR. PACKARD: I would say that the number of trips that are generated from a 200-unit development
in this area is not going to be significant enough to require any mitigation to the measure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. You're the expert. I just, you know, I don't know, when I
live on certain roads, boy, morning and afternoon traffic, school and all that, boy, it sure changes
the dynamics of that street. But, okay, I'm gonna leave that one alone and move right along.
Before I let him go, maybe other people have questions for the traffic expert. So I'll let them
ask, and then I'd like Mr. Carr to come back.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, I'll open up the floor if you have any questions regarding traffic.
Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I'm looking at Mr. Wright's conceptual site plan, and I
believe the dedicated right-hand turn, and he wanted to X out your current proposal -MR. PACKARD: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and only have that dedicated right-out and--what is that?--right-in
thing; so that was, as far as I'm reading my conceptual site plan via Mr. Wright. And then my
other question is, was Lahaina Cannery Mall consulted in regards to possibility of more usage
going through their parking lot via your residents here?
MR. PACKARD: I can't speak to that. It's a private road; and, therefore, we can only assume that
people utilize roads as they need them.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MR. PACKARD: I'm the Traffic Engineer; I did not speak with the Cannery.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I mean I just thought it'd be good neighborly gesture to find
out, I mean, what do they feel it's going to be impacting them at all and stuff. But, anyways, I
just thought it'd be part of your traffic survey report, but thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any further questions regarding traffic?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, you know, I'll say, in my years living out there, I've
watched a lot of traffic, especially on that Front Street, they cut across whenever they need to to
get up to Honoapiilani Highway whether it's to go Keawe or whatever. 'Cause there's two
traffic signals. The traffic signal at Lahaina Cannery a lot of times is quicker and more expedient
than to other two that you have to go down to I think the next one is Papalaua and the other one
over is called...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Lahainaluna.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, over towards...going north.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Fleming.
MR. PACKARD: Kapunakea.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Kapunakea, yeah, Kapunakea. Kapunakea is the other traffic
light, and I find people use that traffic light a lot more. So I see a lot of traffic go through there.
So and I don't think they consult the shopping center. And the shopping center in turn, I mean,
it's a public thoroughfare. I know people run through Kaahumanu, Maui Mall to get from one
street to the other, I watch it all the time. So, you know, that's not unusual. And so, anyhow, if
anybody else has any more questions, I got my answers.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. I guess you can return to your seat until -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, now, if we can have...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --there's another question that comes regarding traffic.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Carr, you...back.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mister -MR. PACKARD: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: -- Carr, can you come back to the podium, finish up the questions from
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you again, Mr. Carr; and thank you for having your traffic
and all the different people available. My next question is, this project is in a tsunami zone, am I
correct?
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MR. CARR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The whole project?
MR. CARR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because I think I got the map and it goes all the way to
Honoapiilani Highway and cuts across Kenui so I know the whole project's in there. So, with
that in mind, you know, my other world is insurance, and I can tell you, for lenders to lend
money whether it's affordable or market, they're gonna require flood insurance, because that's
the only thing that covers a tsunami, rising water, right?
MR. CARR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I know, with what rates are existing today, and they're
moving towards what they call, rates to loss ratio. It used to be subsidized by the Federal
Government and, obviously, it's not being now and it's gonna get and it will continue to
get...it's expensive, it's gonna get extensively expensive. Very concerning because especially
when you talking affordable, maybe market can, but you're talking affordables that could run
two-three thousand dollars a year or more for insurance, and I'm just giving you a broad stroke,
you know. And I guess that's my question, has consideration been given for that part of how
expensive along with, you know, no offense, with what they're gonna pay in maintenance fees
and, you know, the AOAO or the HOA, whatever, yeah, has any consideration been done with
that and are we looking at that as part of the pricing?
MR. CARR: Yes, sir. The property, the area, is in what's known as Flood Zone X -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. CARR: --which is the most nominal or least risk of areas or rating -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. CARR: --for a flood. And in most cases--I could also defer to our associate, the property
manager--in most cases, they, you know, Flood Zone X, the association does not buy the flood
insurance because the likelihood of the occurrence is very, very low.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I know many lenders do not exempt that from, you know,
occurring. And so I don't wanna beg to differ with you; but, you know, if you wanna call him
up, I'm more than happy to hear what their response is, if that's allowable, Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You may proceed.
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MR. CARR: Sure. We have Marie Imanaka here from Prime Lending -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. CARR: --that can address that.
MS. IMANAKA: Good evening. My name is Marie Imanaka; I'm with Prime Lending. And, with
regard to your question, we do not require takeout buyers who are getting financing to obtain any
flood insurance if the property is zoned in Flood X. Only if it's in Zone A and B, but Flood
Zone X does not require any flood insurance.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Let that be put on the record, because that's...
MS. IMANAKA: Currently.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no. Eh, come on now, I do this work so I can tell you that's
not true with every lender. So, you know, I mean fine. If you said it, and I will hope that that's,
you know, you put it on record, so if I hear a call or any of us get a call from some buyer out
there and says, they gotta get flood insurance, I'm gonna definitely call you next. So thank you,
I appreciate your answer. Thank you very much. Okay. Again, Mr. Carr.
MR. CARR: Councilman Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes?
MR. CARR: --to further address that, would you like to address that...I could have Duncan from...also
address that from a property and association management point of view.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine. If you allow it, Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Go ahead and proceed.
MR. CARR: Thank you.
MR. GRAHAM: In the process of putting together the budget, we did go out for quotes on the
insurance for the association as a whole. And, based on those quotes, were based on what its
current flood zone is, and the insurance for the multi-family especially is set up to cover what is
required for those...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And those requirements were?
MR. GRAHAM: Well, based on what the insurance carrier is telling us that the flood insurance is not
required for the multi-family.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this would include regular homeowners, hurricane, things of
that nature?
MR. GRAHAM: This is for the multi-family, the quotes are based on the multi-family which is the
affordable housing for the building insurance.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I'm glad you're here because I have one, you know, I
had questions for him, so perfect.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You were right into me. You have four here. One says, master
with no pool, $38, right?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then you have adjacent to that...and that's 203 units, so I
assume that's all the units will be covered under this "master policy" -MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --with no pool. And then the other side, you have master policy
with pool, $79.
MR. GRAHAM: Which is...that's not...yes, the numbers are there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The numbers are here. Yeah, no, I'm saying that. And this is for
liability only?
MR. GRAHAM: It's for liability and maintenance of certain public areas.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So common areas. And then you have two more, with 102 and
203. So...okay, now I see, okay. You have with 102 and the other one is 32.
MR. GRAHAM: Those are for the alleyway-loaded units, and then the multi-family units.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So the multi-family units pay $241 plus, let's say no pool was put
in, another $38.19?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So they're pretty close to $300 a month right off the bat, right?
MR. GRAHAM: Yeah, that's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then the other units, the single-family would be 173 and,
again, with the...and I'm using the without pool one -MR. GRAHAM: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --another $38, so be a little over $200 a month?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's what you anticipate starting -MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for association dues, AOAO, HOA or whatever, right?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just, you know, I just wanted to get that clarified 'cause I
saw different numbers, so I wanted to make that understood. And, you know, if there's pool,
obviously, I know it's a little bit more expensive to take care of a pool. I think $40 more a unit is
probably not gonna cut it, 'cause I know what we spend on pools over here, and it's very
expensive. So but thank you for that clarification, I appreciate it.
MR. GRAHAM: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Can again.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, one moment. Is there any other...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Before you leave, is there any questions regarding the association? I believe
Ms. Cochran, and then we'll follow with Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Graham, again. So when you were giving the
breakdown of the AOAO, HOA fees and what have you and the question was to keep the
affordables still affordable, you said it would be, I guess, monitored and looked at. I guess you
would build accordingly in order to keep the fees at the affordable-price range. So what exactly
does that mean?
MR. GRAHAM: Well, we will continue to monitor what the expenses are going in so that we can
ensure absolute accuracy with their budgets as they're coming on to market.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Chair, follow up?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Because on some other affordable projects, it was a concern that
because you're trying to adjust what type of structures you're building and then what you need to
charge the residents. Now, you're gonna sorta not build as good a quality type product.
MR. GRAHAM: No, I'm not on the building side of it. I'm simply on the association management
side. So we're monitoring the budgeting, and this is based on comparable product that we have
managed in the past and using those numbers based on repair and replacement and maintenance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Got it. Thank you for that clarification -MR. GRAHAM: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but I still have that question. Maybe Mr. Can or
somebody...later. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Couch, any questions for Mr. Graham?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Duncan, for...I'm sorry,
Mr. Graham, for coming back up here. Unfortunately, I've had to deal with a AOAO budget for
the last two years, and I'm looking at these numbers for...it just seems to be extraordinarily low
for some of the services needed. 'Cause you've got a lot of park area that you have to have
maintenance. And I don't know what some of this design in the park area is, but if you've got
fountains or whatever, all that stuff has to be maintained. And it looks like the affordable units
have a higher, I mean, the affordable units have a higher maintenance fee than the market-rate
units. But I can understand some of that's probably common area lighting.
MR. GRAHAM: Common area, building and grounds maintenance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. The park is common area for everybody, though, right?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's part of the -MR. GRAHAM: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --master maintenance fee?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And what else is in the master maintenance fee, the park and
reserve for the roads -MR. GRAHAM: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and the parking lot?
MR. GRAHAM: The parking lot is maintained by the multi-family units.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright. Yeah, it's $7,700 for maintenance, et cetera. I mean it
costs us that much just for our landscaping at our place, and it's about the same size as far as
acreage, so that's interesting. I've seen these prices go up rather rapidly over the years, and I'm
sure you have, too, in your associations. So I'm just wondering if they're set a little low already.
MR. GRAHAM: Well, these numbers were also based off of quotes from landscapers, et cetera based
on the amount of area that we're working with and using that against the comparables.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any other questions? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So we can be clear, 'cause I'm not too sure now. You talk about
pool and without pool. So -MR. GRAHAM: No pool.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --my understanding is, Mr. Can is proposing a project with no pool,
but you keep bringing up this other page with the pool.
MR. GRAHAM: When I put together the budgets, it was brought to my attention, at some point, it was
discussed, and I just did do the budget with it. And so, my understanding is that it is not...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. There is no pool in this project, right?
MR. GRAHAM: Yeah, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. I guess part of the questions that, you
know, Mr. Couch, Mr. Victorino, you know, I don't know if you can tell us, but what level or
degree of reserve you trying to build up with these type of fees so that the subdivision or the
project can deal with its requirements in the future? You know, can you give us a sense?
Because I know you trying to also build a reserve, right -MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --or is that incorrect on our part?
MR. GRAHAM: No. There are building reserve and it's based on current reserve numbers which are
what it costs to repave what the anticipated lifespan -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. GRAHAM: --of those things are and the amount that they're gonna have to cover at the time so
that they are 100 percent funded for those projects.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right. And so you need to build that -MR. GRAHAM: Increment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --level of reserve within an X amount of years?
MR. GRAHAM: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that is based on the schedule you showing us currently?
MR. GRAHAM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So you don't anticipate, as Mr. Couch's concern, is to go from
100 to 500 dollars like that?
MR. GRAHAM: I certainly hope not, because that means I'm not budgeting properly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. No, I'm just trying to understand, you know, with the reserve
requirements and everything else, how you're approaching your budgeting. Thank you.
MR. GRAHAM: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions for Mr. Graham? Okay. Thank
you, Mr. Graham, you can go back to the gallery.
MR. GRAHAM: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We're gonna go back to Mr. Victorino, finish up his line of questioning -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --and then go back into the round robin.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Again, Mr. Carr, just so that there's no
confusion, this interior, all roadways, park, lighting, everything is going to be privately owned?
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nothing to the County, no dedication situations, no dedicated
necessary for the interior? I'm not talking Kenui and I'm not talking Front, but everything
within the project.
MR. CARR: That is correct. And if I may explain further?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, please. If you allow it, Mr. Chair? I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, proceed.
MR. CARR: The multi-family condominiums, the townhouses there, customarily, would always be
private roads, anyway, and not dedicable [sic] to the County. So that leaves the rest of the
single-family that we've designed in the carriageway homes and the clustered homes. But we're
also deviating from the County standards of design for County dedicable [sic] roadways. We're
deviating to the extent that we're wanting to create more traditional neighborhood street scenes
by having asphalt, curbing and then a parkway with canopy trees and then a sidewalk to follow
with front-yard landscaping to, again, achieve a much more pedestrian-friendly, walkable
community. We're also only permitting parking on one side of the street along the roadside
fronting the carriageway homes since there are no driveway cuts along that side of the street and
only allowing for driveway cuts along the clustered housing. This also allows us to have a lot
more safer neighborhoods for pedestrians and bikers. And because of all this, it would not be
feasible to only dedicate these certain segments of the neighborhood to the County; and,
therefore, it was much more practical. Because we would have to delineate these roadways by
way of designs and so forth, that we'll keep it in private, period; that's why. And, with respect to
the association common area maintenance fees for the multi-family, why those are higher as
well, is because there's statutory replacement reserves for multi-family -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. CARR: --but not the same with the single-family.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Understood. And I think Mr. Couch made that pretty clear earlier.
I wanted to know, also, with the multi-family units, how many parking spaces per unit will be
assigned?
MR. CARR: I believe it's two to one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two to one. So if I have one unit, I get two parking spaces?
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MR. CARR: Two to one plus a 10 percent overall for visitors.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten percent. Any ADA?
MR. CARR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause I think ADA's required, right?
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So that's gonna be inclusive somewhere along...I think I
kinda see it in these little dotted areas and I'm assuming that's what ADA is, but, you know.
MR. CARR: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay...
MR. CARR: We're complying with Federal Fair Housing Act and ADA laws.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright. And my last question--I'll let others ask you more
questions--is, a sidewalk is going to be built on your side of Kenui Street from Honoapiilani
down to Front Street, is that correct?
MR. CARR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, also, is parking going to be provided along that part of Kenui
Street?
MR. CARR: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's what I thought we had discussed that and I just
wanted to make sure, 'cause it didn't show, it didn't delineate parking, but maybe some of these
lines I just can't read 'em, you know.
MR. CARR: And that's what I spoke to of earlier with respect to the improvements we're providing in
the neighborhood for the community.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But no parking on Front Street?
MR. CARR: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright. 'Cause I think already Front Street's overcrowded
as it is. Okay. Mr. Chair, I'll let others ask questions. Mr. White wasn't here earlier, maybe
Mr. White...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Yeah, I'll go back to Mr. White. Mr. White, we're doing a round
robin questioning, and so I wanna return to you to see if you had any questions, at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Not at this point. I'm just catching up on my notes.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So I'm okay that...I'll let the others...`cause they're already warmed
up...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Just to note, Mr. White, we did receive a response from our January 7th
correspondence requesting a breakdown of the amount of each of the fee exemptions. And the
developer did respond in his letter, January 17th, and did provide a breakdown of the cost per
exemption fee...or the fee exemptions breakdown. So I know you love numbers and so you can
dwell on that while we go to Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. While Mr. Can is here, and I know he's
brought all of his experts with him, and I do like to take the opportunity to use them when
they're here. Because, you know, they are on the clock I'm sure and this is running in
everybody's pockets and this what happens to affordable housing is that, you know, we have all
these people, we have all these meetings and everything just gets so expensive and that's why we
have to pay so much for houses. Anyway, while he has his experts here, we have received a
tremendous amount of testimony and lots of documents to take a look at from Janet Six in
regards to this issue of Karst; and I have to admit, I'm kind of stupid about this, I don't really
understand a whole lot about archaeology. And I'd like to ask you, Mr. Carr, since we have your
archaeologist, if they could explain to us what this is about and should we be concerned?
MR. CARR: Sure, I'd like...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don't wanna see the project sink.
MR. CARR: I understand. I think...I'd like to respond to -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
MR. CARR: --the Karst issue that's been brought up by Ms. Six and -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
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MR. CARR: --a few other testifiers. Approaching and responding in two aspects, from an
archaeological standpoint as well as from a geotechnical standpoint.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I would certainly appreciate that, Mr. Chair, if you don't mind?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, go ahead and proceed.
MR. CARR: So maybe if I may ask our archaeologist, first, to respond to his knowledge on the property
and the characteristics with respect to Karst; and then, followed by him, will be a representative
from Geolabs who did the geotechnical?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. You know, it's a rather technical issue, and I'm not sure
that we understand it.
MR. CARR: Yes, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, can you please state your name for the record?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Hi, good evening. I'm Erik Fredericksen with Xamanek Researches. We did
the archaeology for the project. I'm not a geologist. And a Karst System is a geological
formation that has to do with interaction with water, coral and that sort of thing. What I can say
is, during our testing, we did not come across any subsurface evidence of Karst on this property.
Having said that, our tests, I don't think, exceeded seven feet in depth. And if a feature like that
is present, it certainly wasn't, we didn't locate any evidence of it within that depth. Lahaina does
have a lot of fresh water relatively close to the surface throughout the town. I grew up there,
actually, and have been involved in archaeology for decades at this point. But, as far as Karst are
concerned on this property, we didn't find any evidence of Karst; that's not to say that
something's not there down deeper. As far as our level of testing was concerned, we didn't
identify anything that I would say is a Karst.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, in your opinion, that's not an issue that we should be worried about?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Well, again, I'm not a geologist -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh-huh.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: --and so I can't really speak to that. All I can say is, from our testing, we
didn't find any evidence indicating that there is a Karst System there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I guess we can believe you. Did you go to Lahainaluna?
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MR. FREDERICKSEN: No, I moved Upcountry when I was...I went to King Kamehameha III
Elementary till fourth grade, then I went to Makawao after that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Well, we're just checking, you know, the lineage here. It seems,
you know, in Hawaii, it seems to make a big difference what high school you went to. Well, you
know, I appreciate that answer because, you know, we get all of these information and studies
and it's difficult for us to evaluate because we're not experts. And so we have to rely on experts.
And we're very concerned because, you know, we don't want Stanford to build this project, and
then we find out that we have issues with sinking. So that's why I'm asking, and I don't know if
my colleagues have any more questions along this line, Mr. Chair, but I got my answer.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Members, I'll open up the floor to Mr. Fredericksen.
Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here. I'm glad you're here 'cause
I have some questions and I'm not very familiar with the area.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I've heard that the area...well, I've heard testimony and from one
of my colleagues, also, that that location was once a pond, what they called, Alamihi Pond. Was
that covered through this or was that covered through some other kind of infrastructure building,
and what year was it covered?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Alamihi Fishpond, there's a map from the late 1800s that depicts makai of
Front Street and it's, basically, it's been assigned a State historic site number. It lies in the
County-owned parcels, one of which is the force main for Lahaina makai of Front Street from
the project area. And it was filled in the, oh, around 1920, little before. There were various
issues with mosquitos and other things and a lot of low-lying areas in Lahaina were filled in
around that...in that time frame.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So where the project is located, was that part of the Alamihi
Pond...
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Yeah, no. We didn't find any evidence in our testing. And the map was very
clear in depicting the pond's location makai of Front Street.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, overall, what sort of cultural assessment would you summarize
the area?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Well, the area was a...it was an important...provided a lot of food because of
Kahoma Stream. We did find a few meanders, 'cause the stream would have meandered before.
That was...in its approximate position where it is now, it's probably channelized by Pioneer
Mill. They did that in Olowalu, too, like where the Olowalu Stream goes under the ocean now is
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not where it went out 70 or 80 years ago. But they did a lot of major channelization with the
advent of diesel tractors and whatnot. So that area would've been...there would've been folks
growing taro and loi. We worked on Lahaina Cannery Mall side and actually did find a remnant,
a cultural habitation layer; but, during our testing on the Kahoma Village side, we didn't find any
evidence. And we did an initial sample which included 30 backhoe trenches. And we weren't
able to test some portions of the property because there were numbers of informal, like, homeless
camps and just couldn't go in there because we didn't want to endanger the people and whatnot.
And, subsequently, the landowner got those folks, you know, shifted away; and so we went back
in in 2012. The first testing was 2011, we went back in in 2012 and did supplemental testing and
that added another 17 trenches; and, in all of those 47 trenches, we didn't find any evidence of
subsurface site remnants. And that parcel, Mr. Can mentioned it before, was acquired by the
Weinberg Foundation in 1974. But, prior to that, Pioneer Mill had sugar cane growing there for
many decades. I remember, as a young boy, there were still some sugar cane being grown there,
and then, you know, then that got phased out. But agricultural activity like that, mechanized
agricultural activity, does not always destroy all subsurface evidence of sites, it depends on the
depth of the plow zone. And, like in Olowalu as an example, the plow zone on makai of
Honoapiilani Highway was very shallow because the soil had lot of sand in it, so that plow zone
was pretty shallow. So you didn't have to dig down too far to find relatively undisturbed ground,
that wasn't the case over here. There's always a possibility that something could be there. I
mean, you know, I certainly wouldn't pretend to say that oh, yeah, 100 percent accuracy, there's
not gonna be anything found. That's why the recommendation for archaeological monitoring has
been made, and that's as a safeguard. Because of the location of this property, there certainly is
a possibility there could be something of significance that we didn't locate during our testing.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So may I ask another question -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --in regards to this? So am I to understand, what you're saying is,
you know, when I think as cultural assessment--and, yes, you go back to the plantation--but I
think of the Hawaiian cultural -MR. FREDERICKSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --and I'm sure that your efforts is to locate that. So am I to
understand that you're unable to locate that the ancient use of the land were?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Well, I mean there were several Land Commission Awards there that had been
awarded . . . (clears throat) . . . excuse me, in the about 1850 or so, '58, that indicated there were
loi that were there, so it was an area that was used to produce food. And . . . (clears throat) . . .
excuse me, many other places in Lahaina as well.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Uh-huh.
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MR. FREDERICKSEN: During our testing, though, we did not locate any evidence of cultural activity
in the areas that we tested. Quite often...I mean if you do come across like a, let's say, a
habitation site remnant, you'd be able to see there'd be some pieces of shell -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Uh-huh.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: --and flecks of charcoal, broken rocks, that sort of thing, broken coral,
artifacts, et cetera. We didn't come across anything like that, and we certainly were looking.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: But we did the best we could, but we didn't find anything during, you know, in
our testing.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Uh-huh, okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any other further questions for Mr. Fredericksen? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Fredericksen, for being here. So you
keep mentioning that with the original stream and, you know, did it go through the lot at one
time -MR. FREDERICKSEN: We found some -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --before channelization?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: --oh, excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: We found some meanders. I don't know if the main portion of the stream went
through. But, certainly, when streams get down to that...that's like kind of a small delta, that
area there and further south in Lahaina and then, also, Olowalu. They're these...the reason
they're sticking out is because of the sediment that was transported over long periods of time. So
I'm sure there were stream meanders that went through. It wasn't just, like, one...I'm assuming
it wasn't just one main stream that went into the ocean, there was probably some smaller, like,
side branches. And some of that...we found some, what looked to be, river deposits in the
property during testing, so I'm sure a portion of the stream could have gone through there at
some point in the past.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I guess, 'cause...sorry, Chair, follow up. You know, people
talking about flood zones and lois and this and that, and so that's just, you know. I talked to
Public Works in regards to compaction; and, you know, Ms. Baisa's...there was a proposed
project for a harbor there 'cause they thought it was befitting because of the past, you know,
history of the area. So just trying to get a feel that it's not prone to, you know, going back to
what originally was used for, because you've clearly stated, yes, loi, yes, meanderings of a
kahawai, you know, and Alamihi Pond is just across the street. So I, you know, I know there's a
road going through it, it got filled and what have you, but I mean for some reason I can't help but
wonder whether there's just archaeologically, geologically a connection, still, underneath. I
mean you folks only went down seven feet; that's not very deep.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, I think a backhoe, what, three feet down, each little dig
or something, is that the 30 backhoe...
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Forty-seven, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, you know, I mean and just hearing from other lineal
descendants of the area and, you know, the David Malo time and stuff. So it's a, yeah, it's kinda
controversial on the cultural aspect I think. And, you know, thank you for your expertise and
what you do, but, still, I'm just...have questions and think that further testing is needed, but...
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Well, I've been doing this for a long time. And when we dig, like, when we
use a backhoe, like, in this area because it was agriculturally...I mean, by commercial
agriculture, it was disturbed, we'll use a backhoe in order to dig down. And when you dig, like,
if you're using a backhoe in an exploration fashion like that, you dig and drag it so you're not
going down like clumping, because you wanna be able to catch a difference in the soil or if
something is found, have a better chance of locating it. The depth, in archaeological testing,
about six or seven feet is about the maximum you can get down with safety, 'cause sometimes
you gotta go down inside the trench. In my experience, the sites, when they are located...unless
there's been a whole lot of fill, like, that was just brought in...but if it's a more natural, like the
topography in this area was certainly modified by Pioneer Mill when they were doing, you know,
growing sugar cane and everything, but the elevation probably hasn't changed that much, if
anything, it might be a little deeper...or excuse me, a little higher than it was before. But that
number, 6-7 feet, is what's used most commonly, if it's possible to dig that deep. Sometimes,
it's very hard and you can't go down that deep. But archaeology's not a perfect science, it isn't;
I'm the first to acknowledge that. We do the best we can.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And thank you for your efforts. Just real quick, though -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Make it brief.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so closer to makai, then, you did some trenching there or digging
there -MR. FREDERICKSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and did you hit water?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: We didn't hit the groundwater table, but we did get some...the soil became
moister, so the groundwater's pretty close to there, you know, to where we stopped digging.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair, that's...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Fredericksen? Looking like
there's no other...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, sorry. You just mentioned that the ground became more
moist.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was your exact term. And so if you...do you believe if you
dug another three feet, would you have hit some water or it's just more moist ground? In your
expertise.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Well, again, I'm an archaeologist -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: --not a geologist or a hydrologist.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Based on other projects that we've done, you know, in the area over the
years -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: --my guess is that another couple feet and there's ground water. This is, like,
on the makai side by Front Street.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: I don't remember what time it was in the day in relationship to the high/low
tide.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: You know, if it was low tide, you know, maybe at high tide, it might've been
where we...in the area where we stopped where the moist soil was, the groundwater table
might've been up that high.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, across and adjacent to that...across the Kahoma flood
canal -MR. FREDERICKSEN: Uh-huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --is the Lahaina Cannery, right?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so wouldn't that be almost the same elevation as far as
elevation above sea level more or less?
MR. FREDERICKSEN: It's close. I think it's a little higher on the south side of the Kahoma Village
side.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, I just was curious because there's tremendous
structures built there -MR. FREDERICKSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so, you know, and I don't think it sank in the...
MR. FREDERICKSEN: It's similar--yeah, I see what you're saying -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: --it's similar in terms of elevation -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. FREDERICKSEN: --and groundwaters would be at a similar level.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, wouldn't it? Yeah, I would assume that, but I'm not an
expert in that area, so maybe we need one hydrologist for all of that kind of question. Anyhow,
okay. Well, thank you very, very much, I appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Fredericksen. You may return to...
MR. FREDERICKSEN: Thanks, folks.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So we're back to Ms. Baisa. And, Mr. Carr, you're back on the podium.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's it for now, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello, you're up.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: . . . (Inaudible) . . . for now, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Cochran, you're...questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. Oh, I thought...were we gonna have geologist next?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Did you wanna...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is the geologist...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Well, your round is up right now, so you can...
MR. MITCHELL: Hi, I'm Nick Mitchell with Geolabs. I'm a geologist, and we're in the Maui office
here. Good evening. To answer your question regarding the water levels, we found it at about
main sea level, at about zero. So down at the Front Street side, it was a little over five feet down
and progressing greater than our drilling depth towards the Honoapiilani Highway. And our
drilling depth extended to 22 feet below the ground surface.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. In those drillings, you did 'em in spot places, right?
MR. MITCHELL: Yes, covering the site as well as excavation test bits similar to -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MITCHELL: --the archeological.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: At that depth--22 feet, did you say? --
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MR. MITCHELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --did you find any indication of Karst?
MR. MITCHELL: No, we did not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MITCHELL: What we found was more evidence of alluvial deposition similar to a, you know,
alluvial fan -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. MITCHELL: --much like Olowalu type of situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any further questions? Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so thank you. That alluvial, so is that like in connection with
the Alamihi Pond just across the street?
MR. MITCHELL: I think it would be more in connection with the Kahoma Stream -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MITCHELL: --in a sense that, you know, as the material coming down from the mountain flows
out and it spreads out as a deposition. It would come basically from the source of the stream.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so the project, I guess the property's more towards
makai side. Any added, I don't know, precaution or what have you because the water level is at
such a, you know -MR. MITCHELL: In a shallower...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --it's...yeah, very shallow depth.
MR. MITCHELL: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is there into the...you what I mean, have you put some
recommendations as in to, I don't know how to -MR. MITCHELL: Yeah, there's more of a standard thing --
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --pad up the foundation on those particular lots or...
MR. MITCHELL: --if soft, soggy ground is encountered there's a bit of a remedial thing that would be
done, over-excavation of that and putting in stabilization to stabilize the area.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Alright, thank you very much.
MR. MITCHELL: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Carr, if you can come back to the podium please? And I think we're at
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And your line of questioning to Mr. Can?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I think Mr. Victorino touched on that...or, anyways, it was
about the road dedications, you know, all that Eha stuff got brought up, but then other question
for me, I was trying to spit out was, is that gonna occur here in road dedications and you already
explained that, no, it'll continue to be private. But I guess my other question then is--I don't
know where it was brought up, it's been a long day--the park and the ratio, retention/drainage
basin, I think, and park?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, I believe you...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was my question, yeah, what park percentage...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, what portion of the park area -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What percentage of the park will be used for drainage?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --will be used for the drainage? Excuse me, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. But my question is, I thought I heard it was sorta downsized,
so the drainage portion of the park area; and so my question--if that's my correct assumption, if
not then you can correct me--but if that is the case, then is it enough to capture what you
anticipate the runoff, you know, what it is you need to retain on site?
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MR. CARR: I would like to bring up Fiona Van Ammers, who's our civil engineer, and she also
addressed concerns with respect to the Parks Department on percolation tests, a 50-year storm
and the standards of which we approach the park and to mitigate the drainage. And so if I may?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, proceed.
MR. CARR: Thank you.
MS. VAN AMMERS: Good evening. My name is Fiona Van Ammers. I'm here from SSFM. Let me
try to answer your question. Hopefully I answer it, if not, ask me more. So the preliminary
drainage design includes both an above-ground detention basin included in the park and an
underground detention. Due to the site constraints, we're limited to the area that we can do
underground detention. So the park will be utilized for approximately 60 percent of the total
detention required for the project. Underground is approximately 40 percent. Did I answer your
question?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. So the...wait, I just thought...I forgot who was here, but I
thought it was like the ratio was gonna be less, and so my question was, if that...so this is, you
feel, enough to capture all that's anticipated off this project?
MS. VAN AMMERS: So we do think that we can capture the net increase in runoff required by the
County standards.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. A follow-up. And so I see there's a sorta parky [sic] area
aligning with Honoapiilani Highway, is that also being utilized as sorta retention/detention -MS. VAN AMMERS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the green park area off the highway -MS. VAN AMMERS: Oh, as...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that abuts the highway itself, Highway 30?
MS. VAN AMMERS: It would not be above ground, no. The only proposed retention basin, so like a
depressed area, is in the central park.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Follow up, Chair. There was a gentleman at the Lahaina site
inspection who said that there's always runoff overflow after heavy, stormy events into this
property off the highway.
MS. VAN AMMERS: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So...
MS. VAN AMMERS: There's an existing pipe culvert that crosses Kenui from just below the highway
on the, I guess, Front Street Apartments side and it discharges into our project; that will be
captured and it's gonna run into a underground detention. So there will be a park along the
highway side, but that will not be a depressed detention area. Everything can be carried
underground because the water table is much lower closer to the highway.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, that...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can I ask a...underground, so this meaning, is this like just
percolates underground and -MS. VAN AMMERS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --actually -MS. VAN AMMERS: Yeah, it's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --dissipates so then it'll feed into whatever the natural water system
underground so it's not piped and then fed through into our County sewer system or anything?
MS. VAN AMMERS: Right. So what happens is, we will capture it underground. It will be contained
in a perforated pipe that would percolate underground, but even your... so the entire system will
be connected. So if there's an overflow that eventually drains down to the lower portion and
outlets to the current outlet for the site, which is at Front Street.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Just -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You are...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --NPDES needed? I don't...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Is there any other questions for Ms. Ammers, is that right?
MS. VAN AMMERS: Van Ammers.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Van Ammers. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Ms. Van Ammers, for being here. You
kind of explained what was going on on the top, because you've got about 21 feet of...or at
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least 21-22 feet of soil there. My concern, I think you probably heard, is, below the retention
basin and all that impervious surfaces, all those surfaces, you got roads, you got parking area and
you've got roofs, all that stuff collects, you know, the roads collect the rubber off the tires and oil
drippings and all that stuff -MS. VAN AMMERS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that all has to go somewhere. And if it's all impervious surface,
where is it gonna go?
MS. VAN AMMERS: So the current County standards require you to collect the net increase due to
your development. So, in our existing conditions, we have flow that comes onsite and it outlets
at the bottom of the site through a pipe that crosses Front Street. So what we do is, we collect
enough and detain it and contain it so that we control the outflow so that it doesn't increase from
what the existing conditions are. So our proposed conceptual drainage plan--and it's still in a
conceptual stage--is to collect it and detain it as much as we can on the top side of the site. The
runoff will still be collected in a drainage system, so it will still go through water quality units,
but it will outlet at the existing pipe that crosses Front Street.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and that's I believe where Mr. Fredericksen said, it was only six
feet...it was damp at six feet.
MS. VAN AMMERS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you don't have much room there. So I'm just concerned because I
just saw a news release about brown-water conditions out in the Lahaina side already. Today,
they've issued a brown-water, stay-out-of-the-water thing and that's from an area that probably
has a lot of development around it and all that stuff is coming off and going into the water. I'm a
little concerned about situations like that. And the water, I know it's gonna go underneath the
highway, underneath Front Street, but then it goes between those two homes already. I know it's
probably gonna be cleaner...hopefully, you can tell me it's gonna be cleaner than it is now only
because you're gonna be capturing the stuff that's uphill, but I still am concerned about the stuff
coming off the roads and -MS. VAN AMMERS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the fertilizer from the lawns -MS. VAN AMMERS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and all that stuff. Where does that get cleaned up?
MS. VAN AMMERS: So that will be caught before it goes offsite. So if you think about it this way,
the existing condition you have, no water quality at this point. But the new County standards for
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water quality, we will be implementing that and all runoff due to the project development will be
caught onsite before it's outlet'd. So, right now, it's not getting any water quality improvement,
right?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MS. VAN AMMERS: It's just silt. So it should be an improvement from the existing condition.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, any other further questions for Ms. Van Ammers? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, Chairman. You know, for the common laymen, you know
when you talk about the main park or detention component at 60-40--I think was what you
responded to either Ms. Crivello or Ms. Cochran--can you kinda say that more in layman's
language? I mean, as an engineer, you know, you so maa to it that, you know, you make this
easy to comprehend.
MS. VAN AMMERS: What are you...you're looking for like a flow, a percent?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, you know, like, how deep is the deepest part of this detention
basin park?
MS. VAN AMMERS: Okay. So that's a good one. Right now, we're proposing a detention basin that
would be three feet maximum, and that actually includes a one-foot freeboard. So we don't
anticipate water to be more than two-foot deep, and that would be during a 50-year storm. So
that's not your everyday storm event. And I believe that for a 10-year storm, we don't even
anticipate any standing water in the park detention basin.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So three feet at the maximum depth, it would be a good
understanding on our part?
MS. VAN AMMERS: Yeah, the depressed area will be three-feet deep, but during a 50-year storm, we
anticipate two feet of water. And to give it perspective, this would be...it's gonna be so mild the
slopes, you probably not really gonna even notice it. It's something you could, you know, push
your lawn mower on.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So there's no type of a security fencing around this area or
gate entries to protect -MS. VAN AMMERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --nuisance or unwanted visitors?
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MS. VAN AMMERS: No, the idea is to have it a multi-faceted...a park that can be used during a large
storm event as our overflow for storm water.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And forgive me, you know, Mr. Couch brought
up a good point. And so, 'cause I noticed that the main park drainage retention is the upper third
of the project toward Honoapiilani and you got the paved parking for the clusters and then you
got your various types of, I guess, clusters as well as single-family and there's gonna be some
hardpan some landscaping. But you're gonna be dealing with things that don't exist, which is
leaky cars with engine oils, transmission fluids and the other likes; so that's not an issue that we
need to be concerned about?
MS. VAN AMMERS: No, it is an issue that we do need to be concerned about.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So how have you folks tried to address that concern and what
was your mitigation plan for those concerns, please?
MS. VAN AMMERS: So, at this point, we're still in the design/development phase of the drainage
system. And I think that the conceptual drainage plan that you guys have with the 201H, it's not
a very developed design. So it's not showing, I think, the inlets that we will be having along the
roads, all the internal roads. So we'll either have catch basins or the graded drain inlets from all
entry points through the whole project. So all runoff from the project will be collected in the
system.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: In your world, is a drainage basin or catchment basin considered,
also, an injection well?
MS. VAN AMMERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's not, in your engineering field, similar? It's two different things?
MS. VAN AMMERS: Injection wells are usually dependent on your depth. Our detention system
won't be near the depth -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
MS. VAN AMMERS: --of what they consider injection well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But on the lower part, when you mentioned the catchment -MS. VAN AMMERS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --would it be deep enough that it would be considered like an
injection well type of feature?
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MS. VAN AMMERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that response. Chairman, thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. At this time, I'm gonna call up Mr. Carr back to the podium,
and we'll finish up with Ms. Cochran. Do you have any further questions for Mr. Carr?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. And we'll move on to Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, Mr. Chair, are we getting into the
modification questions now or...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, I mean it's pretty much open game right now. And then I mean I'm
sure you've got some modification proposals; you probably wanna lay down some foundation to
ask there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: That's acceptable if it's feasible for the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --developer to pencil in or something.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Can, thank you. I mean you've withstood the onslaught and come
up with some good answers. Real quickly, though, what is your affordable sale period? And
maybe that's Ms. Ridao, but I think you can answer that, too. How long are the affordable units
gonna be on the market as affordable before they roll over to market or do you have a...what is
the standard and your plan? And I maybe wanting to change that in a condition.
MR. CARR: You're saying, the period of time that it's offered for sale at the affordable prices?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: At the affordable rate, right.
MR. CARR: We're not keeping any time limit on it. Typically, there's a time limit -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. CARR: --when there's a lack of qualified families that qualify for the income limitations. I believe
with over 8,000 people commuting per day to Lahaina for their employment that we will have
more interested buyers than we would have product.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're essentially saying that affordable unit will be affordable until
it's sold.
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And if it takes three, five, eight years? Which I doubt it will, but...
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. CARR: I think this project will give us a very strong benchmark as to the depth and the demand of
housing needs on West Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And I guess just a follow-up to Ms. Ridao, is there in the
agreement that you have with them, is there a standard time or are you okay with just saying
what he just said on the floor that it's affordable until it's sold?
MS. RIDAO: I'm very happy to hear that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I am. So am I.
MS. RIDAO: We have not yet developed the details of the agreement, and that is rightfully so. I think
after all of the modifications come out, we will probably start crafting the affordable housing
agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I'm sure you've heard him say that and you've heard -MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --at least come from me, I'm sure if you get three more of us, then
you've got a consensus or at least a majority. Thank you, Mr. Can, on that; that's really good to
know. You know, we talked to you a little bit about the perceived, not finishing projects, and
you talked to us about it a little bit more, would you be amenable to a, let's say, a performance
bond? You know, if we put a performance bond on there and say, you know, to make sure that
you finish everything before you pull out?
MR. CARR: Yeah, 'cause typically, we require a performance bond from our contractors that we hire to
build the project. You know, bonds are not always the solutions. I can speak to the Hokulia case
on the Big Island, as an example, where the purchasers as well as the counties were named as
obligees for a completion bond. The bypass road was never completed and it went on through a
arduous litigation only to settle for 20 cents on the dollar. I can respond that of the 4,000 and
plus units we've completed throughout the state on three islands, we have never not completed a
project and have gone through extenuating circumstances to complete projects, especially with
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the, few years ago, with the Lehman bankruptcy. We actually had to go to Stockholm, Sweden
to buy a note in order to secure the project back to...see it through its completion. So
completion bonds are very difficult to obtain today as a result of the financial fallout that we saw
in 2009.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And one more, Mr. Chair. You know, we talked about, when
we were on site, about a sidewalk access in the back corner. I'll show you here. Right about in
here, up by the stream -MR. CARR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the ditch.
MR. CARR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then I got a response from somebody saying that you had some
concerns about vandalism and whatnot. You know, we've been working and talking about
walkable, bikeable communities for a long time. And having known what goes on at Waikapu
Gardens where they have a greenway there and they said, nobody can have access to that
greenway along the top 'cause it was too steep and whatnot, everybody goes over the fence there
anyway. So it looks like you're gonna have a lot of fences here and people are gonna go over the
fence anyway there. I think if you make an access area somewhere in that upper corner, it would
make it a lot more walkable, people will go there and you'll have...I mean you're gonna have, as
part of your AOAO, either a neighborhood watch or a security anyway and we always have the
Maui Police that will go around there, too. So, you know, I mean there's always some excuse
for...I mean somebody's gonna do some vandalism if they're gonna do it. I don't think that
should be a reason not to put a sidewalk in there.
MR. CARR: So I took your comment and commissioned our landscape architect, an architect, to see,
based on the geometrics of that corner, as to how we can accommodate your comments and
requests. In taking a look at it from ten feet up, you know, up in the air, the people that would
utilize that access or shortcut leading to the Cannery shopping center by Kahoma Stream Bridge,
would be the people that live on the north and northeast portion of the site. But when you look at
the distance to the main entry off of Front Street, you know, really a small percentage of the
people in the neighborhood would really benefit that shortcut. The flip side of that argument
would be also, though, it would impair or at least have some insecurity issues for those
homeowners that that pedestrian access would be adjacent to, along Front Street and it would be
another access to invite others that may not live in this neighborhood to come into the
neighborhood. I think if you're gonna provide for an access, pedestrian access, that it should be
wide so there's a lot of visibility.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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MR. CARR: We don't have the benefit of that luxury of space here. Much of the three acres was taken
for the improvements along Kahoma flood stream. If you're gonna provide for a pedestrian
access, we must make sure that we keep it wide enough so that people don't feel like someone
could be hiding around the corner or doing things that they shouldn't be doing within an
alleyway, 'cause that's what you would really be creating is, an alleyway. I can speak from our
experience in Kehalani. We were required to provide those types of connections along our
cul-de-sacs along Kuikahi, Maunaleo as well as Koa. And it works there with respect to a very
wide, open space, you know, basically sacrificing a house lot for that greenway. However,
comments back from our homeowners have been that there are security issues, vandalism,
graffiti along their homes; and that's the concern. Which has the priority here with respect to
convenience for a small portion of the residents that live on the northeastern corner of the
neighborhood versus providing an access for people that may not live in this community that
may wander in from Front Street? So that's a very debatable issue there. There's no right
answer, there's no wrong answer -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. CARR: --because one person's opinion may differ from another. My preference is that, you know,
to advocate, you know, having the retail and employment amenities with this project, this infill
being next to, you know, the Cannery shopping center to the north and all of Front Street there to
the south, it'll really induce people to go use their bike or walk for shopping, entertainment or
dining.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I can see that all along that fence, there's gonna be people either
cutting a hole and putting a gate in there or jumping over that fence and going along the stream
to get out there. I can almost guarantee that.
MR. CARR: Well, let me respond to that comment there, because our intent is to soften the streetscape,
to beautify it so it doesn't look like a walled-in community. So along Front Street, what we
envision, is your roadway, your sidewalk and then landscaping that will screen that fencing so
that you have a much more visually better looking streetscape along with the street trees.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I'm sorry, I was talking along the stream.
MR. CARR: The stream?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, the people who abut the stream, they're all gonna go over the
fence and go along there.
MR. CARR: No. Because I think, again, also, they would be concerned with security of people
accessing that service road that's there to maintain Kahoma Stream.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any further questions, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not at this time. When we get to the modifications.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Carr, when you mentioned the community benefits like the
Kenui Street widening lot and the sidewalk, that would be all part of your initial site work?
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So, basically, all that so called areas between Front Street and
Kenui Street, that's all, again, upfront and would be part of...before you start building your
units, per se?
MR. CARR: No. Let me clarify that. The improvements along Kenui -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. CARR: --would come along contemporaneously while we're making the improvements along that
frontage there. So -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. CARR: --the adjacent homes and infrastructure, obviously, it would be much more efficient
installing those improvements while you're there.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And then that light blue color--and I'm looking at your site
plan, so you get a reference--is that gonna remain with you or is that eventually turned over to
the County?
MR. CARR: That's the County. That's the additional land that I spoke of earlier that will be gifted with
the improvements to the County.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate Mr. Carr's presence. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Mr. Hokama, I just wanted to do a follow-up. I'm not sure
whether you addressed. One of your questions to the Department was regarding a traffic impact
fees. You noted concern with exempting project from traffic impact fees as well as Mr. Couch
had concerns with exempting the market-rate units from traffic impact fees. I'm not sure
whether the developer was asked those questions yet.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If Mr. Can has a comment, I would be very happy to hear it.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Do you have a comment on those?
MR. CARR: My comment would be that it's because the Council has not determined what the impact
fee is. My position would be to continue to request that exemption because it's an unknown, it
creates uncertainty. Lenders like certainty and definitiveness.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I can appreciate that just as much as we want definitive -MR. CARR: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --answers, too, Mr. Carr; so I appreciate that response. Thank you,
Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, my colleagues have asked, in going over
my staff's notes while I was absent, my colleagues have asked some very tough questions and
Mr. Carr has provided some thorough and understandable responses; and I appreciate all that
he's done and I appreciate my colleagues' questions. And I'll hold off until we get into the
modification. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Again, using one of Ms. Baisa's terms, we beat
this dead horse to a pulp already. So I don't know if there's many more questions. I think a few
modifications may be called for. But I think by removing a number of the concerns we had,
along with what Mr. Carroll, you know, bring forward as you guys have instructed and knowing
that departments, SMA, which means Planning Commission, there are a number of opportunities,
not only for those residents who live in the area, and the public in general, to bring forth
comments, you know. It's not a done deal. We may say, yes, now; it's not a done deal, because
there's still more steps to take and I think you understand that, Mr. Carr. I think that's very
important. I think we're getting to the midnight hour, it's almost 8 o'clock. I don't know how
long we warm go. Some of us will not be returning on Friday, and you know that. And so I'll
follow your lead on that one. I would like to get this one -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for Mr. Carroll put forward, okay. And I have one more and I
think Mr. Couch and Mr. Hokama, some others have a few others, you know.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that's it. Then I thank Mr. Can and all his people and all the
testifiers today. I think we've cleared up a lot of matters. I think, now, the public in general
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understands this is a cumbersome process, I should say. Forty-five days really handcuffs us. But
it is what it is, and I don't think the Legislature's gonna change on that. We have more pressing
problems for the Legislature. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. So, Members, if we have any...if we don't have any more
further questions for Mr. Carr, I'd like to get into the modification period.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one, please?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, again, you know, I understand as far as not coming back. So,
Mr. Carr, as far as your consultants are concerned, if you had to evacuate your subdivision for
whatever emergency whether it be a fire, whether it be a hurricane, whether it be a tsunami, how
fast and realistically do you believe that you can evacuate this proposed subdivision to a safe
zone?
MR. CARR: I'm not qualified to respond to that question, but other than the comment, you know, that
some of the testimony you heard from the community preference was to have one point of
entrance and ingress and egress along Kenui Street, and that would exasperate getting people out
of -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. CARR: --the community not having the Front Street ingress/egress, especially by the fact that on
Kenui heading on to Honoapiilani Highway is a right turn only. So I feel that through the course
and the comments of our EA that was routed as well as the 201H -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. CARR: --application to Fire Department with that comments on emergency services which would
include, you know, tsunami and civil defense that, you know, barring any other ingress/egress
point, which would further cause friction for flows of traffic, that these two points of entries is
adequate for the 200 units proposed here.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I just bring up time because, you know, I would agree
normally and we've been fortunate. We have sufficient advance warning to prepare our
communities. But I don't underestimate Mother Nature, and if the Big Island should create a
landslide big enough, we've got 20 to 30 minutes to take care of Maui's south shore; that's it,
20-30 minutes before potentially losing thousands of people. And so, you know, we had a study
by Prescott College done with NOAA presented to the Council and, for me, you know, makai
developments, it's one of the areas of concern I have, and I just share that with you. I know you
have the same concern for people, and that's why I presented that question to you that you know
if you say, eh, I think, you know, reasonably, if everybody stays calm, 15-20 minutes, we can
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safely evacuate our subdivision, you know, I mean that would give me a little bit more peace for
my own personal sense, Mr. Carr. But, you know, I hoping that Fire and Public Works
understands that at times, we may not have the advantage of time on our side to evacuate, and
it's a concern for me for the makai projects. So I would appreciate if there's anything more,
information if you do have, you could share it with us. Alright, thank you, Mr. Carr.
MR. CARR: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Well, Members, I just wanna give you a heads-up in terms of our
schedule here. I did mention at 8 o'clock we would probably conclude, but I would hope that
you would stick around so that we could at least get some of the modifications done. And so if
we were to continue this till Friday, at least the modification portion could be done and printed
by Staff and be ready to go whether it's up or down on either three of the resos. And so I just
wanted to get a general consensus of how you guys feel. It's getting close to 8 o'clock. Sticking
around to get the modifications done or continue it till Friday. You guys good? We're good till
about, what, 8:30?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 8:30.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: 8:30?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Go.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: 8:30? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you still want him up there? 'Cause I have one last question.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, during the modifications, can you...if you don't mind, Mr. Carr, can
you stick around in that podium -MR. CARR: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --so when we're discussing the modifications...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're not going home anyhow.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can we get him a chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah --
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MR. CARR: No, I'm good.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --would you like a chair?
MR. CARR: No, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Would you like to sit up here with the Admin. -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You can sit up there.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: -- on the side if you...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Go.
MR. CARR: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, I know you've been standing there for quite a long time, so...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have a...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, you can sit right here. Right here, yeah.
MR. CARR: Feel like I'm right at the top.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Eh, you're stepping forward.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have a quick question. Mr. Carr, is Mr. Hobdy here, or anybody
having to do with your biological resources survey -MR. CARR: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in regards to the tobacco plants onsite?
MR. CARR: No. Do you have any questions with respect...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, well...
MR. CARR: Mr. Nakamura, our Senior Development Manager for Maui has been working closely with
the botanist, so if you'd like to...I could avail him to respond to any inquiries you may have
there.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I had a question, Chair. It's in regards to the
endangered Blackburn's Sphinx Moth and the habitat and plant form that I don't know if it
currently exists still on your site or it was taken away. So that's some of my line of questioning.
MR. CARR: Sure. Mr. Nakamura, would you come to the podium, please?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You may proceed.
MR. NAKAMURA: My name is Jay Nakamura, and I'm Development Manager for Stanford Can
Development.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good evening, Mr. Nakamura, thank you for being here. May I
proceed?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so, Mr. Nakamura, not sure if you heard my opening
comments to Mr. Carr, but it's in regards to the tobacco plants I believe that were originally
there. Are they currently still there?
MR. NAKAMURA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. And so I read through your documents in regards to the plants
and there's an endangered species moth that its habitat is. There's people in the community who
claim that they were taken away during the main breeding season, yet, you folks were to monitor
at that time in particular. So do you have comment to that?
MR. NAKAMURA: Yes, so when we had our study done by Mr. Hobdy, he did bring the existence of
those plants to our attention, so which apparently are a host plant potentially for these
endangered specie moths. So we contacted both he and the US Fish and Wildlife Service to
understand what the protocol was for addressing that particular item. Now, we didn't find any
evidence of the moths actually being on the site or anywhere near the plants or on the plants, so
what we did was to follow a protocol that they came up for us in removing the plants, taking into
consideration, you know, their breeding cycle, et cetera.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for your comments. And I guess my concern is that
because it is a habitat for such an endangered species, to remove one of the main threats--from
DOFA's website--is loss of habitat. So I was just wondering if there was any talk into
incorporating into your landscape somehow and maybe having it continue to be there, because
firsthand experience with me at Puu Mahoe, trees are planted and now the Amakiki birds have
come. So just because they were never there...you know what I'm saying? I think the actual
plant where these endangered species, you know, its habitat is, just wondering if there's a way to
continue to have it there.
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MR. NAICAMURA: We already took the plants down. And, again, we worked with US Fish and
Wildlife and our botanist on making sure that, you know, the moths weren't present. So as far
as...I mean there are no plants there anymore.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it just seemed a little backwards, but anyway, okay. Thank
you for your comments, Mr. Nakamura.
MR. NAKAMURA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Carr.
MR. CARR: Pleasure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. I actually have two questions for the developer. I don't
think these were answered. I know Mr. Victorino had brought up a question in regards to how
you plan to fulfill the water availability requirements. I think that was posed, but was never
asked. I've got this checklist of questions that my Members were asking and that was one of
them that hasn't been answered.
MR. CARR: May I?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. CARR: Okay. Vice-Chair, we are continuing our discussions with the Department of Water
Supply and this Administration with respect to the improvements to the wells that they're dealing
with out on West Maui. I will say that, you know, this project does not have the magnitude and
the economies of scale to do a private system or to do a well. I mean a well alone costs over
$2 million and it's a very long process with the Commission and Water Resource Management.
And to facilitate a pump and storage tank and transmission lines. So I think one of these days the
County will have to address the Show Me the Water Bill and the Section 2.96, the Workforce
Housing Bill, because since the adoption of those two ordinances, very little housing has been
built on Maui nor has there been many subdivisions processed as an outcome of the passage of
those two ordinances. We are relying on the County as to...and we understand the risk that
we're taking. And only until such time that there is adequate supply, hopefully that based on the
discussions we had with the Department of Water Supply, they're pretty confident that they will
have adequate capacity in approximately a year or so. So we are hopeful that they succeed in
their forecast.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Cam And one last question. I know that we have
your site plan here. Is there a difference between this site plan that was forwarded with your
application in August 24, 2012 as opposed to this site plan that you're submitting to us right now
on January 13th?
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MR. CARR: I believe the changes would be the points of entries along Front Street and Kenui. As an
outcome of our community discussion and presentation at the Lahaina Senior Center back in two
thousand and...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: But that's the only change?
MR. CARR: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. That's all I wanted to ask.
MR. CARR: That's it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much. So, Members, at this time, I'm going to refer to a
document that was, I guess, passed out to you earlier in the evening. And this was from
Chair Carroll, and it was a modification to Exhibit 1 of the proposed, revised resolution
approving the project with modification. At this time, I would like to open the floor or entertain
a motion to insert a modification into Exhibit 1 of the proposed, revised resolution approving the
project with modification to read, the affordable multi-family units shall be built at the minimum
ratio of one affordable unit for each market-rate single-family unit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Moved by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White. Any further discussion?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'm sure Staff looked this over, but it isn't clear
to me--and it may just be me--that that means he has to build one affordable with one
multi-family. I think if we add the word "built" at the end of sentence, that might be a little more
clear. It may not be grammatically correct, but at least it will be more clear. Is that a feasible
thing, Staff?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: By adding the word "built".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The word "built". So, the affordable multi-family units shall be built at
a minimum ratio of one affordable unit for each market-rate single-family unit built.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: That could be...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That makes it clear.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: If no objections, it could be a friendly amendment.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Any further discussion? Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Chairman, just for clarification, if I may ask Mr. Carr? Only
multi-family units will be affordable, Mr. Carr?
MR. CARR: A hundred and two.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, no single-families, just the 102 multi-families?
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. And, Chair, before we do the vote on
this, you know, I had asked earlier of Mr. Can and he was kind enough that he would check with
his resources if it was something that made sense that they could do more than the one-for-one
ratio. And so if you'd allow Mr. Can an ability to respond?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Mr. Carr, did you have an opportunity to research whether the
25 percent, I guess, the ratio, was it Mr. Hokama or...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, that was the suggestion and -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --you know, I asked Mr. Can if, you know, something else was
doable if he could, you know, get back to us after the break.
MR. CARR: Sure. So, during break, we caucused with our civil engineer and how we would be
logistically phasing this project on the infrastructure. Because the infrastructure needs to be
installed prior to building the homes and townhouses.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You wanna do it all one time, right?
MR. CARR: Well, we will be attacking the project starting with the entry along Kenui Street opposite
of Nakeli Place.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. CARR: And so as you see how the multi-family and single-family layout that we can concurrently
be building multi-family along with single-family.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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MR. CARR: Phase two would be a natural progression headed north.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. CARR: So, you know, it's gonna be pretty close as you can see that the concentration of
multi-family is situated more on the northeast corner of the site and the northwest with the
single-family. A lot of the, again, it's to avoid frontloading too much of the infrastructure,
`cause that can get you into trouble. So, you know, I can see that we're pretty balanced there on
a one-for-one basis. You might wanna clarify a little bit further about the 25 percent ratio.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, you know, 'cause, you know, the first concept, you know, I went
for the sky, right, I said 100 percent upfront.
MR. CARR: Correct, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And then you explained why -MR. CARR: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --this project was different from another project that was able to do
that 100 percent. And then I said, well, is 25 percent doable than upfront, knowing that
Mr. Carroll had his proposal of one to one. And I was very happy when you said, you would
consider it and talk to your people that have, you know, expertise in those areas of the
preconstruction requirements, so...
MR. CARR: So that the compromise seems to be 50-50, one for one. I mean I interpret the one for one
as much like a 50 percent concurrency. And, looking at the site plan, we may be able to get
there.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And for this financial entity, that is a doable formula?
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Can.
MR. CARR: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Did you get the answer that you were looking for?
It's a little bit circular.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's not the answer I wanted, but I got the...I appreciate that he at
least, you know, considered it, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, you know, I appreciate that consideration.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Ueoka's -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Ueoka?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --flailing away.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, yeah, I apologize. I can't give you a better option, but I just would like to point
out, the word "shall be built", I could see it's a little...we all know what it means right now, right
here. Where I think everyone has an understanding of what it means. But I'm just concerned,
down the road, what is "built" mean? Does it mean, pull building permits?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: CO.
MR. UEOKA: Does it mean, lay the foundation?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Completed.
MR. UEOKA: That's all I...I just wanted to point that out, and I don't have a better solution for you
right now this evening.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I may be able to help him there. Instead of "built" where it says,
"built" in both sections, "completed"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. I think the better word is, "certificate of occupancy".
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because that means, it can be occupied.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, it's built. Yeah, certificate of occupancy.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, but you have to rephrase the whole thing.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, well, I'm just saying, if you wanna word that completes it.
MR. CARR: Single-family don't need CO.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Single-family units don't need COs, that's the problem.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh yeah, that's right. You know what? For now, why don't we leave it as
is and then we'll work on it with Staff?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's a good idea.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: 'Cause my intention is to try to, you know, get as much as we can tonight
and then come back on Friday.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And if there's a better word we can find, we'll do it at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Excellent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So why don't we go...we'll move forward. Any other further discussion?
Okay. Seeing none, all those in favor of the motion, and the motion on the floor is to insert a
proposed modification to read into Exhibit 1, the affordable multi-family units shall be built at
the minimum ratio of one affordable unit for each market single-family unit built. All those in
favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: All those opposed, say, "no". Motion carries, nine "ayes", no "noes".. .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Eight.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Eight "ayes".
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, excuse me. Sorry. Eight "ayes", no "noes", and one "excused".
Chair Bob Carroll, he's excused. Thank you.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran,
Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE MODIFICATION.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, any other proposed modifications on the floor? Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is one that we hadn't talked about, yet; but
I figured this is a good enough point to do it. Mr. Carr, you know, you've heard our concerns
about even projects starting, 'cause we've had several come through here and only one so far has
even broken ground. We've done this on every other 201H process that I've been through, and
that's in the last three years. We've put a time limit on this, was, how long before you can start
and after you start, how long you have till you end? Knowing that we've done this before, what
two numbers would you feel comfortable with in there? How many years before you start, you
know, building; and, once you start building, how many years before you complete?
MR. CARR: Sure. I think Deputy Planning Director, Michele, made a good suggestion in being
consistent with the conditions of the Planning Commission would be to commence construction
within three years and complete within five; therefore, eight years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you're okay with that?
MR. CARR: From obtaining the SMA, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: From obtaining the SMA?
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Five years after you obtain the SMA. You have three years to obtain
the SMA.
MR. CARR: Upon receiving SMA approval, commence construction within three years and completing
the project within five.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, but how long do you anticipate on getting to the SMA?
MR. CARR: We hope to have our...we have our application in, it's pending the outcome of this
proceedings here with the 201H.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, alright. So you're not waiting on...okay, that's fine. I'm fine
with that.
MR. CARR: This action precedes the SMA application.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: At least you've applied, yeah, for the SMA. Okay. Great.
MR. CARR: It's in the pipeline and it's decked, waiting the outcome of this.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just don't want you waiting five years to start the SMA process. So,
Mr. Chair, given that, I would like to add a modification. I move to add a modification that says,
basically what he said. Three years?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Carla, can you help us out in formulating the language for this
motion?
MS. NAKATA: If Staff heard it correctly, it was upon receiving the Special Management Area Use
permit approval, the developer shall commence construction within three years and complete
construction within five years thereafter.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So there's a motion on the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, to get the heck outta here.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, thought he said, just a second.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He seconded.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I'm sorry, it's getting late.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second his motion, that's what you said, right?
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right, yeah. There's a motion on the floor by Mr. Couch to add a
modification into Exhibit 1 as stated, then seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any further discussion?
I'm sorry.
MR. UEOKA: Just like to state, what happens if these benchmarks aren't met?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's what I was gonna ask, too.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, were in discussion right now. So what was that Mr. Ueoka? What
was your analysis?
MR. UEOKA: I guess, right now, there's a standard that must be met. If it's not met, I guess, what
happens? That's my question for the modification.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any further...Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know, this is a project that has to go through SMA unlike some
others that we've placed this condition in. Is it necessary--actually, I'd like Ms. McLean's
thoughts on this--is it necessary for us to do it if they're gonna do it at the Planning Commission
anyway?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. McLean?
MS. McLEAN: Part of the answer is that that's a policy decision for the Council. If you want the 201H
approval to have some sort of deadline, if you will, for SMA permits--and I would recommend a
little bit of a clarification to the language just make sure it's clear--the SMA permits will
typically say, the applicant has to commence construction within three years and then complete
construction within five years after initiation. So just to make it clear that those are one and then
the other, there's no overlap between the three and the five. For an SMA permit, if the applicant
is not able to meet that deadline, then they apply for a time extension. And if a time extension
for two years or less is requested, that gets put on the Maui Planning Commission agenda as a
communication item for the Planning Commission to waive their review or request review. And,
typically, they'll waive the review and allow that to be approved administratively. If, for some
reason, they choose not to waive review, then it's a full on action item for the Planning
Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MS. McLEAN: So that's what happens at the Planning Commission level if those deadlines aren't met,
and that would be for initiation of construction or completion of construction. And the
Commission does ask, well, you know, why, what is your reason? And as the Council has
mentioned tonight, there are a number of projects that were approved over the last few years that
have stalled, mostly for economic reasons. And so these time extensions have been granted quite
a bit over the last couple of years. But the Commission does typically ask some rigorous
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questions as to why the project hasn't either commenced or been completed. And that's just for
the SMA permit. If the Council feels like the 201H approval itself would have to be reviewed
again or somehow revisited if those timelines aren't met, then that's a different mechanism that I
don't know that we've seen before. There is a process on the Planning Commission level for that
to happen, but I don't know how that would work for Council, but it would seem that if you
warm tie in performance to the 201H approval that that seems like it would be something for
you folks to look at again.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But I guess my question was, is it necessary for us to put just the
timeframe on the start of construction and the completion of construction if it's gonna be a
standard requirement of the SMA?
MS. McLEAN: It will be a requirement of the SMA, but that also allows for time extensions, you know.
If you want it to be hard and fast, then...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. But, see, rather than us, Chair, I guess my point is, rather than us
working through all the wording and how to craft it, when they do it as a normal function,
they've got all the wording, everything's there, I can see us putting some qualification on
whether the 201H approval is impacted, our approval is impacted if they don't get done within a
certain amount of time. But I think to just to duplicate something that's gonna happen at the
Planning Commission level anyway, doesn't seem necessary.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's a tough one, yeah?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: That's a tough one, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Can you reread...Carla, reread the motion. And let's see if we can at least
make an attempt to clarify.
MS. NAKATA: The language of the motion was to insert a new modification to read as follows, upon
receiving Special Management Area Use permit approval, the developer shall commence
construction within three years and complete construction within five years thereafter. And
there's been a suggestion by the Deputy Planning Director that the word, "thereafter" be replaced
by the phrase, "after initiation of construction".
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Would that be sufficient, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm comfortable with what the wording is, but, as she said, at the
Commission level, you have the right to come back and appeal...or not appeal, but request an
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extension and so forth. I'm just suggesting that rather than us dealing with it at this level and
coming up with all that wording, just leave it at the Planning Commission.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We're still in discussion, so we could, you know, the motion could pass or
not pass.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, well, I think the question I have for Ms. McLean is really
one...and I guess I want a simple answer, is this standard language after every SMA project, like
this sort, this language would be inserted by the Planning Commission or they may not put
anything at all? I mean, no, I really like to know -MS. McLEAN: Yeah -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --because, you know.
MS. McLEAN: --I'm going to give you a real answer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Give me your best answer.
MS. MCLEAN: It is not a requirement in the rules, but we have reviewed what we call, standard
conditions, with the Planning Commission, so that when projects come forward -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh?
MS. McLEAN: --those standard conditions are in the recommendation and they just have a real cursory
review, because the Planning Commission knows the language. And so it would be quite
exceptional for this language to not be put on this project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But it's not a requirement. It may not...
MS. McLEAN: It's not a requirement in the rules, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, I understand what Mr. White's saying, I'm not arguing
that fact. And if we had some sense of that... `cause we put on Kahoma, the upper Kahoma
project, Kaiwahine, I mean every project we've been putting timeframes on it because we're sick
and tired of putting something and saying, yes, and 25 years later, it still hasn't moved any dirt.
And I think that was the whole premise behind of this. And I think we all agree that. You know,
now, I'm willing to take a vote, up or down, on this one. But I think I like the idea that, you
know, that we have to put that in there and hopefully the Planning Commission will see that and
say, oh yeah, we agree with them, and we will say the same thing. Not just...maybe by luck
they'll say, oh, I like Stanford Can and never mind, we don't have to do that. I mean not gonna
happen, but, you know. So, anyhow, I think that's what I'm trying to get to, Mr. Chair, I think I
like what we've done even though we know that the Planning Commission may do it and, you
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know, most of the time does it. What if they don't, then where we're at? So, anyhow, that's my
take on this.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, so if we put it in both agreements or both in the SMA permit and
our bill, does that mean that they have to come back to both of us for an extension?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Ueoka -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think it would.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --do you have a response to that?
MR. UEOKA: The way it's worded right now, I don't know because -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: There's no...
MR. UEOKA: --it doesn't say what happens and it doesn't provide for an extension.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, you know, what Ms. McLean shared is, it is pretty standard
language for major projects. You've got three years and then you've got five years once you
initiate construction and you have the ability to come back and ask for an extension. I don't
know that we have to have that in two different documents, because they're gonna have to come
back to us if they are looking for an extension. It's appropriate in the other projects that we've
placed it on because they're not in the SMA zone, so...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Point of clarification.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Hold...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. White just said, they would have to come back to us for
extension if the...the Planning Commission approves it?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If we do this motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If we do this motion.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If we do this motion.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I don't mind that either, because I'd like an
opportunity...well, I don't think I'll be here, but I mean whoever is here, should know what the
heck is going on. Well, I'm just saying that. Okay, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I can support the motion. One, I think Mr. Carr
believes...and I would give him the opportunity to perform, you know. He acknowledged that
Mr. Couch's question, is this a doable timeframe? He said, yes. And I don't have a problem
with whether it's SMA or non-SMA to make this type of timing conditions, because if there was
more people like Mr. Carr who would agree to time, maybe we wouldn't be in this position
regarding affordables, because all those units we've already approved would have been damned
built. You know, so, hey, I've learned sitting on this Council decades that hey, a clock is better
than no clock, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I think we do have a somewhat a resolution to our
dilemma here. Carla, can you go and give us some background on some other ordinances that
are out there...I mean some other modifications that are out there?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, Staff would just note that in the Waikapu Gardens Phase II 201H project
that was approved earlier this year... excuse me, last year, there was a construction timeframe put
on as a modification and there was language inserted that would authorize a time extension. And
that sentence read, a time extension to the construction initiation date shall be considered by the
Council upon timely receipt of a request for time extension at least 90 days prior to the
expiration of the initial construction start date.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm fine with adding that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Did you wanna...okay, we'll do a friendly amendment, Carla. Thank you.
Members, without any objection, a friendly amendment?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objection.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just one quick...and I think we asked this back before, the previous
term. But I just wanna double check with Corp. Counsel. Does the 201H process allow us to do
something like this? 'Cause it says, we gotta give 45 days, up or down, with some conditions.
Now we add a condition that says, well, we extend beyond the 45 days. So are we treading
strange water there if we...
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair? I guess I'll premise my answer upon, I don't know what normal is for
201H. But I will say that if you read the language in the reso, it also says, if for some reason the
final plans and everything don't substantially comply with what was submitted, it has to come
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back to Council anyway. So if one of your points of, I guess, compliance is they begin the
project within a certain time period, I don't see a problem with that, like on the Waikapu
Gardens. But it's kinda the end date one; that one, I don't know what happens at that point.
That's a tough one because that means the project might be 90 percent done, 95 percent done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that's where the completion bond comes in.
MR. UEOKA: Well, yeah, I don't know. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I just wanted to get that on the record to make
sure that we're squeaky clean on that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Very good. Carla, are you prepared to restate the main motion before
I call for the question?
MS. NAKATA: The motion would be to add a modification to the revised resolution approving with
modification to read as follows, upon receiving Special Management Area Use permit approval,
the developer shall commence construction within three years and complete construction within
five years after initiation of construction. A time extension to the construction initiation date
shall be considered by the Council upon timely receipt of a request for time extension at least
90 days prior to the expiration of the initial construction start date.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. All in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Sorry, what was that Ms. Baisa? Are you trying.. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I was trying to ask a question before we voted, but I don't know where
we are.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think we just voted.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. I think we could...we had a vote.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we had a vote so.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So all in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: All opposed, say, "no". Okay. Motion carries, eight "ayes", one "excused",
Mr. Carroll.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran,
Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE MODIFICATION.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Moving on. Any other proposals for modification? Seeing none, at
this...Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I thought somebody was gonna do the performance bond thing. But I
wanted to ask Mr. Ueoka, there are completion bonds, right? I mean we can...I know they get a
performance bond from their general, but is it customary that we can throw on a performance
bond to get them to...I mean if he doesn't finish in five years, then, you know, the County can
pick it up. That's what would happen if he doesn't finish in the five years.
MR. UEOKA: I'm more familiar with parks primarily and for park assessment agreements, if you want
your building permit before you actually build the park, they allow for a bond to be given to the
Parks Department for the amount it would cost to complete the park improvements. I'm not sure
if, I guess, I think the infrastructure matters--again, I'm not an expert on it--would be covered by
a subdivision bond, so I believe that you'd be covered there so you'd have money to finish the
roads and everything. I don't know about the market units, what the concern would be there for
the County to complete that. And the affordable units, I don't know how that would work,
either. I guess you could get an estimate of what the cost would be to do that many affordable
units, I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In order to save time, can we ask him to kinda look into that and we
can bring that up on Friday?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. I mean, like I said -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --I mean we can end this right now and recess this and then come back...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, before you end it, Mr. Chair, wait, hold on. Before you do
that, what I was going to propose is that the subdivision bond cannot be released until this
Council takes...or the Council takes final approval or final completion of the project itself.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Is that your proposed modification?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's my proposal because that way, they've got to complete all
of the...now, that's a subdivision bond. Don't get all worked up. That's a easier way to do that
way. They have to complete all the roadways. Everything has to be done because that what the
subdivision bond. Housing don't have to be completed because that would be a different issue.
So I mean I wanna check with Mr. Can on that one because that's all we want is to make sure
that the infrastructure...and, again, these all are private, so, you know, we gotta be real careful
how far we push it. It's not like a public road, Mr. Chair, you know. So I think that's where the
confusion comes up. We only have public on Front Street and public on Kenui; the rest of it is
private.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Are you making that motion right now or...so that we can have that
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I'd like to ask Mr. Carr what he thinks of that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Alright. Ms. Baisa, I'll take this question before...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, I was trying to get your attention, and I think it's really important.
As we go ahead with these modifications that we get confirmation from the applicant that he
agrees and that... `cause if there's a situation, we better know about it before we vote. So I
wanna hear from Mr. Carr. I had wanted to hear on the last one, too, because, you know, he may
say something and then we formulate something and we need to ask him, are you okay? Because
then we won't have a problem later on. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Can?
MR. CARR: Thank you. I believe in order to address Councilmember Couch's concern about the
completion of the project, which is why you want a bond, that would be an issue if we are
intending to dedicate the County roadways, which is why Councilmember Victorino brought
that, wait a minute, this is private. Same as the example that Corp. Counsel, Jeff Ueoka, was
speaking towards the park. I believe that because these roadways are being kept and developed
and maintained in private including the park that it's really tied to the certificate of occupancies
or complying with the conditions of the ordinance and that the jurisdiction or oversight is
provided already with the Planning Department and Deputy Planning Director, Michele McLean,
can further clarify that matter.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. McLean, would you like to make a comment?
MS. McLEAN: I'm not quite sure what you're expecting me to respond to.
MR. CARR: Well, the Planning Department provides the oversight with respect to the certificates of
occupancies, am I correct?
MS. MCLEAN: No, that's through Public Works, DSA.
MR. CARR: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: We will sign off on them -MR. CARR: Right, so...
MS. McLEAN: --but DSA...
MR. CARR: So if we're not fulfilling the obligations and conditions of the 201H, we're not gonna get
signoff. In other words, we're not gonna get COs; and, therefore, we're not gonna be able to
close the units. So that's kind of your check and balance there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are you gonna be here Friday?
MR. CARR: Yes, definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Maybe, Mr. Chair, we could work with...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I do have Mr. Goode on call and he's coming down here. Thank you.
And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Here come the cavalry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The cavalry. I was gonna say, we can kinda work this out between
Mr. Goode and Mr. Carr.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Well, if Mr. Goode has taken the time to come all the way up here to answer
that question, I did have him called, so I don't want him to not waste his time. So, for the record,
we have Director of Public Works, Mr. David Goode. Mr. Couch, the floor is yours, Mr. Goode
is here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I was just trying to figure out what we can do to say, look,
you've gotta be done in five years once you start construction, if not, what can we do? What
kind of...is there such thing as a performance bond or a completion bond saying, you know, if
you don't finish it, if he, you know, gets hit by a car or whatever and there's no more
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Stanford Can involved in this project, who's gonna finish it? How do we ensure that it gets
finished either through us, through somebody else or I don't know. I'm just worried about it not
getting completed and we're stuck with another situation.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: I don't have a ready answer, but I think Mr. Can mentioned earlier, you know, he would
have performance bonds with all the contractors. One scenario, I guess, you're looking at it,
what if it's half done for some reason -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
MR. GOODE: --and then it doesn't finish. I mean if it's, I guess, if there was some kind of bond that
would accrue to the County then we would finish it somehow. Jo-Ann would finish it. Okay.
So that's kind of a scary...I mean there's a reason. I mean if the market's there and they're
selling, they're gonna finish it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: And, if for some reason, Stanford's unable to finish it, someone's gonna, I would
imagine would, step in his shoes. I think the landowner would probably want that to happen. If
it's not selling 'cause the market's not there, maybe we don't want it, either, right?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --I know you have a subdivision bond question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I think we have a real Mexican standoff because we're
confused. In the areas that we've been discussing that hasn't been completed, there is public
thoroughfare through there. In other words, it's publicly used by the public and that's what's
caused this whole problem 'cause it's never been dedicated to the County of Maui. As we
remember, when we were discussing with Mr. Carr, this interior road system, sewer, park is
privately and will continue to be privately maintained, am I correct, Mr. Carr?
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, you know, you're talking apples and we're talking
oranges. And then we're talking two different subjects. If you're talking about him completing
the project, as a private project, the County couldn't do much anyhow, it couldn't do much
anyhow. I mean that's the bottom line. And I'm ask you, Mr. Goode, as a private project, if he
does 50 percent of the houses and the rest don't sell, he don't finish the rest of those houses, is
there anything the County could do or should do? And I'm not saying, they've been sold to
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somebody. Now, I'm just going, hey, I've built 20 houses, I've built five multi-family units, I
ran out of money, I've gone broke--and no offense to nobody--and so, now, it's private, it's all
private, it's nothing to do with the public. Can we step in and take care of it?
MR. GOODE: Okay. I think you had two questions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, there's two questions.
MR. GOODE: One was "should" and one was "can".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: "Should" is a policy question -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --you folks. So I'm gonna defer on that one. But as far as "can", back to what I was
saying earlier, he's halfway done, he stops for some reason, the landowner is still Weinberg, I
believe, right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . (Inaudible) . . .
MR. GOODE: They're gonna be interested in somebody finishing the job. I suppose the County could
be the entity that finishes the job. Now, whether or not you do that, that's the "should" question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: So it seems possible, but -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But not probable?
MR. GOODE: --not likely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, not probable. And I guess that's where the whole gist of
this point is, I understand what Mr. Couch is trying to do, because we had testimony of
incomplete in roadways, sewer, sidewalks, infrastructure on publicly used roadways. This will
not be used publicly 'cause it really is the people who maintain and own those roads; and the
park's gonna be private, he's said that. So I think that's where the confusion is coming up, but
I'll step back and let somebody else take it from here.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think it really gets down to cost. Because if the
project is half done and you're expecting Mr. Can to go out...or the inference was that he can go
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out and get a bond. He mentioned earlier, those bonds aren't available anymore. And I can't
imagine anyone offering a bond to complete 50 percent of a project in a down market. Mr. Carr,
if you can...
MR. CARR: If I may? In our experience, that there are remedies. We spoke earlier, if for some reason
unforeseeable, that the project does not complete within the five-year timeframe from initiating
construction, we would be subject to going back before the Planning Commission on the SMA.
The other remedies that I've typically seen in a not performing on the conditions of, say, this
201H, would be remedies of an order to show cause hearing to revoke the entitlement that were
here before you today much like an order to show cause hearing. And that's usually initiated by
the Director of the Planning Department, at least for the case that I'm aware of on Oahu and on
the Big Island. So those would be your remedies for nonperformance of fulfilling the obligations
and conditions of the 201.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair? I think another remedy has happened right here
in Maui is, if you cannot perform and take care of what's necessary, the landowner tends to take
it back and turn around and put somebody else in charge and have them finish it up, is that not
correct, Mr. Carr?
MR. CARR: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause that's what's happening right up here on this hill, so I'm
very, very familiar with the process as far as if someone doesn't fulfill, the landowner takes it
back or the bank or whoever has the deed and says, okay, I'll go find somebody else to finish it
up because they want their money. The bottom line is, they want their money. And the
Weinberg Foundation would be exactly the same way.
MR. CARR: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, I just wanna interject that this was given to me by Carla. The
Waikapu Gardens, the modification; this might help us. They have some language here that says
in their modification, failure to develop the project in accordance with the representations made
in the application as modified herein shall result in the loss of the exemptions contained on the
modified exemptions list. So, basically, all the accounting, the breakdown, the 122,000,
probably, they would lose, you know, portions of their exemptions. At least that's what the
modification here in Waikapu Gardens says. I don't know if that's something you're looking at,
Mr. Couch, in terms of some kind of guarantees of completion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, it's late, let's just -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --defer this until...
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So there's no motion on the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, there's no motion on the floor.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So, at this time, I think our wheels are spinning and we need some
rest. And so I'm gonna go ahead and recess the meeting until Friday, January 24, 2014 at
1:30 p.m. at the Council Chambers. I believe we're just there, we're almost there in terms of a
vote on the three resos. So, at this time, I'm going to recess the January 22, 2014 Land Use
Committee. Thank you. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

8:45 p.m.

DON S. GUZMAN, E-CHAIR
Land Use Co
ttee
Transcribed by: Raynette Yap
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